

tourism Department: Tourism REPUBLIC OF SOUTH AFRICA



# **FINAL REPORT**

# THE IMPACT OF COVID-19 ON THE TOURISM-TRANSPORT INTERFACE IN SOUTH AFRICA

**University of Pretoria** 

March 2021

Compiled by: Prof Berendien Lubbe University of Pretoria Dr Joachim Vermooten University of Johannesburg

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

The research project focusses on the interface between tourism and transport, with specific reference to South Africa and the two most important modes of transport, namely air and road. The study aimed to explore the impact of COVID-19 on the Tourism-Transport Interface with a view to proposing a scenario/s where this relationship might create opportunities for tourism to prosper post COVID-19.

This research followed a three-pronged approach: Firstly, a literature survey was undertaken to review previous studies, both in academia and industry, in order to gain an understanding of the transport and tourism environments. Secondly, a number of discussions were conducted with leaders in the transport and tourism sectors to gain an understanding of the current state of the sector, challenges faced by each sector and their views on the future post-COVID. Thirdly, full-day Future Scenarios Planning Workshops were held to develop a strategic perspective on the future prospects of the aviation and car rental industries. The outcomes of these scenarios were used to guide the recommendations as stated in this report.

The research delivered a number of key findings and conclusions.

## Key findings

## In road transport:

- Road transport is used by an overwhelming majority of overnight tourists with about half of the trips being taken by private cars, and about a third using taxis. The main purpose of these trips were mainly for visiting friends and relatives.
- Inbound tourists mainly use road transport with about 70%, of tourists coming in from neighbouring countries.
- Both road and air inbound arrivals demonstrate substantial variation in monthly seasonal trends.
- Rail travel, both short- and long-distance, has been declining for a number of years.
- Bus/Coach travel consists of mainly cross-border (C-BRTA), inter-urban and small operators and has remained fairly stable (with little to no growth) over the last number of years (pre-COVID). The tourism component experienced

financial pressure due to increasing costs and currency fluctuations and declining market effects even before the pandemic.

- The bus/coach industry faces other challenges, with the complexity of doing business and the issuing of permits and operating licences being the most severe.
- Car rental for tourism has been declining for a number of years due to depressed economic growth and declining international and domestic tourism demand. It is
  - Highly dependent on air travel, both inbound and domestic
  - Derive bulk of revenue from airport locations limited airport operations severely affected their bottom line.
  - Dominated by a number of large corporations:
  - Responsible thousands of jobs directly and thousands more across the value chain (vehicle sales, insurance, repairs, maintenance)

# In air travel:

- The high level of growth in inbound tourism, experienced from 2005 to 2013 (due to the opening-up of air transport barriers), flattened out into a steady decline from 2017 to the end of 2019.
- Foreign airlines generated most inbound tourists to South Africa without any subsidies from the South African Government.
- SAA, the South African State-owned flag carrier, only generated about 12% of inbound passenger traffic by the end of 2019, at a high cost.
- By 2019, about 70% of inbound tourists entered South Africa through whilst Oliver Tambo International Airport (JNB) or (ORTIA) as gateway airport, 28% through Cape Town International Airport (CPT and about 2% through King Shaka International Airport (DUR).

# The impact of the COVID-19 lockdown measures on transport modes

- All modes of transport were severely impacted by the pandemic with an immediate decline in passenger numbers and resultant loss of revenue, job losses and closures of businesses in all sectors.
- Cruise travel came to a complete standstill.
- In the bus/coach sector:
  - Little to no revenue has been generated for the sector;

- Fleets have been stationary;
- Closures and retrenchments with the most in the tourism part of this industry (employees range from general labour to specialized tasks such as tour operators /guides/ translators / drivers)
- In the cross-border market, no tourism licenses have been issued since March 2020
- Small tour operators reliant on international visitors have been most severely affected
- The possible impact for the year to date is approximately R 4, 6 billion
- o There has been limited government assistance
- The loss of revenue has been exacerbated by the high costs of safety protocols
- Associated licence costs compounded the problems
- The car rental industry experienced
  - $\circ$  the cancellation of all bookings in all the non-essential businesses.
  - o Decrease of the fleet size down by a third
  - Kilometres driven down by two-thirds
  - Revenue down by approximately 71%
  - Rental days down by two-thirds.
- The air transport industry
  - The dramatic drop in demand for passenger air transport (and freight, to a lesser extent) due to the COVID-19 containment measures is threatening many airlines' viability, with many jobs at stake.
  - Inbound tourists reduced by 74% for the 2020 year. This includes a few months early in the year, which were positive, flowed by an almost cessation of inbound tourists in later months. In 2020, there was a 78% decline through Oliver Tambo International Airport, 70% decline through Cape Town International Airport (CPT and 79% decline through King Shaka International Airport (DUR).
  - Cape Town International Airport (CPT) was more resilient than ORTIA during the COVID19 period. In 2020, about 63% of inbound tourists entered South Africa through whilst Oliver Tambo International Airport (ORTIA) as a gateway airport, 36% through Cape Town International

Airport (CPT) and about 2% through King Shaka International Airport (DUR).

- All the inbound tourists entering through Cape Town International Airport (CPT) and King Shaka International Airport (DUR) were generated by foreign airlines. Most of the inbound tourists at ORTIA was also generated by foreign airlines.
- COVID19 restrictions seem arbitrary, excessive concerning their purpose, cause uncertainty and hamper air transport movements.
- Due to limits on workforce capacity and work-from-home, some administrative measures have been abandoned pr require excessive time for adjudication.

# **Conclusions:**

- Transport modes are currently experiencing a worst-case scenario due to the pandemic. Transport modes influence potential tourists' decisions as it is a driver of demand and through factors such as distance and cost, determines the selection of South Africa as a tourist destination.
- Transport mode, infrastructure and intermodal connectivity influences the tourist experience contributing to positive or negative perceptions of the trip as a whole.
- Transport forms a substantial portion of tourism expenditure, especially in the domestic travel market in South Africa.
- Tourism makes a substantial contribution to the transport sector's revenue.
- Transport is a determinant of the competitiveness of South Africa as a tourist destination and there has been a declining trend in the rating of the TTCI on perceptions of transport infrastructure over the past few years.
- While South Africa has a sophisticated transport network, tourists are not well served in entering South Africa from neighbouring countries where a variety of challenges are experienced in the cross-border bus/coach industry.
- Although the main road infrastructure is generally of a good quality, the infrastructure in the more rural and small-town areas present challenges.
- Safety and security, affecting tourist perceptions and decision on where to travel is a major challenge.

- While investment in road infrastructure is evident from the Department of Transport and the private sector, negative perceptions still persist.
- The rail transport network and infrastructure requires serious investment and marketing as a potential means of transport for both international and domestic tourism.

# **Post-COVID Scenarios and Strategies**

- Great uncertainty persists on future COVID19 restrictions, their timing and effect. Upon recovery, demand will be lower and structurally different from that before the crisis.
- This uncertainty requires a shift in the regulatory policy approach towards a
  more flexible and open enabling environment, maximum economic freedom for
  the transport tourism industry to respond to market opportunities (which may
  be transitional) to support the agility required under these circumstances. This
  is especially the case for sub-sectors with substantial regulatory or compliance
  requirements and where adjudications' timing is problematic.
- Develop an enabling regulatory framework and sector cohesion
- Transport and tourism are mutually dependent and requires a whole government approach to ensure its competitiveness within an international market.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXEC	UTIVE SUMMARY	ii
PART	1: INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND	1
1.1	INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND	1
1.2	CONTEXT/RATIONALE OF THE STUDY	1
1.3	PROBLEM STATEMENT	4
1.4	PURPOSE OF THE STUDY	6
1.5	OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY	6
1.6	RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	6
1.7	HISTORICAL CONTEXT OF TRANSPORT IN SOUTH AFRICA	8
PART	2: THE TOURISM TRANSPORT INTERFACE	11
2.1	POINTS OF INTERSECTION	11
2.2	TOURISM TRANSPORT ECONOMIC VALUE	11
2.3	CHALLENGES IN DESCRIBING THE TOURISM-TRANSPORT	17
INTEF	RFACE	
2.4	THE TOURISM-TRANSPORT INTERFACE MODEL	19
2.5	THE MARKETING FUNCTION IN TOURISM-TRANSPORT	21
2.6	POLICIES AND PLANNING	27
2.7	REGULATION	33
2.8	INFRASTRUCTURE PROVISION	33
2.9	INTERMODALITY	38
2.10	TRANSPORT MODES	43
PART	3: OVERALL TRANSPORT TRENDS AND MODES	44
3.1	OVERALL TRANSPORT TRENDS IN SOUTH AFRICA	44
3.2	CRUISE INDUSTRY	49
3.3	RAIL TRAVEL	49
3.4	PRIVATE MOTOR VEHICLE, TAXIS, E-HAILING	52
PART	4: BUS/COACH AND CAR RENTAL SECTORS	55
4.1	AVIATION, CAR RENTAL AND BUS/COACH INDUSTRY:	55
RESE	ARCH PROCESS	
4.2	BUS/COACH INDUSTRY	57
4.3	THE CAR RENTAL INDUSTRY	69
PART	5: THE SOUTH AFRICAN AIR TRANSPORT INDUSTRY	82

		~ ~
5.1 (	DRIENTATION TO THE SOUTH AFRICAN AIR TRANSPORT	82
IND	JSTRY	
5.2	WHAT WERE THE TRENDS PRE-COVID19?	87
5.3	TOURIST ARRIVAL TRENDS IN THE PERIOD IMMEDIATELY	91
PRE	CEDING COVID19 MEASURES	
5.4	IMPACT OF COVID19 RESTRICTIONS ON TRENDS	108
5.5	WHAT IS THE POTENTIAL FOR RECOVERY POST COVID 19?	116
5.6 \$	SCENARIOS FOR THE SOUTH AFRICAN AIR TRANSPORT	125
IND	JSTRY	
5.7	RECOMMENDATIONS TO ACHIEVE THE BEST-CASE	136
SCE	NARIO	
PAR	T 6: CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	140
6.1	OVERALL CONCLUSIONS	140
6.2	RECOVERY FOR TOURISM TRANSPORT POST-COVID	144
6.3	SOME FUTURE TRENDS	146
6.4	AREAS OF FURTHER RESEARCH	147
6.5	REFERENCES	148
6.6	APPENDICES	153
APP	ENDIX A: LIST OF INTERVIEWEES	153
APP	ENDIX B	154
Que	stions for the Air Transport Interviewees	
APP	ENDIX C	156
Que	stions for the Road Transport Interviewees	
APP	ENDIX D: ATTENDEES AT THE AIR TRANSPORT SCENARIO	157
PLA	NNING WORKSHOP	
APP	ENDIX E: ATTENDEES AT THE CAR RENTAL AND LEASING	161
SCE	NARIO PLANNING WORKSHOP	

# LIST OF TABLES

2.1: Domestic tourism expenditure by type of product, 2014–2018 (%)	12
2.2: Inbound tourism expenditure by type of product, 2014–2018 (%)	13
2.3: South Africa: Enterprises and employment in tourism	15
2.4: Tourists by mode of travel, 2009-2019 (thousands) South Africa	34
2.5: Main transport and infrastructure characteristics in South Africa	35
2.6: Public entities and their services	36
4.1: Main purpose of most recent overnight trips by main mode of	62
transport used, January–December, 2019	
4.2: Permits issued for taxi operations during Q1 (Apr- Jun) 2018/19 and	66
2019/20 per country	
4.3: Permits issued for bus operations during Q1 (Apr- Jun) 2018/19 and	67
2019/20 per country	
4.4: Permits issued for tourist operators during Q1 (Apr- Jun) 2018/19 and	67
2019/20 per country	
5.1: Relative Size of South Africa's Air Transport Activities	85
5.2: Passengers carried in African Domestic Markets In 2019 and 2020 (in	86
1000s)	
5.3: Growth in African Domestic Markets from 2019 to 20	87
5.4: Geographic Origin of Inbound tourists	92
5.5: Percentage composition of the three main source origin areas	93
5.6: Percentage increase of the three main source origin areas	93
5.7: Overseas Top 10 - Data	95
5.8: Overseas Top 10 – Data Analysis	96
5.9: SADC Top 10 Source Markets – Data	98
5.10: SADC Top 10 Source Markets – Data Analysis	99
5.11: Other African Top 10 Source Markets – Data	101
5.12: Other African Top 10 Source Markets – Data Analysis	102
5.13 Air: Inbound Tourists on Direct Flights to South Africa per Airport of	104
Entry - Data	
5.14: Percentage increase in Inbound Tourists on Direct Flights via Airport	105
of Entry (StatsSA) per Airport	

5.15: Percentage increase in Inbound Tourists on Direct Flights via Airport	107
of Entry	
5.16: Percentage increase of the three main source origin areas	109
5.17: Percentage Increase and Decrease from Overseas Top 10 source	109
markets	
5.18: Percentage Increase and Decrease from SADC Top 10 source	110
markets	
5.19: Percentage Increase and Decrease from Other African Top 10	110
source markets	
5.20: Percentage increase (decrease) of the main gateway entry airports	111
5.21: Global Scheduled Seats Percentage Change year-over-year	112
6.1: Tourism Transport Interface SWOT Analysis for South Africa	144

# LIST OF FIGURES

2.1: Domestic tourism expenditure: Annual growth by type of product,	12
2014–2018 (%)	
2.2: Inbound tourism expenditure: Annual growth rate by type of product,	13
2014 – 2018 (%)	
2.3: The contribution of tourism transport to employment in South Africa	14
2.4: Tourism Expenditure by product (%), 2015	15
2.5: The performance of South Africa on the TTCI	16
2.6: The Tourism-Transport Continuum	18
2.7: Tourism-Transport Interface Theoretical Framework	21
2.8: Travel Mode Selection Model	26
2.9: South Africa's land borders	36
2.10: Total South African tourism space economy	41
3.1: Main mode of transport used to undertake overnight trips January –	44
December 2019 ('000s)	
3.2: Overall passenger transportation: year-on-year percentage change in	45
passenger journeys (road and rail) 2014 -2020	
3.3: Inbound tourists	46
3.4: Inbound tourists (percentage)	46
3.5: Air and Road: Monthly Inbound Tourists	47
3.6: Road: Country of origin of Inbound Tourists	48
3.7: Road: Percentage increase of Inbound Tourists per Country of Origin	48
3.8: Passenger journeys in rail passenger transportation in South Africa	50
from 2009 to 2018 (in 1,000s)*	
3.9: An overview of passenger journeys for rail and road transportation	52
4.1: Trends in bus passenger numbers 2011-2018	59
4.2: Safari Industry: Decrease in actual bookings due to the coronavirus	63
outbreak	
4.3: Safari Industry: Decrease in actual bookings due to the coronavirus	64
outbreak: previous, months compared to March 20	
4.4: Car rental industry by revenue	70
4.5: Car rental industry by rental days	71

4.6: Car rental industry by fleet size/utilisation	72
4.7: Impact of COVID on the car rental industry in the period	74
4.8 Global/Health Pandemic Trends identified by participants	76
4.9: Impact and uncertainty of the drivers/trends identified	77
4.10 Likely Scenarios and the Strategic Agenda	78
5.1: Map of South Africa's Air Connectivity	82
5.2: Map of South Africa's air connectivity	83
5.3: Aviation benefits for South Africa	83
5.4: South Africa Inbound Tourist Arrivals In 1 000 (World Bank Data)	89
5.5: South Africa Inbound Tourist Arrivals Percentage increase	90
5.6 Air: Annual Inbound Tourists from Main Source Market Areas	91
5.7: Overseas Top 10	94
5.8: Overseas Top 10 International Source Markets	95
5.9: SADC Top 10	97
5.10: SADC Top 10 Source Markets	98
5.11: Other African Top 10 Source Markets Compared per Annum	100
5.12: Other African Top 10 Source Markets	101
5.13 Air: annual inbound tourist arrivals per gateway (main airport)	103
5.14: Inbound Tourists on Direct Flights to South Africa per Airport of	104
Entry	
5.15 Air: percentage composition of inbound tourists on direct flights via	105
airport of entry (stats sa)	
5.16: Inbound Tourists on Direct Flights via Airport of Entry (StatsSA) per	106
Airport	
5.17: Percentage Increase in Inbound Tourists on Direct Flights via	107
Airport of Entry (StatsSA)	
5.18 Air inbound on direct flights to South Africa per airport of entry	108
5.19: Comparison of declines in African Domestic Seat Production	113
5.20: Comparison of declines in African International Seat Production	113
5.21: The decline in Daily Aircraft Departures at ORTIA and Cape Town	113
Airports	
5.22: Airline Revenue Funnel	115
5.23: 2021 RPKs are weaker than expected	117

5.24: Long terms pax growth of pax carried	118
5.25: Demand expected to be lower	119
5.26: Five possible curves of different demand recovery scenarios	120
5.27: African Domestic Markets	123
5.28: African International Markets	123
5.29: The latest IMF forecasts for GDP recovery	125
5.30: Impact and the level of uncertainty of drivers	128
5.31: Alternative Scenarios	129
6.1: Reducing the risk of infection as primary reason for selection of	146
transport mode	

#### PART 1: INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND

#### 1.1 INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND

This report provides the final results and conclusions of the research project. The report sets out the background to the study and its motivation, the overall purpose of the research and the specific objectives that had to be addressed. As an introduction a brief historical context of the development of transport in South Africa is provided where after a theoretical discussion, based on previous work done on the interface between transport and tourism, is presented. The components of the Transport/Tourism Interface model are broadly applied to South Africa. Within this discussion an overview of where transport and tourism is placed within government structures in South Africa and the level of collaboration between the departments in policy formulation, the major focus of strategies in tourism and transport and the cooperation through the various working groups, is presented. The ensuing discussion covers the modes of transport as they relate to tourism, specifically air and road where issues of intermodal connectivity are also highlighted. In discussing the selected modes of transport three questions informed the structure of the discussion: what the trends were pre-COVID-19; how they have been affected by COVID-19; and finally, what the potential for recovery is post-COVID-19. Each mode is considered separately against the research methodology used to gather the information namely secondary sources, discussions with leaders in the industry and scenario planning workshops. After the discussion of each mode the report focusses on consolidating the information from the various modes and taking a broad view of what opportunities exist for transport tourism sector post-COVID-19. The report concludes with a discussion on certain challenges such as a lack of data on transport and tourism which is a serious gap in providing relevant and strategically useful information for decision-makers and potential areas for further research.

#### 1.2 CONTEXT/RATIONALE OF THE STUDY

The research project focusses on the interface between tourism and transport, with specific reference to South Africa and the two most important modes of transport, namely air and road. Air travel and road transport play a vital role in the expansion of both international and domestic tourism with air travel enabling a comfortable long-haul transition from tourist originating regions to global destinations and road

infrastructure enhancing the accessibility of tourists to regions located in different parts of a country. Road transport, as a cheaper form of travel is regarded as most popular with more than 70% of tourism trips in industrialized countries being taken by car. Intermodal travel (air and road) is generally the means used by international travellers. While research on air travel in South Africa and its impact on tourism is guite abundant, the same cannot be said for road transport. Despite the fact that road transport exerts a profound influence on destination attractiveness and development, research on this interface is practically non-existent. Transport, as part of tourism, has been acknowledged by the Department of Tourism in South Africa through its National Tourism Sector Strategy and allocates resources to undertake research on the topic although the same level of recognition to the influence of tourism on road transport does not appear to be given by the Department of Transport. This gap is evident through limited data on the role of tourism in road transport development and growth in South Africa and the categorisation of transport for the purpose of tourism. The gaps have been exacerbated by the onset of the pandemic and its disastrous consequences on the tourism industry in South Africa.

As a first step in this research a systematic description based on literature and available models is provided to contextualise the overall Tourism-Transport Interface in South Africa. Thereafter, each mode of transport is discussed in terms of the secondary data collected and discussions conducted thus far. Each mode is separately discussed for ease of understanding. In the discussion on the challenges in describing the Tourism-Transport Interface, the definitional problems related to transport for the purpose of tourism are highlighted and this has necessitated some clarification on the meaning of the terms used for analysis purposes.

Before the abrupt arrival of COVID-19, tourism has been a driver for the South African economy over the last decade with consistent growth in tourism arrivals. This growth has been supported by all transport modes. We have seen that tourism significantly impacts on employment with 31,752 net jobs being created in 2017 of which two-thirds are in the transport sector (TSA, 2018). The sharing economy has grown quickly over the past five years capturing a sizable portion of economic activity with growth being most notable in transportation and accommodation. South Africa's success in inbound tourists has been based on removing barriers to entry and expansion in bilateral air

services agreements (BASAs). This enabled foreign airlines to increase their offer of flights to South Africa. Direct (non-stop flights) increased notably as well as one-stop flights via intermediate airports. It is generally accepted that at least one tourism job is created for every 7 inbound tourists. Before 2020 and COVID-19, IATA (2018) forecast that the number of air passenger journeys to, from and within South Africa would more than double from the 23.6-million in 2016 to more than 54-million by 2036. It was expected that this would be the result of an average annual growth rate in the country's local and international air travel of 4.3%, significantly above the expected rate of 3.5% for the aggregated global industry. This potential growth has been abruptly interrupted by the consequences of the pandemic.

The interface between transport and tourism represents one of the more important relationships in the tourism system and has been described as "symbiotic". Although this relationship is undeniable, to date there has been little engagement between scholars across the divide (Hopkins, 2019). Transport has emerged as one of the more universal and complex global economic sectors that forms the backbone of national and international commerce by acting as a mechanism for the movement of freight and people. As a result, growth and change in the transport system share synergies with growth and development in tourism and vice versa. Transport firstly connects the market in tourism generating regions to destinations and secondly, transport facilitates the internal movement of visitors within destinations, linking the components of the tourists' experience (attractions, accommodations, commercial services etc). Hopkins (2019) adds a third typology namely 'transport-as-tourism' which she says can be conceptualised in numerous ways such as taking a tour by bike, car, coach or train. The location, capacity, efficiency and connectivity of transport can play an important role in how a destination physically develops, significantly influencing the mobility of visitors and enhancing tourist experiences within destinations. Transport allows a wider dispersal of visitor movement and, as a result, maximum exposure of visitor flows to areas perhaps not otherwise possible. The development of transportation, transport infrastructure and advanced new technologies in this sector facilitates the development of tourism. New technologies in transport reduce the cost and increase the speed of travel thus increasing accessibility and connectivity to various destinations although Hopkins (2019) is of the opinion that time savings and cost

3

reductions lead to tourists travelling more and this exacerbates the environmental issues the technology was attempting to solve.

More than a decade ago there was already a growing concern that the future configuration of tourism, as shaped by transport in terms of accessibility, ability to travel and personal mobility may change in the next 15 – 20 years (Page, Yeoman, Connell & Greenwood, 2010). These concerns centred around the environmental impact of tourism and transport (e.g. climate change and sustainability), various technological advances in transport, inequalities related to the social dimensions of transport and tourism and the impact of transport and tourism on host communities. While these concerns will continue to receive attention in the future, the sudden impact of the novel coronavirus 'COVID-19' and the resultant wide-spread restrictions on mobility has meant that tourism largely ceased in March 2020. The consequences have brought into sharp focus questions relating to the possible reconfiguration of the transport-tourism interface as the world and South Africa slowly emerges from this crisis.

#### **1.3 PROBLEM STATEMENT**

An analysis of the impact and challenges of the COVID-19 pandemic must recognise the complexities of the transport-tourism interface in order to fully understand the implications on the future development of tourism. Most of the tourism literature acknowledges transport as one of the most significant factors to have contributed to the development of tourism world-wide but few ever address in any level of depth this symbiotic relationship or the dependencies which exist between tourism and transport. The transport-tourism relationship has been viewed from different perspectives. At an operational level, transport is normally understood from a narrow modal (road, rail, air and sea) perspective with little interconnection between modes and the impact and significance of integrated journeys for tourists (Page *et al*, 2010). In this respect much of the research into the tourism-transport interface has been concentrated on air transportation and airline passengers (Bieger & Wittmer, 2006; Duval, 2013; Spasojevic, Lohmann & Scott, 2018; Surovitskikh & Lubbe, 2015). In their study, Khan, Quanli, SongBo, Zaman & Zhang, (2017) looked at the how the impact of air and rail transportation on international inbound and outbound tourism affects the competitiveness of a destination. There is also a growing body of knowledge being

developed on the environmental impact of transport modes and tourism and sustainability, especially given the rapid growth of tourism globally (Peeters, Szimba & Duijnisveld, 2007; Simonsen, Gössling & Walnum, 2019). The literature on tourismtransport often centers on tourists as the unit-of analysis limiting the scope of the tourist-transport relationship and separating the tourist and their travel practices from the associated infrastructure, policies, regulations, ideas and technologies which facilitate these (Hopkins, 2019). Stanford and Guiver (2015) suggest that this may be because tourism transport is a "messy" topic, often overlapping with non-tourism transport. Lumsden and Page (2004) recognize that there are conceptual challenges in developing the Transport-Tourism Interface highlighting barriers such as the lack of definitional clarity in distinguishing between transport and transport for tourism and what is being measured. They further state that, in reality, the relationship between transport and tourism is asymmetrical because transport is the facilitator without which tourism could not exist whereas the reverse is not true, and as such, recreational trips tend to be subsumed in a generalized modelling of transport systems. They then ask the question "whether tourism trips are sufficiently different to utility trips to warrant specific attention?" They argue for a need for clarity in definition, the building of a sound understanding of tourist travel behavior as well as the implications for destination development the identification of the key transport factors which stimulate or inhibit the growth of tourism places. Authors such as Gross and Klemmer (2014) and Page and Connell (in Lew, Hall & Williams, 2014) have attempted to bring some order to the confusion by presenting systematic descriptions of all the modes of transport used by tourists, both for functional purposes (to reach a destination) and for intrinsic purposes (to enjoy as a tourist experience). Page et al (2010) say that in the public policy domain, tourism does not explicitly feature in national transport planning models and this is also evident in South Africa as will be discussed in ensuing sections.

The novel coronavirus (COVID-19) is challenging the world and unprecedented global restrictions and stay-at-home orders are causing the most severe disruption to the global economy since World War II (Gössling, Scott & Hall, 2020). Many tourism enterprises are facing an acute liquidity crisis and many are expected not to recover at all with severe impacts on jobs. Following the restrictions on international travel and internal movement, global and domestic tourism came to a virtual standstill placing a severe strain on the tourism-transport relationship, the long-term repercussions of

which are still largely unknown. Although some indications exist on how prior crises affected the tourism and transport industries, there is little to no literature that points to the implications of COVID-19 on the tourism-transport relationship. Current debates all across the world centre on the restoration of unrestricted free movement and reopening of borders, safely restoring transport and connectivity, safely resuming tourism services and restoring consumer confidence. Despite initial optimism of a quick recovery, it now appears that tourism growth may take a number of years to recover to pre-COVID-19 levels. While tourism will recover in time, the tourism offering and environment will probably be changed forever. According to Gössling, Scott and Hall (2020) there is much evidence that COVID-19 will be different to previous crises and will be transformative for the tourism sector.

# 1.4 PURPOSE OF THE STUDY

The study aims to explore the impact of COVID-19 on the Tourism-Transport Interface with a view to proposing a scenario where this relationship might create opportunities for tourism to prosper post COVID-19.

# 1.5 OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY

- To describe the Tourism-Transport Interface in South Africa
- To identify trends and factors in the tourism-transport relationship that have an impact on the growth of tourism
- To assess the impact of COVID-19 on the tourism-transport relationship.
- To develop a future scenario where the tourism-transport relationship might create opportunities for tourism to prosper post COVID-19.

## 1.6 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

This research followed a three-pronged approach:

Firstly, a literature survey was undertaken to review previous studies, both in academia and industry, in order to gain an understanding of the transport and tourism environments. In this theoretical review a number of areas were studied: establishing what is meant by the concept tourism/transport interface and the underlying principles; the position of transport and tourism in government structures and the level of

collaboration on policy-making for tourism transport as well as the priority areas; the various modes of transport, with particular reference to air and road as well as intermodality connectivity; and finally the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on each mode of transport as well as the tourism/transport relationship. Secondary information in the form of statistical data was sourced for each sector through publicly available sources. This data relates to trends in passenger arrivals and departures on the various modes as well as the impact of COVID on passenger trends.

Secondly, a number of discussions were conducted with leaders in the transport and tourism sectors to gain an in-depth understanding of the current state of the sector, challenges faced by each sector and their views on the future post-COVID. These discussions were used to draw conclusions which would contribute to the recommendations made in this report. Discussions served the purpose of adding information that is difficult to find through secondary sources and was not conducted as a qualitative research methodology

Thirdly, it was initially envisaged to have a full-day Future Scenarios Planning Workshop for the Transport/Tourism industry as a whole but, after some reflection and discussion with stakeholders, it became apparent that the three sectors (aviation, car rental and coach/bus transport) preferred to each do their own workshop. The Coach/bus sector arranged their own Workshop as they wished to include a number of broader issues facing the sector and not only focus on tourism. The other two workshops were arranged by the research team. The overall purpose of the Workshops was to develop a strategic perspective on the future prospects of the subsectors post-COVID-19 by examining the economic, political and regulatory, market, technology and other factors that shape the industry going forward, and to explore what strategic options are available for business and their counterparts in government, to make the most of the post COVID-19 period. It was envisaged to develop three or four scenarios which examine alternative future pathways, shaped by the key uncertainties and trends. The outcomes of these scenarios were used to guide the recommendations as stated in this report.

#### 1.7 HISTORICAL CONTEXT OF TRANSPORT IN SOUTH AFRICA

Transport in South Africa developed very much along racial lines affecting the development of tourism directly. As Pirie (1989:114) says "Passenger class distinctions on public transport in South Africa have always been colour conscious. Even before the beginning of the twentieth century, discrimination between passengers occurred not only in terms of fares, comfort, privacy and gender, but also in terms of race". Before 1994, the idea of tourism was foreign to most black people in South Africa. The notion of a journey was usually associated with migrant labour. "It was ridden with "mental and emotional trauma," a "series of anxieties to be endured" without the time and space of "pleasure of movement" (Witz, Rassool & Minkley, 2001). This was the result of the spatial development of settlements in South Africa under colonialism which occurred in the 19th century and Apartheid in the 20<sup>th</sup> century where the black population was attracted as labourers and displaced into the rural-urban periphery of cities created by whites for whites. Mass transportation closely followed the radial nature of both colonial and Apartheid-era town planning and until the 1960s, spatial interaction over long distances in southern Africa was shaped by the political economy of colonialism (Pirie, 1991). The late 19th century saw the first substantial single line railways which linked the major seaports to agricultural heartlands in the 'white' interior. Gradual elaboration of the railway map involved connecting the prime agricultural, industrial and commercial nodes to each other, and consolidating rail axes to the ports. Under various governments, during the period 1806 to 1895 ambitious and expensive road schemes for that time were undertaken, linking all parts of the country. Pirie (2011) says that the capabilities and geographies of motorised colonial mobility showed a new technology of empowerment mediating colonial governance, science and leisure along racial and gender lines. Motoring in Africa in the 1920s and 1930s involved white settlers and visitors travelling on government or scientific assignments, on safari and to promote road provision. Passenger transport under Apartheid, and white minority rule before Apartheid, was, for black South Africans, by and large designed for daily transportation of labour to and from the workplace (Khosa, 1998) with little concern for tourism. During key periods in South Africa's development, namely the 1940s, 1950s and in the 1980s, the delivery of essential services such as transport became an area of popular protests and mobilisation (Khoza, 1998). Where tourism was non-existent for the black population, whites, both domestic and overseas visitors, enjoyed a western-type

8

tourism experience with 'adventurous' road trips by private motorcar, luxury rail travel across South Africa and bus and coach tours into the interior of South Africa. The period of 1975 - 1990 saw the slow dismantling of bus apartheid as it became increasingly unaffordable and as the political climate changed with desegregation being seen as a way to relieve traffic congestion, keeping fares low and reducing the need for expensive bus subsidies. The operation of mini-bus taxis was restricted by the Apartheid state but since the 1980s the number has grown substantially, some licensed but most not. Despite considerable public and private investment in mass transportation over the last several decades, commercial taxis are the most visible choice of black South Africans. By 2004 the Johannesburg municipality indicated that 72% of all mass transport trips in the city were by way of kombi-taxis (Czeglédy, 2004). Unlike the relatively staid bus or train terminals, the larger kombi-taxi terminals are often referred to as "chaotic" (Czeglédy, 2004). Long-distance travel, particularly for the purposes of visiting across provinces and returning home for short periods e.g. weekends, has also moved towards the kombi-taxi mode. The new dispensation in South Africa brought about very different development behaviour with settlement and travel patterns changing drastically over the past decade. The rapidly changing spatial development and the lack of the required land-use/transport integration, together with low levels of rail development and investment over a number of years, have left the rail mode as a declining choice of public transport. The taxi industry has also slowly but effectively eroded rail and bus patronage levels dropped.

The 1990s brought a change in the form of politics in South Africa and as Donaldson (2006:344) explains, "One of the greatest spatial challenges to overcome in the postapartheid city is the inequality and spatial inefficiency caused by apartheid planning. Not surprisingly a World Bank report of the early 1990s considered South Africa's cities among the most inefficient in the world. Cities were (are) characterized by low-density sprawl, fragmentation and separation, all of these contributing to the dysfunctional structure where privilege was racially determined. Over a period of four decades, black South Africans were systematically marginalized, among others, in terms of accommodation, leisure, employment, and transport. Structural deficiencies in the former apartheid city, resulting from segregation and low-density sprawl, created longdistance work-travel patterns". However, more than 21 years into the democratic era, South Africa's dreams of efficient, affordable and integrated public transportation systems remain deferred (Mthimkhulu, 2017). Mthimkhulu argues *that "existing challenges that are present emanate from years of poorly provided, yet heavily subsidized, systems and networks among spatial segregation and other roots of unequal provision of infrastructure"*. Efforts have been made to transform the provision of public transport infrastructure (Walters, 2008) as is seen through the scope of documents such as the 1996 White Paper on National Transport Policy and past pioneering papers such as the Moving South Africa (MSA) strategy, the Public Transport Strategy (PTS) and Action Plan as well as the later Integrated Public Transport Network (IPTN) plans.

Although black leisure mobilities are no longer spatially restricted, these processes continue to influence and shape black leisure practices in South Africa today. Despite ongoing efforts from South African Tourism to further develop this market there are still barriers that remain. The continuing exclusion of the majority of black South Africans from participating in tourism could be ascribed to transport difficulties such as, amongst others, low access to private vehicles; affordability issues linked with high levels of reliance on public transport and the use of minibus taxis; distances to travel to participate in leisure activities; and safety concerns.

#### PART 2: THE TOURISM TRANSPORT INTERFACE

#### 2.1 POINTS OF INTERSECTION

Baranowski (2007) argues that the historical study of tourism has been dominated by the consumption and consumer cultures which has focussed heavily on consumer motivations and desires while the study of transport is embedded in economic history and the history of technology. As a consequence, she asks the question "Why, if the desire to travel 'elsewhere' provides the most common motivation for tourism, should tourism history pay less attention to the means by which tourists travel to and from their destinations than to their 'experiences'?" (Baranowski, 2007:120). She argues that despite different points of departure, transport and tourism history can profitably intersect. The first point of intersection is that since mobility has a crucial place in tourism the definition of tourism should be expanded to include the experience of "displacement" because what makes tourism 'tourism' is the decision of tourists to leave the familiar behind in order to participate in something new. A second point of intersection between transport and tourism is the recognition that tourism includes the modes of transport that facilitate it and requires a vast material infrastructure to sustain it. As such this intersection blends production and consumption through the labour, technology and business sophistication that enables it. Thirdly, the relevance of transport is seen in the development of tourism e.g. the construction of tourist sites where none existed previously, with transport providing access to the site, both at the construction phase and afterwards as an enabler for tourist visitation. Finally, such development produces economic value for both tourism and transport and is a driver of economic growth in a country.

## 2.2 TOURISM TRANSPORT ECONOMIC VALUE

#### Tourist expenditure on transport

In looking at tourism expenditure in South Africa from both domestic and inbound tourists over the period 2014 – 2018 we can see that transport is the largest component of tourism expenditure for domestic tourists with road transport constituting approximately 28% over the last number of years and between approximately 13% to 18% for air transport as shown in table 2.1.

Tourism product	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
Accommodation for visitors	14,6	16,3	14,5	16,4	15,3
Restaurants and similar services	4,2	5,2	4,9	4,9	5,3
Railway passenger transport services	0,3	0,3	0,3	0,3	0,3
Road passenger transport services	29,3	27,6	27,4	27,1	28,4
Water passenger transport services	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0
Air passenger transport services	13,8	16,3	14,7	17,6	15,9
Transport equipment rental	2,2	2,7	2,4	2,8	2,5
Travel agencies and other reservation services	5,1	6,4	6,0	7,2	6,4
Cultural services	0,1	0,1	0,1	0,1	0,1
Sports and recreational services	2,6	2,4	2,5	2,5	3,1
Tourism-connected products	9,9	8,2	9,6	9,5	10,5
Non-specific products	17,9	14,5	17,7	11,6	12,2
Total	100,0	100,0	100,0	100,0	100,0

# Table 2.1: Domestic tourism expenditure by type of product, 2014–2018 (%)

Individual figures may not add up to stated totals due to rounding.

# Source: Stats SA, Tourism Satellite Account (2019)

Figure 2.1 shows the corresponding annual growth rates for domestic tourism expenditure on the various types of products for the period 2014-2018(p).





Source: Stats SA, Tourism Satellite Account (2019)

Inbound tourists have spent between 11% and 13% on road and air respectively over the last number of years, as shown in table 2.2.

Tourism product	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
Accommodation for visitors	13,8	15,1	14,5	15,3	15,9
Restaurants and similar services	9,0	9,2	8,8	9,1	9,7
Railway passenger transport services	0,2	0,2	0,2	0,2	0,2
Road passenger transport services	12,3	13,0	11,9	12,1	12,3
Water passenger transport services	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0
Air passenger transport services	11,2	12,2	11,9	12,5	12,9
Transport equipment rental	1,4	1,5	1,4	1,5	1,6
Travel agencies and other reservation services	2,7	3,0	3,0	3,3	3,4
Cultural services	0,2	0,2	0,2	0,2	0,2
Sports and recreational services	6,4	6,7	6,3	6,5	6,6
Tourism-connected products	14,3	15,1	13,5	13,8	14,8
Non-specific products	28,5	23,8	28,4	25,5	22,5
Total	100,0	100,0	100,0	100,0	100,0

Table 2.2: Inbound tourism expenditure by type of product, 2014–2018 (%)

Individual figures may not add up to stated totals due to rounding.

Source: Stats SA, Tourism Satellite Account (2019)

Figure 2.2 shows the corresponding annual growth rates for inbound tourism expenditure for the period 2014-2018(p) where we can see a declining growth rate in expenditure (except for rail in the 2016-2017 period, and rental services in the 2015-2016 period) on all transport modes.





Source: Stats SA, Tourism Satellite Account (2019)

The trend observed in the declining tourism expenditure rates reflects the decline in the growth of inbound tourism to South Africa over the last number of years.

# Tourism transport and employment

According to the OECD (2020) in 2017, the direct contribution of the tourism sector to GDP was ZAR 130.3 billion, constituting a 2.8% direct contribution to GDP. This level of contribution has been stable at around 3% over the past decade.

Direct employment in tourism was 722 013 in 2017, representing 4.5% of the total workforce. Passenger transport constituted the highest number of employees in the tourism industry as can be seen in figure 2.3. Table 2.3 indicates the number of enterprises and employees in the tourism transport sector. Although the tourism sector offers job opportunities for people of different ages and skill levels, and provides important employment opportunities for women, where about 40% of employment in tourism industries consists of women, the passenger transport sector is way behind on female employment with only 15% of women being employed in this sector (OECD, 2018).



Figure 2.3: The contribution of tourism transport to employment in South Africa

Source: Stats SA (2019)

	Number of establishments		Number of	of persons employ	yed <sup>1</sup>	
	2018	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
Fotal						
Tourism industries	46 461	681 916	669 652	690 262	722 012	
Accommodation services for visitors	10 489	115 364	136 120	130 256	135 720	
Hotels and similar establishments	3 003					
Food and beverage serving industry	18 217	137 789	141 709	146 534	143 873	
Passenger transport	6 833	235 649	217 910	232 663	254 844	
Air passenger transport	1 217	34 765	31 669	23 253	26 477	
Railways passenger transport	40	6 135	5 205	5 168	5 146	
Road passenger transport	5 290	193 870	179 047	203 481	220 157	
Water passenger transport	286	879	1 989	761	3 064	
Passenger transport supporting services						
Transport equipment rental	368	7 770	10 282	8 068	9 743	
Travel agencies and other reservation services industry	2 057	30 132	29 120	30 749	30 960	
Cultural industry	4 383	15 817	15 392	17 268	16 645	
Sports and recreation industry	4 114	16 845	20 539	16 560	19 510	
Retail trade of country-specific tourism characteristic goods		122 550	98 580	108 164	110 717	
Other country-specific tourism industries						
Other industries						

.. Not available 1. Data refer to number of jobs.

Source: OECD Tourism Statistics (2020)

## Transport revenue from tourism

Tourism demand for transport-based generates income for the transport sector. As can be seen in figure 2.4, 96% of air passenger transport is generated by tourismrelated demand, 54% by water passenger transport, and 37% by road passenger transport (TSA, 2015).





Source: Stats SA, Tourism Satellite Account 2015

**Source**: Stats SA, Tourism Satellite Account (2015)

# Transport is a determinant of tourist destination competitiveness

The most generally accepted index used for a destination's competitiveness is the WEF Travel and Tourism Competitiveness Index (TTCI) which measures a destination against a range of factors, including transport-related variables. The Index is updated every second year. The competitiveness of a destination must not be confused with its attractiveness. Competitiveness is the sustained ability of a destination to increase tourism expenditure and capacity to attract visitors while providing them with satisfying, memorable and unique experiences in a profitable way, while enhancing the well-being of residents and preserving the natural capital of the destination for future generations, within a changing macro environment. This illustrates that competitiveness is a much broader concept which reflects four main components: the ability to deploy resources; memorable experiences for tourists; superior performance other destinations; and a contribution towards the economic welfare of the resident population. Transport infrastructure is one of the factors used to measure a destination's competitiveness as shown in figure 2.5.



Figure 2.5: The performance of South Africa on the TTCI

South Africa continues to slide in the rankings on a number of variables. Overall on the measure "Air Transport Infrastructure" South Africa moved from 46<sup>th</sup> (in 2017) to 53<sup>rd</sup> (2019) which was driven by an apparent perceived weakening in the quality of air transport infrastructure and number of operating airlines. On the ground and port

Source: TTCI (2019)

infrastructure South Africa fell steeply on the quality of roads, quality of port infrastructure and ground transport efficiency (TTCI, 2019).

#### 2.3 CHALLENGES IN DESCRIBING THE TOURISM-TRANSPORT INTERFACE

Analysing the Tourism-Transport Interface is not without its challenges. Duval (2007) argues that there is a natural 'blurriness' that features when examining the linkages between transport and tourism which may make its analysis difficult. First, transport can be both a mode of travel and a destination (e.g. luxury rail travel represents a tourism experience). Second, the segmentation of transport use into tourism and nontourism can be difficult for transport planners as the question of what constitutes a tourism trip and a utility trip is raised. Lumsden and Page (2004) raise the question of whether tourism trips are sufficiently different to utility trips to warrant specific attention and argue that there are discernible differences on the basis of the nature of the trip characteristics and the volume of tourism trips. While there is some complexity in doing this, it is also essential to differentiate transport as a means to an end and transport which is integral to the tourism experience, thus suggesting that transport can be an integrative part of the tourism offering rather than simply providing access to the experience. In this respect Seeteram (2016) says that from the perspective of the tourists, transportation serves two key purposes. The first is where transportation is only a means to an end and has no intrinsic value and for the tourist it is merely an enabler. It is the economic cost that is borne by the tourist to enable them to derive utility by consuming the sought-after tourism product(s). Demand for transportation therefore, is derived from the demand for the tourism products that destinations offer. On the other hand, the travel itself can hold intrinsic values for the tourists, making it the focal element of the tourism product (Lumsdon and Page, 2004), for example luxury cruises and rail trips and in this case, demand for travel ceases to be a derived demand and utility is obtained from the travel itself. Transport is thus tourism. Expenditure on the travel then, is the price paid for the tourism product rather than merely the travel cost. Lumsden and Page (2004) suggest that one way to make the distinction between transport for/as tourism and transport for utility purposes is to view it as a continuum as shown in figure 2.6.



Figure 2.6: The Tourism-Transport Continuum

Source: Lumsden and Page (2004)

These definitional debates impact the measurement of both transport and tourism in terms of what data should be collected and what the contribution of tourism transport is to destination development. Finally, transport relies on the viability and attractiveness of a destination, and a destination relies on transport for visitor access so the underlying strategic perspective of this relationship is manifested in determining whether either (or both) are responsible for ensuring tourist flows are maintained.

At an operational level, transport is normally understood from a narrow modal or operator level; with little interconnection between modes, the impact on tourists and the significance of integrated journey capability to make tourist travel and enjoyable, easy and rewarding experience. The integration of the transport system through intermodality (the ability to connect two or more different modes of transport) is an essential element of tourism development.

The lack of recognition of the tourism-transport interface in the public policy domain and transport planning models (with South Africa being a case-in-point) presents a further challenge to analysing the transport-tourism relationship.

Apart from the above-mentioned challenges and the legislative framework within which the transport system operates (which is particularly critical in air and road transport), the tourism transport relationship is also confronted with a number of critical aspects such as sustainability issues, passenger security, shifts in supply and demand (particularly as a result of externalities outside of the control of transport providers), and the role of technology. Hall also raised a number of questions on the social dimension of leisure transport (Hall, 1999) stating that transport has the potential to either constrain or encourage host-tourism interaction. He says that the role of tourist mobility at a local level can be critical for issues of inequality and externality effects. These various challenges and issues in the transport tourism interface are the subject of ongoing debates and cannot be ignored in the discussion on the interdependent relationship between transport and tourism.

One debate that has the potential to transform the entire tourism-transport interface is the health issues which travellers encounter on tourism transport systems. Even before the COVID-19 pandemic this assumed a significant profile for transport operators, with concerns about reducing the stress of travel through better design and ease of access to terminals. While similar health scares have had an effect on travel (SARS, MERS, Ebola) COVID-19 has brought about a completely new dimension in the travel health literature and what the potential consequences are for tourist travel on a global scale.

While not all the issues highlighted in the above discussion will be addressed in this research, the interdependence of all these factors will be mentioned where appropriate.

#### 2.4 THE TOURISM-TRANSPORT INTERFACE MODEL

Clearly, tourism cannot occur without transport. Transport connects the markets in tourist generating regions to destinations and facilitates the internal movement of visitors between components of the tourist experience (e.g. attractions, accommodation, commercial services) and can be a major element of the attraction or an experience in its own right. The location, capacity, efficiency and connectivity of transport can therefore play an important role in how a destination physically develops and can significantly influence the mobility of visitors and the connectivity of tourist experiences within destinations. As transport develops with the application of technological innovations more tourists are able to access more destinations. This is particularly evident in the growth in global tourism which lies parallel to the rapid growth

and developments in air travel since the end of World War 2. The OECD (2016) does point out that the growing number of tourists creates numerous challenges in terms of transport infrastructure and capacity which includes border crossings, inter-modality, information provision, accessibility and seamless connections between the various transport service providers. While the overlap and interdependence of tourism and transport is recognised, the analysis of this interface is much more difficult. Page (2009) says that to understand the complexity and relationships that coexist between tourism and transport, a framework should be built which can synthesise the different factors and processes affecting the organisation, operation and management of activities associated with tourist transport. He says that the objective of such a framework is to provide a means of understanding how tourists interact with transport, the processes and factors involved and their effect of the travel component of the overall tourist experience.

Through a study of the literature a conceptual theoretical framework was derived for this research. This framework is graphically depicted in figure 2.7 and identifies the various modes of tourism transport and their functional roles in creating accessibility and connectivity which are dependent on marketing and regulation, policies and planning and infrastructure provision. In the ensuing sections each of the components will be discussed.





Source: Adapted from Page (2004:11) and Lamb and Davidson (1996)

# 2.5 THE MARKETING FUNCTION IN TOURISM-TRANSPORT

# a) <u>The role of transport in facilitating accessibility and connectivity for tourists to-</u> <u>and within destinations</u>

The marketing of transport is critical to the overall development and viability of attractions, destinations and countries and is based on the demand for tourist transport. Transport providers need to be as aware as possible, especially when part or much of their core business is involved in the servicing of passengers who are embarking on travel for personal, pleasure or business reasons. Page (in Lew, Hall & Williams, 2014) says that an important starting point for any analysis on the demand for tourist transport is to recognise four spatially expressed roles that meets demand: linking the source market with the host destination; providing mobility and access within a destination/area/region/country; providing mobility within an actual tourism attraction; and facilitating travel along a recreational route which is itself the tourism experience. These roles embody the entire tourist experience and enables the identification of modes, networks and organisations which influence and regulate tourist transport.

## Linking the source markets with the host destination

The ability to travel freely from source markets to ports of entry and then on to the final destination, including crossing borders, is a key aspect of linking South Africa's source markets to the destination. South Africa is geographically remote and regarded as a long-haul destination for its non-African core markets, which means long travel times for many potential tourists. This means that tourism strategies to attract international visitors have to improve accessibility and connections to existing and potential source markets. Airport connections are fairly well developed and within sub-Saharan Africa, South Africa has the most developed air transport infrastructure and ranks well with respect to the quality and the number of operating airlines (World Economic Forum, 2019). The Yamoussoukro decision on liberalising air implemented in 2018 to stimulate the development of inter-African air transport and improve the quality of service to the consumers, has already had positive impacts on air access and tourism to South Africa (Glocker & Haxton, 2020).

According to the Tourism Business Council of South Africa collaboration efforts between public and private sectors on the the air connectivity project, Cape Town Air Access, Cape Town has seen an estimated increase of ZAR 4.8 billion in tourism spend, due to the launch of 13 new routes and the expansion of 14 existing ones within Africa (Glocker & Haxton, 2020).

# Providing mobility and access within a destination area

Road transport dominates transport infrastructure within and between places in South Africa and once visitors have arrived in South Africa (either by car from neighbouring countries (70%) or by air (30%), private cars, taxis and minibuses are the most used mode of transport among international and domestic tourists alike. Road transport allows for the highest flexibility but it also adds to the already existing pressure on traffic and road infrastructure and this can have adverse effects. Those negative effects can include:

 Congestion – means delays which leads to waste of time and energy. Serious congestions may have a negative effect on transportation modes, especially on airports and roads during peak times. Cape Town is one of the most attractive cities for tourism but an unprecedented growth in tourism numbers can (and has) placed a burden on the road and traffic infrastructure in the city, especially in the peak seasons, where congestion is a major problem.

- Seasonality seasonal patterns of travel demand create overcrowding at certain times. Adversely low occupancies and load factors will occur at other periods.
- Safety and security making sure that the transportation mode is safe and secure is a basic and important requirement for tourism. South Africa's reputation as a dangerous destination is negative (in the 2019 TTCI South Africa was rated 134<sup>th</sup> out of 140 countries on its Safety and Security indicator).
- Environment an increase in traffic may have disastrous effect on the • environment if that area does not have the carrying capacity for additional tourists. Before the pandemic, and with over-tourism occurring the environment was impacted by carbon emissions, particularly from road and air transport. South African transport policy - as in many other countries - almost exclusively prioritized the extension of its road network, which in turn promoted private transport in cities. The expansion of public transport and infrastructure for nonmotorized transport (NMT), such as by bicycle or on foot, has been neglected in cities. South Africa signed the Paris Accord on climate change in 2016 and is therefore legally bound to uphold its principles and take steps to diminish the impact of carbon emissions. In this respect the Department of Environmental Affairs together with other sector departments has committed to the implementation of programmes such as the NMT initiative. However, the challenge is that whilst walking and biking is promoted as a healthy costeffective choice the barriers associated with this form of transport relate to safety and the provision of adequate infrastructure. This again has a detrimental effect on tourism which in turn impacts the development of environmentally sound transport infrastructure in

Glocker and Haxton (2020) say that as tourism strategies aim for increasing tourist numbers over the coming years, more sustainable and environmentally friendly alternatives should be considered. They state that across the 37 OECD member countries, convenient multimodal transport options to access destinations, efficient connections between interregional and local modes, integrated ticketing, multilingual user information and wayfinding, as well as ease of access for travellers with limited
mobility have been shown to increase the geographic spread of tourists in a more environmentally friendly and less car-dependent way. They say that it crucial that transport policies are well aligned and co-ordinated with tourism policies to improve visitor mobility to and within destinations, enhance visitor satisfaction, and help to secure the economic viability of local transport systems by servicing both residents and tourists. Infrastructure projects that aim to increase the number of visitors cannot be developed in isolation and depends on the availability of supporting infrastructure and basic services such as water, sanitation, electricity etc., all of which adds to the competitiveness of the destination. Rogerson and Nel, (in Glocker & Haxton, 2020) say that promote the geographic spread of tourists into more remote and distressed areas it requires the establishment of sufficient capacity at the local level to ensure basic service delivery to support new and emerging attractions and destinations.

#### Facilitating travel along a recreational route which is itself a tourism attraction

According to Glocker and Haxton (2020) tourist routes are an increasingly popular initiative implemented by countries to support the geographical spread of visitors. Tourists routes are used by tour operators in many provinces in South Africa but wellmarketed tourist routes can tap into the segment of tourists that prefer to plan their route individually. Glocker and Haxton (2020) suggest that digital platforms can provide information on local sights outside of main tourist hotspots complementing signage on the ground. One example of this is the well-established and well-travelled Garden Route, which stretches about 300 km along the coast from the Western to the Eastern Cape. Other tourist routes that play an important role in tourism development and branding for South African tourism, as well as the economic development of rural communities, are the 21 well-organised wine route associations in South Africa, which enjoy an increasing number of visitors. These offer experiences relating to history, culture, nature and cuisine in addition to the complete wine experience (Ferreira & Hunter in Glocker & Haxton, 2020). Not only have the wine tours supported tourism development in rural areas, but have also raised the profile and profitability of South African wine in general.

#### Providing mobility within an actual tourism attraction

Tourist attractions themselves should be accessible and easy to navigate, with numerous factors determining the effectiveness of transport-related services within the

site. A number of studies have been done on specific tourist attractions within South Africa (Lubbe *et al*, 2013; 2016; 2017; 2018) against which the tourists experience was measured. Effective transportation depends on accessibility and movement within the site. Accessibility to the attraction is dependent on various factors such as route capacity (how many passengers can it carry on average), schedules (if not self-drive) i.e. how many departures per day, affordability and time (seasonality periods), information (e.g. on Google Maps), signage and road infra-structure (for various types of vehicles. Mobility within an attraction is determined by factors such as information, maps, signage, parking bays, security and surface conditions.

### b) The role of transport in meeting tourists' needs

Why tourists' travel and their motivations goes beyond the boundaries of this research but should be understood in the context of providing what tourists want from their whole experience and this includes the transport element. What is relevant here is why people select one transportation mode over another for business or leisure trips. Transport providers need to recognize the tourists' choice, behavior and travel intentions at destinations to understand fully the wider transport requirements. This means understanding more than simple patterns of travel statistics and it also allows effective marketing. Decisions on mode selection are often seen from the demandperspective with the following general variables being used as a determinant of choice of transport mode: availability; frequency; cost/price; speed/time; comfort/luxury; safety; convenience; ground services; terminal facilities and location; status and prestige; and departure and arrival times. A useful model that provides both supply and demand elements is that of Sheth (in Duval, 2007: 210) which is illustrated in figure 2.8.



# Figure 2.8: Travel Mode Selection Model

# Source: Duval (2007:210)

This model depicts how supply elements and demand elements are met in a tourists' slection of a mode. Travellers select a mode based on five dimensions which they consider and evaluate. These are the functional, aesthetic/emotional, social/organisational, situational and curiosity utilities of the alternative modes.

Briefly explained:

Functional utility means the performance of a mode for a specific purpose e.g. departure and arrival times, safety record, route directness, frequency etc.

Aesthetic/emotional utility relates to fears and/or social concerns such as its comfort, luxury, style and safety.

Social/organizational utility relates to way in which people the stereotype a mode which may influence a decision e.g. coach travel, cruise travel.

Situational or organizational utility considers location convenience and the total set of activities associated with a trip e.g. time to terminal.

Curiosity relates to where people may like to try something new or different.

The model presumes that the individual has desired expectations on these five utilities and that the discrepancy between the image or perception of the utility and the actual experience determines the extent to which that mode of travel is acceptable or not (Duval, 2007). On the supply side factors influence the tourists' utility assessments. The availability of the mode (e.g. the number and convenience of flights and the way the mode is operated (e.g. on-time departures, quality of service etc.) influences the perception of functional and situational utilities. The mode design, including the variety of products or services offered, and the way the mode is marketed will impact the functional, curiosity and aesthetic/emotional utilities. These supply-oriented factors combine to generate differential psychological utilities for different modes. Differences in acceptance or rejection of a mode can also be expected on the basis of personal demographics, personal life-style, familiarity and satisfaction, and the purpose of the trip. For example, income will influence the choice of mode. Finally, an unexpected event can influence the choice of mode (e.g. death in the family may result in a more costly but quicker choice of mode).

This model also illustrates the interface between tourism and transport taking both supply and demand into account. Duval (2007) also says that the planned development, maintenance and operation of transport infrastructure under a well-conceived overall transport policy, to meet the present and future technology and demand requirements, is the key to the success of the transport system contributing to the growth of tourism.

# 2.6 POLICIES AND PLANNING

The ITF (2015) Report says that the potential synergies between transport and tourism are clear and that governments have an important role to play in addressing the interlinkages between these policy areas, these include:

- Transport policy (e.g. airport/cruise hubs, roads, public transport) can shape access to and travel patterns within destinations, influencing visitor accessibility, mobility and satisfaction;
- Transport policy can facilitate a shift to more eco-friendly transport options, enabling destinations to position themselves as sustainable
- Tourism policies can stimulate movement to and within a destination, which can in turn emphasise seasonal peaks and troughs, push transport capacity limits, and place pressure on existing infrastructure capacity;

• Conversely, tourism policies can help to secure the economic viability of local transport systems.

The Department of Transport is responsible for regulation and coordination of Transportation in South Africa covering Public Transport, Rail Transportation, Civil Aviation, Maritime Transport and Road Transport.

The Constitution of the Republic of South Africa of 1996 identifies the legislative responsibilities of different spheres of government with regards to all modes of transport and its associated infrastructure.

The Department of Transport (DoT) is responsible for the legislation and policies for rail, pipelines, roads, airports, ports and the intermodal operations of public transport and freight. The department conducts sector research, formulates legislation and policy to set the strategic direction of subsectors, assigns responsibilities to public entities, regulates through setting norms and standards, and monitors implementation.

The work of the DoT contributes to the realisation of the vision of improved social and economic development articulated in the National Development Plan, and priority (economic transformation and job creation) and priority 4 (spatial integration, human settlements and local government) of government's 2019-2024 Medium Term Strategic Framework.

https://www.gov.za/about-sa/transport

Currently, transport and tourism policies are not well-aligned and coordinated to improve visitor mobility. The DoT, in its latest Annual Report 2019/2020 mentions tourism in only two instances. First, where the Department of Tourism was included as part of a large delegation to the 40th International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) Assembly in 2019 in Montreal and secondly where tourism operators are described as transport users in the DoT's Integrated Service Delivery Model and there were administrative improvements in the issuing of licences.

# Revised White Paper on National Transport Policy 2020-2025

In analysing the Strategic Plan for 2020-2025 tabled by the Department of Transport in South Africa in March 2020 what is striking is that there is very little mention made of tourism. Where it does occur, it is merely to state that civil aviation and an integrated airport infrastructure is vital to tourism, with limited supporting strategies. As far as ground transport is concerned operational issues such as the issuing of tourist transport permits is mentioned. The Department of Transport is currently awaiting Cabinet approval of the revised White Paper on National Transport Policy.

The Department of Tourism has a greater appreciation of the vital role of transport with a number of priority areas identified in their National Tourism Sector Strategy (NTSS, 2017) where trends in transport that affect tourism is recognized, the key roles of the various modes of transport highlighted and strategies, actions and deliverables on transport's contribution to tourism presented.

The revised White Paper on National Transport Policy addresses a number of gaps and challenges experienced in transport which has implications for transport for tourism purposes. These gaps are listed below (for a full report refer to <u>http://www.governmentpublications.lib.uct.ac.za/news/revised-white-paper-national-</u> <u>transport-policy</u>):

- Policies related to the National Road Safety Strategy seeking safer roads and mobility, post-crash response and road safety management – improving traffic conditions and road safety in South Africa.
- Promotion of a modal shift towards more sustainable transport modes (nonmotorised transport – NMT) and development of low-cost mobility options for consumers.
- The role of Government will be clarified in terms of ensuring the provision of public transport services and, where appropriate, undertaking the planning, design, construction, maintenance and funding of public transport operations and infrastructure.
- Updating the approaches and relevant terminology thereby clarifying policy direction "To promote and implement a system of competition for the market,

related to public transport routes or networks based on Operating Licenses; concessions and negotiated and tendered contracts, with all public transport operators registered as formalised commercial entities, bound by the regulations of their Operating Licenses."

- Focus on transport-related environmental issues.
- Clearer focus on planning that is integrated and coordinated stated as "An integrated transport planning framework should be established that integrates infrastructure planning across modes for both freight and passenger transport, integrates the transport system with other sectors, and fosters integrated transport planning between the Department of Trade and Industry and other departments, across and within the three spheres of government using shared data and information."

# The National Tourism Sector Strategy (NTSS) 2016-2026

The NTSS was adopted in 2017 and has five strategic pillars: Effective Marketing; Facilitating Ease of Access; The Visitor Experience; Destination Management and lastly Broad-Based Benefits. The targets set in the NTSS are no longer achievable as a result of the 2020 State of Disaster which has had serious consequences for the tourism industry in South Africa, and of which the long-term damage is still unknown. Notwithstanding this major catastrophe for tourism, and the consequential recovery strategies and plans, the principles set out in the NTSS are still valid for the long-term positioning of the tourism industry.

Pertinent to this research are:

# Pillar Two – Facilitate Ease of Access

**Outcome Statement**: Seamless travel facilitation and access to participate in tourism. This pillar specifically focuses on addressing impediments that limit the ability of potential international and domestic tourists to travel to and within South Africa. Even with the best branding, marketing and product, the growth of the sector will be impacted if restrictive conditions are maintained in the regulatory environment. If there is improved ease of access, tourism numbers will increase.

The focus of this pillar is on four areas: easing visa regulations to ensure greater accessibility for international tourists; improving airlift; creating a conducive and

legislative and regulatory environment for tourism development and promotion; facilitating the ease of doing business.

International travellers, mainly from Africa, undertaking cross-border road transport generally require visas which have been shown to be a challenge in the processing and issuing of such visas. Another important issue which is addressed through this Pillar is the ease of doing business (or lack thereof). As will be shown in the ensuing discussion this is one area that is presenting challenges in road transport for tourism purposes. A further problem which links to the challenge of doing business is the current regulatory environment where business are actually being prevented from' operating through the current challenges in the issuing of operator licences and permits.

#### **Pillar Three - The Visitor Experience**

**Outcome Statement**: Provide quality visitor experiences for tourists (both domestic and international) to achieve customer satisfaction and inspire repeat visitation.

The provision of experiences that are distinctive, environmentally friendly, authentic and deliver unique stories and outstanding services to tourists at all stages of their journey is key. This pillar includes enhancements to elements of the visitor experience across all visitor touch points. Areas that relate specifically to road transport and shown in Table 2.4 are addressed as follows:

"General infrastructure supply considerations of particular importance to tourists and tourism businesses include:

(a) Enhancing the capacity of telecommunications to ensure connectivity (particularly Wi-Fi access and speed) – users are increasingly demanding WIFI on transport modes.

(b) Ensuring appropriate tourism signage.

(c) Providing effective and intermodal ground transportation links – both private and public – and the regulations that govern these (including licensing) to support independent tourist movement including to more out of the way destinations.

(d) Augmenting tourism safety and security through building on the success of tourism safety programmes."

31

# **Extract from the NTSS Pillar Three**

Facilitate tourist travel through improved private and public transport for tourists	Identify actions to support tourist travel and industry performance (Set up a Tourism and Transport Forum).	Lead: DoT and NDT Contributing Partners: • Industry (SATSA, SAVRALA, AASA - with regards to	<ul> <li>Status quo report that highlights critical areas to be addressed with short, medium and</li> </ul>
			29
	URISM SECTOR STRA	TEGY(NTSS) 2016-2026	8
OBJECTIVE	ACTIONS	ROLE PLAYERS	KEY DELIVERABLE

As a guiding document in providing an enabling environment for transport for the purposes of tourism, the NTSS has recognised the issues that can limit the growth of tourism in South Africa and the ensuing overview of the industry shows that the challenges remain, and if anything, have been exacerbated by the State of Disaster.

In summary, in South Africa the Department of Transport sets policies and does planning based on its overall aim of achieving an integrated transport network and the Department of Tourism sets its policies to achieve growth in tourism through an effective transport system that meets tourism's needs. However, there does not appear to be a mechanism where an integrated tourism/transport plan is derived. This has been achieved in Australia.

In 2015 the Queensland Government committed to the development of a tourism and transport strategy, with the aim of improving the visitor experience. This was one of Transport and Tourism Forum of Australia's key asks in the lead up to the 2015 State election succeeding with the Government's decision to proceed with the development of a policy. The strategy was aligned between the tourism industry and Government, and outlined priorities to ensure connected, integrated and active destinations. These priorities included:

- Cementing the tourism transport policy
- Extending the reach of visitors through improving visitor infrastructure
- Improving the visitor's journey by:
  - Visitor-friendly ticketing
  - Private sector involvement
  - Access to information
  - o Improve coordination with other transport providers

**Source:** QUEENSLAND TOURISM ON THE MOVE An integrated tourism and transport policy June 2016 <u>www.ttf.au.org</u>

# 2.7 REGULATION

An important influence on the transport tourism relationship are the regulations that govern modal operations. Regulation and deregulation refer to aspects such as price and market control, the facilitation (or otherwise) of competition and legislation through policy frameworks. Through these regulations, governments can influence pricing and frequency of demand. Regulation will be discussed more specifically under each mode in the sections relating to air and road transport.

# 2.8 INFRASTRUCTURE PROVISION

Planned development, maintenance and operation of transport infrastructure under a well-conceived overall transport policy, to meet the present and future technology and demand requirements, is the key to the success of the transport system contributing to the growth of tourism. The satisfactory development and equipping of terminal and en-route facilities the systematic improvement in infrastructure, the absorption and adoption of new technology and appropriate mass marketing techniques in transport would have a pervasive impact in the continued growth of future tourism.

South Africa has a modern and well-developed transport infrastructure which is dominated by road transport. the roads are generally in good condition, although some concern has been expressed by the South African Road Federation on the maintenance of roads and infrastructure with insurers also stating that there has been a significant increase in claims as a result of motor vehicle damage due to poor road conditions (Coetzee, 2021). Approximately 70% of tourists from neighbouring countries enter South Africa by car with private cars, taxis and minibuses being the most used mode of transport for international and domestic tourists in the country (Department of Tourism, 2017). Approximately 30% of tourists enter South Africa by air with the air network in South Africa being the largest on the continent. South Africa's rail network, while also being the largest on the continent has experienced a sharp decline, particularly as a mode of transport for tourists.

The country's ports provide a natural stopover for shipping to and from Europe, the Americas, Asia, Australasia and both coasts of Africa. The tourism industry in South Africa benefits from the cruising industry with Cape Town and Durban ports investing substantially in this market. Table 2.4 presents the total number of tourists in South Africa by mode of transport between 2009 and 2019.

	Mode of travel					
	Road	Air	Sea	Rail	Unspecified	Total
2009	4 854	2 152	1	3	2	7 012
2010	5 328	2 739	5	1	1	8 074
2011	3 849	1 569	6		0	5 424
2012	6 240	2 937	12		0	9 188
2013	6 365	3 164	7		0	9 537
2014	6 971	2 573	4			9 549
2015	6 361	2 535	7			8 904
2016	7 140	2 893	11			10 044
2017	7 216	3 060	9			10 285
2018	7 368	3 089	15			10 472
2019	7 206	3 006	16			10 228

Table 2.4: Tourists by mode of travel, 2009-2019 (thousands) South Africa

Source: Stats SA (2020) Stats in Brief

As can be seen road travel is the most popular, followed by air. Passenger rail travel for tourism purposes is negligible. International and regional tourists access South Africa through its air, sea and land borders. Table 2.5 shows the main transport and infrastructure characteristics in South Africa.

	total	per 1 mio inhabitants	per km <sup>2</sup>
Roadways	750,000 km	12,807.76 km	615.21 m
Railroads	21,000 km	358.38 km	17.21 m
Waterways	0 km	0.00 km	0.00 m
Commercial harbors	103	1.76	0.000
Airports	407	6.95	0.334

### Table 2.5: Main transport and infrastructure characteristics in South Africa

# Source: World Data (2021)

The net of streets and highways has a total length of 750,000 km. Theoretically, this is 12.81 meter for each of the 58.56 million inhabitants of the country. According to World Data (2021) South Africa ranks 40th in a worldwide comparison and with a length of 0.36 meters of railway tracks per person South Africa ranks 47th worldwide.

In a recent Daily Maverick special report, Passenger Rail Agency of South Africa (Prasa) confirmed that only 16 out of 46 rail corridors in South Africa were fully operational, and that only three out of 17 stations were functional. The rail agency also reported that there had been over 1 800 incidences of vandalism over the past three years, costing in excess of R2bn to repair.

Prasa's acting general manager for corporate affairs, **Bane Ndlovu**, said in the Daily Maverick report that there was a fully-fledged rollout plan to rehabilitate the network and deploy security, but that several key projects had been affected by lockdown. These included the recovery programmes on the Central Line (Western Cape) and Mabopane (Gauteng) corridors.

**Source:** https://www.tourismupdate.co.za/article/new-rail-tourism-model-cards-it-feasible

There are 90 airports in South Africa of which 25 are commercial airports. There are three major international airports namely OR Tambo in Johannesburg, Cape Town International and King Shaka Airport in in Durban which accommodate inbound tourists. Regional tourists mostly use road transport and access through the various land borders neighbouring South Africa. South Africa has a total of 54 border posts the 20 busiest of which are shown in figure 2.9.



# Figure 2.9: South Africa's land borders

Domestic tourists use mainly private vehicle to travel in South Africa and rely heavily on the quality of the road infrastructure and maintenance of tourist routes, especially recreational routes where the route itself is the attraction. A number of public entities are responsible for providing services on behalf of government. Table 2.6 provides a brief outline of these entities and the services they render.

Name of Entity	Legislative Mandate	Nature of Operations
Airports Company South	Airports Company Act, 1993 (Act No.44	To own and operate the republic's nine principal
Africa SOC Limited	of 1993)	airports and provide airlines with world-class safe and
(ACSA)		secure airports infrastructure
Air Traffic and	Air Traffic and Navigation Services	To provide for the establishment, development,
Navigation Services	Company Act, 1993 (Act No.45 of	provision, maintenance management and operation of
(ATNS)	1993)	air navigation infrastructure and air navigation
		services
Cross-Border Road	Cross-Border Road Transport Agency	To provide for cooperative and coordinated provision
Transport Agency (C-	Act, 1998 (Act No. 4 of 1998)	of advice, regulation, facilitation and law enforcement
BRTA)		in respect of cross-border road transport by the public
		and private sectors.
Passenger Rail Agency	The primary focus of the Passenger	To ensure that rail commuter services are provided in
of South Africa	Rail Agency of South Africa (PRASA),	the public interest and to provide for the long-haul
	as an arm of the National Department	passenger rail and bus services within, to and from
	of Transport (the Shareholder) is on the	the Republic in terms of the principles set out in
	mandate as contained in the Legal	section 4 of the National Land Transport Act, 2000
	Succession to the South African	(Act No. 22 of 2000)
	Transport Services ("SATS") Act, 1989	
	(Act No. 9 of 1989 as amended in	
	November 2008, and listed as	
	Schedule 3B of the PFMA.	

Ports Regulator of SA	It's a schedule 3A public entity	The entity performs functions that relate mainly to
·	established in terms of the National	regulating pricing and other aspects of economic
	Ports Act No;12 of 2005 which	regulation, promoting equal access to ports facilities
	mandates the entity to function as an	and services, monitoring the industry's compliance
	economic regulator of the ports system	with the regulatory framework, and hearing any
	of South Africa	complaints and appeals lodged with it.
Railway Safety	Established in terms of the National	Provide a conducive regulatory environment Improved
Regulator	Railway Safety Regulator Act, 2002	levels of safety and security in the railway industry
rogulator	(Act No. 16	Sustainable institutional effectiveness
	of 2002) (as amended), and listed as	
	Schedule 3B of the PFMA.	
	The mandate of the RSR is to oversee	
	and promote safe railway operations	
	through appropriate support, monitoring	
	and enforcement, guided by an	
	enabling regulatory framework,	
<u> </u>	including regulations.	<b>—</b> 1 11 11 11 11 11 11 11
Road Traffic	Road Traffic Management Corporation	To enhance the overall quality of road traffic services
Management (RTMC)	Act, 1999 (Act No. 20 of 1999)	provision, and in particular ensure safety, security,
		order, discipline and offences in terms of national and
		provincial laws relating to road traffic
Road Accident Fund	Road Accident Fund Act, 1996 (Act No.	To provide for the payment of compensation for loss
(RAF)	56 of 1996)	or damages wrongfully caused
South African Maritime	It's responsible for executing the	Develop maritime –undertake activities to cause the
Safety Authority	following legislative objectives as set	maritime transport system to grow, transform and
(SAMSA)	out in the SAMSA Act No.05 of 1998:	support sustainable development.
	To ensure safety of life	Promote maritime- undertake activities to support and
	and property at sea	actively encourage the registration of ships onto SA
	<ul><li>and property at sea</li><li>To prevent and combat</li></ul>	actively encourage the registration of ships onto SA ship registry.
	To prevent and combat	ship registry.
	To prevent and combat     pollution of the marine	ship registry. Authorise maritime- undertake activities to register
	<ul> <li>To prevent and combat pollution of the marine environment by ships; and</li> </ul>	ship registry. <b>Authorise maritime</b> - undertake activities to register and authorise people, vessels equipment, courses,
	<ul> <li>To prevent and combat pollution of the marine environment by ships; and</li> <li>To promote the Republic's</li> </ul>	ship registry. Authorise maritime- undertake activities to register and authorise people, vessels equipment, courses, agencies, recognised organizations, training
	<ul> <li>To prevent and combat pollution of the marine environment by ships; and</li> <li>To promote the Republic's</li> </ul>	ship registry. <b>Authorise maritime</b> - undertake activities to register and authorise people, vessels equipment, courses, agencies, recognised organizations, training institutions and shipping organizations.
	<ul> <li>To prevent and combat pollution of the marine environment by ships; and</li> <li>To promote the Republic's</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>ship registry.</li> <li>Authorise maritime- undertake activities to register and authorise people, vessels equipment, courses, agencies, recognised organizations, training institutions and shipping organizations.</li> <li>Monitor compliance – monitor the compliance of all</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>To prevent and combat pollution of the marine environment by ships; and</li> <li>To promote the Republic's</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>ship registry.</li> <li>Authorise maritime- undertake activities to register and authorise people, vessels equipment, courses, agencies, recognised organizations, training institutions and shipping organizations.</li> <li>Monitor compliance – monitor the compliance of all the authorised maritime actors through audits</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>To prevent and combat pollution of the marine environment by ships; and</li> <li>To promote the Republic's</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>ship registry.</li> <li>Authorise maritime- undertake activities to register and authorise people, vessels equipment, courses, agencies, recognised organizations, training institutions and shipping organizations.</li> <li>Monitor compliance – monitor the compliance of all the authorised maritime actors through audits surveillance, support survey and inspection activities ,</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>To prevent and combat pollution of the marine environment by ships; and</li> <li>To promote the Republic's</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>ship registry.</li> <li>Authorise maritime- undertake activities to register and authorise people, vessels equipment, courses, agencies, recognised organizations, training institutions and shipping organizations.</li> <li>Monitor compliance – monitor the compliance of all the authorised maritime actors through audits surveillance, support survey and inspection activities , Enforce compliance- compel observance of</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>To prevent and combat pollution of the marine environment by ships; and</li> <li>To promote the Republic's</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>ship registry.</li> <li>Authorise maritime- undertake activities to register and authorise people, vessels equipment, courses, agencies, recognised organizations, training institutions and shipping organizations.</li> <li>Monitor compliance – monitor the compliance of all the authorised maritime actors through audits surveillance, support survey and inspection activities , Enforce compliance- compel observance of compliance through fines, detentions, warnings,</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>To prevent and combat pollution of the marine environment by ships; and</li> <li>To promote the Republic's</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>ship registry.</li> <li>Authorise maritime- undertake activities to register and authorise people, vessels equipment, courses, agencies, recognised organizations, training institutions and shipping organizations.</li> <li>Monitor compliance – monitor the compliance of all the authorised maritime actors through audits surveillance, support survey and inspection activities , Enforce compliance- compel observance of compliance through fines, detentions, warnings, administering of conventions and any other</li> </ul>

		transport outcomes such as incident management,
		accident management and maritime interventions
		through among others the Emerging Towing Vessel
South African National	South African National Roads Agency	To manage and control the Republic's national roads
Roads Agency Limited	Limited and National Road Act, 1998	system and take charge amongst others of the
(SANRAL)	(Act No. 7 of 1998)	development, maintenance and rehabilitation of
		national roads within the framework of government
		policy

Source: Department of Transport (2021)

The private sector is a significant contributor to transport projects in the country and also currently employs the bulk of professionals skilled in delivering on transport and major infrastructure projects. While projects are not specifically geared to tourism needs, the infrastructural improvements will obviously benefit tourism as well, and should improve South Africa's TTCI rating on tourism destination competitiveness in the category of ground infrastructure.

In 2021 the Gauteng Transport department announced that they had set aside R23-billion to develop and maintain roads. This is part of their 10-year development plan. The private sector is set to contribute more than R5-billion. The transport department says 67 priority projects are currently underway and all projects are set to be concluded in 2030.

Source: https://www.enca.com/news/gauteng-transport-jacob-mamabolo-e-tolls

# 2.9 INTERMODALITY

The intersection of transport and tourism is probably most evident in the concept of intermodality where parts of the transport system are configured explicitly for tourists, while other parts are shared between tourists and local communities. The OECD Tourism Trends and Policies Report (2016) says that managed effectively, transport and tourism synergies can improve visitor mobility to and within destinations, enhance visitor satisfaction, and help to secure the economic viability of local transport systems and services by servicing both residents and tourists. Ensuring that the medium- to long-term needs of the tourism industry are considered by governments as part of transport access and infrastructure planning can help to maximise and spread the socio-economic benefits of tourism more widely and manage visitor impacts over time.

Muller et al (in Efthymiou & Papatheodorou, 2015) define passenger intermodality as "a policy and planning principle that aims to provide a passenger with different modes of transport in a combined trip chain for a seamless journey". Infrastructure supports intermodality and the OECD Tourism and Trends Policy (2016) says multimodal infrastructure refers to the network of airports, seaports, roads, railways, publictransport systems, and human powered mobility options that are integrated and coordinated to form a transport system to move people from one point to another. In the case of tourism this includes the journey from a tourist's place of residence until the point of arrival at a major transport hub and the final destination. Airports, cruise terminals and international train stations offering a range of intermodal connections act as major hubs for moving tourists, and are usually located in or near major cities. Modes of transport and infrastructure are not the only component necessary for a seamless door-to-door trip, it also requires intermodal agreements by transport operators which cover aspects like a common reservation process, joint check-ins and coordinated timetables, and adequate information to keep passengers informed. Intermodality is closely aligned with connectivity and interoperability. Connectivity refers to connections between international, national, regional and local networks for users both within and between modes while interoperability concerns the capability to operate on any stretch of the transport network (Efthymiou & Papatheodorou, 2015). Intermodal connections exist in different ways: where terminals integrate two or more modes of transport; where more than one mode is covered by the same fare; where timetables of different modes are synchronised; and where the same organisation operates two or more interconnected modes of transport (Lohman & Duval, 2011). Lohman & Duval (2011) go on to say that transport can often be the single most important factor in determining the viability of a destination's tourism sector if local networks are integrated into regional and international networks in order to maximise visitor flows towards a destination. This is especially the case in a destination such as South Africa, which is geographically remote and thus highly dependent on, for example, international air services. A good example of a regional network is the Single African Air Transport Market (SAATM) which can be viewed as a driver for growth. In recent years technology improvements have also changed the way different modes of transport integrate with each other.

There are three major stakeholders which intermodality brings together: transport operators, customers and destination authorities. Passengers benefit from intermodality in terms of the transportation process, the price of the service, comfort and improved accessibility to various areas. Intermodality also affects destination competitiveness since the time and money components of the cost of transport is crucial for the tourist experience. Intermodality also reduces traffic congestion and emissions.

In South Africa, our airports constitute major hubs which serve tourists in varying degrees of effectiveness. Rail, bar the Gautrain in Johannesburg, has numerous challenges as already mentioned. Bus transfers and coaches are not readily available and while taxis aabound, there are specific concerns related to the perception of safety and security. In looking at how tourism is concentrated in South Africa, intermodality within urban areas present the greatest challenges for transport planners, policy-makers and operators. According to Rogerson 2006) the major geographical poles of tourism activity are concentrated in and around the three main metropolitan areas of the country and centre upon Cape Town, Durban and Johannesburg. Total national tourism spends remain highly concentrated in South Africa's major urban centres. Figure 2.10 shows the polarised character of the contemporary South African tourism space economy. The five most important centres for estimated tourism expenditure are Johannesburg (14%), Cape Town (12%), Pretoria (8%), Durban (7%) and Ekurhuleni (6%) (Rogerson, 2006).



Figure 2.10: Total South African tourism space economy

# Source: Rogerson, 2006.

Gumbo and Moyo (2020) point out that a challenge in urban areas such as Johannesburg, Cape Town and Durban is that, although the improvement and efficient development of public transportation is an effective means of ensuring sustainable mobility within urban areas, the majority of travellers in the city still favour the use of their private vehicles. Furthermore, they contend that there still exists a knowledge gap regarding the planning and implementation of sustainable intermodal public transportation systems. They suggest that the identification of hot spots along public transportation networks will inform investment decisions on which nodes require infrastructural upgrades to meet the transportation demands.

The OECD Tourism Trends and Policies Report (2016:5) say that improving institutional co-ordination with transport policy makers and operators, and adopting the following strategies can help facilitate the development of transport systems that will enhance the experience of tourists and locals alike:

• "Ensure that the medium- to long-term needs of the tourism industry are considered as part of the transport access and infrastructure planning process;

- Encourage tourism and transport policymakers to work closer together to design transport services and infrastructure that respond to the needs of all travellers;
- Better understand and communicate the economic importance of tourism to transport officials, including the travel demands and fare revenues generated by tourists and tourism industry employees;
- Identify factors that affect tourist travel demand, including daily, weekly and annual cycles, as well as the effects of holidays, weather, economic conditions and special events.
- Work with transport officials and operators to improve forecasting and develop strategies that take such factors into account;
- Investigate latent demand (travel that would occur if conditions were changed), to determine, for example, if potential visitors have concerns/perceptions of inadequate or expensive transport.
- Encourage integrated ticketing/pricing and destination smart cards to provide a convenient and comfortable travel experience;
- The relevant destination marketing and government agencies should work together to create the right collaborative conditions and physical infrastructure so that greater coherence of the destination experience can be achieved;
- Apply accessibility-based analysis, which recognizes the important roles that walking, cycling and public transportation (bus, light rail, train, etc.) can play in an efficient and equitable transport system, and contribute to mitigating negative environmental impacts and managing seasonal peaks;
- Promote the benefits of timely and accurate information and way-finding (e.g. signs, maps, websites, apps, available in multiple languages) to accommodate people with limited communications abilities and to help tourists confidently navigate a city or region;
- Apply universal design principles to cater for tourists of all levels of mobility, and encourage transport providers to offer appropriate services, such as wheelchair accessible buses and taxis;
- Encourage critical evaluation of the total transport experience, including the quality of connections between travel modes, the convenience, comfort and attractiveness of transport hubs, and solicit feedback from tourists through

**existing** mechanisms to better understand the problems they encounter and potential ways to enhance their experience."

### 2.10 TRANSPORT MODES

The final component of the Tourism Transport Interface Model are the various modes of transport for the purpose of tourism. The discussion on the transport modes begins with an overview of some of the trends in the use of the various modes for South Africa. Thereafter a brief overview of the cruise industry, rail travel and the motor vehicle (private, taxis and e-hailing) is presented with a short perspective on the impact of COVID-19 on each. Following this section, the three selected modes on which primary research was conducted, namely the bus/coach, car rental and aviation sectors are discussed comprehensively.

# PART 3: OVERALL TRANSPORT TRENDS AND MODES

# 3.1 OVERALL TRANSPORT TRENDS IN SOUTH AFRICA

Understanding the behaviours and travel patterns of tourists using different modes of transport is useful as there are significant differences in expenditure patterns between drive tourists and public transport tourists. The research undertaken in this project does not cover tourist behaviours so no empirical research will be done on this although mention will be made from secondary sources where relevant.

If we look at the modes used by domestic tourists in 2019 (figure 3.1) we see that road transport was used by an overwhelming majority with about half of the trips being taken by private cars, and about a third using taxis. These overnight tourists were also mainly visiting friends and relatives.





Source: Adapted from the Domestic Tourism Survey (2019)

Since the 2020 Domestic Tourism Survey is not yet available, we relied on the data from the Land Transport Survey to give some indication of the impact of COVID on

domestic travel. We can see from figure 3.2 that the number of passenger journeys decreased by approximately 50% in 2020 with a corresponding decrease in income of about 41%. This is probably quite a lot higher if we look at travel for tourism purposes only as this survey includes transport for utility purposes. This figure includes: Railway transport; inter-urban bus; coach passenger lines; safaris and sightseeing bus tours, metered taxis and 'other' passenger transport including renting of motor cars with drivers.

Figure 3.2: Overall passenger transportation: year-on-year percentage change in passenger journeys (road and rail) 2014 -2020



Source: StatsSA Land transport survey (December 2020)

When we turn to international transport we get a good sense of the relationship between air and road in terms of inbound tourists. Inbound road reflects the majority, about 70%, of tourists coming in from our neighbouring countries while air transport includes mainly the overseas tourists with some SADC and other African countries included. What is evident in figures 3.3 and 3.4 is that we have not seen too much growth in these markets over the last number of years and we even see a decline in inbound tourists on both air and road in 2019.



# Figure 3.3: Inbound tourists

Source: Consolidated data from StatsSA



# Figure 3.4: Inbound tourists (percentage)

Source: Consolidated data from StatsSA

Figure 3.5 shows us that both road and air inbound arrivals demonstrate substantial variation in monthly seasonal trends which, of course, has implications for the supply side of tourism transport. If we look at the impact of COVID we see that both

experienced a substantial decline as a result of the travel restrictions with very little movement occurring.



Figure 3.5: Air and Road: Monthly Inbound Tourists

Source: Consolidated data from StatsSA

Figures 3.6 and 3.7 show the trends in inbound overland tourists from our major neighbouring source markets where we can see, in figure 3.6 the size of the various market segments and in figure 3.7, the percentage increase/decrease over the last number of years. Only tourists from Botswana have shown positive growth up to 2019. All markets declined between 70 - 80% in 2020. Inbound road tourists are substantially more than air inbound tourists. Both road and air inbound tourists arrivals demonstrate substantial variation in monthly seasonal trends. However, the monthly trends differ between modes of transport. Both experienced a substantial decline as a result of COVID19 travel restrictions.



Figure 3.6: Road: Country of origin of Inbound Tourists

Source: Consolidated data from StatsSA





Source: Consolidated data from StatsSA

We now take a brief look at the cruise industry, rail travel and the motor vehicle (private, taxis and e-hailing) with a short perspective of the impact of COVID-19 on each.

### 3.2 CRUISE INDUSTRY

Before the pandemic the cruise industry experienced significant growth to both major harbours, Cape Town and Durban. For example, Cape Town saw 6 050 passengers in 2012, to 29 269 passengers in 2016, and 31 035 passengers in 2017. During the 2016/17 cruise season, approximately 19 vessels visited the Cape Town harbour. Cruise passengers make a strong economic contribution to the cities and sees one job created for every 12 additional tourists. Cape Town recently constructed a dedicated cruise terminal, funded by the V&A Waterfront, which has proven to be a worthwhile venture, showing a massive return on investment. Cruise ships carrying around 2 000 passengers result in spending to the value of R2 million per day. Figures from Cape Town Tourism projected a value of the cruise tourism industry between 2017 and 2027 to be an estimated R220 billion, a period which will have to be revised on the projected long-term recovery of the cruising industry. The cruise industry had the potential to provide substantial economic benefits. These economic benefits arise from a number of sources such as the spending power by cruise passengers and crew, the shoreside staffing by cruise liners for tour operations, the spending by cruise liners for goods and services necessary for cruise operations, and the spending for port services and maintenance.

As of 18 March 2020, a total ban on cruise ships at all South African ports came into effect as a result of COVID-19 which has, to date, not yet been lifted.

# 3.3 RAIL TRAVEL

Rail travel for tourism has two functions, the first is as a means to reach a destination and represents a "derived" demand and the second is where the rail journey is the tourist experience, thus the attraction itself. Rail as a means of travel has seen a decrease in South Africa over the period 2008 to date when it has all but been brought to a standstill due to the COVID-19 regulations. As can be seen in figure 3.8 in 2009 there 616.9 million rail passenger journeys and in 2018 it had decreased to 237.3 million. The decline in rail passenger traffic has generally been assigned to the lack of funding in the country's transportation infrastructure.



Figure 3.8: Passenger journeys in rail passenger transportation in South Africa from 2009 to 2018 (in 1,000s)\*

The Passenger Rail Agency of South Africa through its Mainline Passenger Services Division, operates long distance passenger trains throughout South Africa. Shosholoza Meyl currently services 21 routes between major destinations in South Africa. It carries over 3.9 million passengers per annum. Premier Classe is focused on providing luxury services on specific routes. Tourists arriving in South Africa can transit on the Gautrain to Johannesburg or Pretoria. The Gautrain was officially launched in 2010, ahead of the 2010 FIFA World Cup being hosted in South Africa. According to the Bombela Concession Company, it has, since then, ferried more than 60 million passengers along the 80-kilometre route it travels daily between the metropolitans of Johannesburg and Tshwane and operated 380 000-plus individual trips. It is one of the most reliable commuter train services in the world, with an average service availability of around 98.4%<sup>2</sup>.

As a tourism experience in itself, South Africa has three luxury trains. The two most famous are the Blue Train and Rovos Rail with the Shongololo Express offering a slightly more affordable option. The Blue Train is part of Transnet and has a long history from the colonial empire-building days and is famous for its luxury and service. Rovos Rail is privately owned and was launched in 1989 achieving a very high rating as one of the best trains in the World. Rovos Rail Tours also operates the Shongololo Express. The COVID-19 regulations have all but brought these

Source: Statista (2021)

trains to a standstill with limited services being conducted under strict COVID protocols.

During the State of the Nation Address in June 2019, President Cyril Ramaphosa recognised the potential of tourism sector which acts as a catalyst to job creation as well as economic growth and announced a bold new plan to double international tourist arrivals by 2030. Key to this plan was upgrading and expanding the country's rail network since rail is the only sustainable solution of many of today's environmental, social and economic challenges.

"We want a South Africa that has prioritised its rail networks, and is producing highspeed trains connecting our megacities and the remotest areas of our country," the President said, "We should imagine a country where bullet trains pass through Johannesburg as they travel from here (Cape Town) to Musina, and they stop in Buffalo City on their way from eThekwini back here (Cape Town)".

Rail is considered a significant engine of inclusive growth and development for South Africa, with the potential to contribute significantly to the Gross Domestic Products (GDP) of the country. Developed rail infrastructure will ensure that tourist and local South Africans can move from one place to another faster and safer, boosting tourism and trade. This will create new jobs, save energy and improve the environment, while moving people, raw materials and goods more efficiently nationwide. Passenger road travel has been fairly steady (little growth) over the last decade as opposed to the declining passenger rail transport sector.

COVID-19 regulations have all but devastated long-distance passenger rail travel which was halted in March 2020 and has not yet resumed. Figure 3.9 provides an overview of passenger journeys for rail and road transportation from Jan 2008 to April 2020 where the effect of COVID-19 is evident in the complete lack of sales of rail travel which at 3 December 2020 was still effectively is at zero. The Gautrain has experienced an almost tenfold drop in ridership as a result of the pandemic (Venter, Hayes & van Zyl, 2021).

Figure 3.9: An overview of passenger journeys for rail and road transportation



Source: Land Transport Survey (2020)

# 3.4 PRIVATE MOTOR VEHICLE, TAXIS, E-HAILING

Domestic tourists are the biggest users of road transport and more specifically, private motor vehicles and taxis for domestic tourism purposes. As an illustration we can look at figure 3.10 where we can see that cars (53%) and taxis (36%) dominated the modes used by South African residents in the period January to June in 2019. In the category of self-drive cars no distinction is made in the official statistics reflecting private car and rental car use. While statistics from the industry are available on rental cars, in the case of privately-owned cars the lack of rich understanding of their use for the purposes of tourism can be attributed to the absence of a formal, globally established method to gather and collect information in a systematic coherent way. Also, road transport accessibility can disperse travellers over a wide geographic area, making access to them more expensive and difficult.

### Private Motor Vehicle

The vehicle population of South Africa has more than doubled since 1995. In 1993 there were 3,150 million motorcars registered and in June 2018 this figure reached 7,270 million motor cars, although the growth in vehicle sales has been declining since 2015. This represents a 131% increase in vehicle registrations (Schussler, 2018). Private motor vehicles are the main mode of transport for domestic tourists with the VFR market dominating its use.

Private motor sales in South Africa have declined sharply as a result of the pandemic and domestic tourism has not yet recovered to pre-COVID levels, thus while the private motor vehicle remains the most used mode of transport for tourism, it remains less than before.

# Metered taxis, minibuses and uber

Approximately 90% of the taxi industry is made up of minibus taxis. According to Schussler (2018) there were 322 000 minibus taxis on South African roads in 2018, up from 202 000 in 1993. The primary use for minibus taxis in South Africa is commuting and the fact that the minibus taxi industry has continued to operate mostly unsubsidised, even in the face of reduced passenger numbers due to COVID-19, has demonstrated its importance to society. The use of minibus taxis for tourism purposes is primarily for VFR travel across provinces and to neighbouring countries. Metered taxis in South Africa complement other route-based bus, minibus taxi and commuter rail services and make up about 10% of this market and it is estimated that there are approximately 20,000 metered taxis on the road. Metered taxi operators have had to cope with the disruptive effect of the smartphone-based e-hailing technology introduced by Uber Technologies. Traditional metered taxi operators see Uber as engaging in unfair competitive practices by operating illegally without permits and charging below-cost rates. Companies offer chauffeur driven car hire services, minihire services and share shuttle services for tourists while others are awarded tenders for delivering metered taxi services at South Africa's international airports (Kneale, 2016).

COVID-19 has taken its toll on the tourism services provided by metered taxis and Uber. Generally, the restriction of people movement across the globe, the closure of bars and restaurants and the general fear of being in an enclosed car with a stranger who has been in contact with numerous other strangers has led to a major weakening in ride-share company fortunes, with Uber reporting as much as a 70% decline in patronage worldwide (Luke, 2020). Whilst it is assumed that the company has suffered similar losses in South Africa, and anecdotal evidence suggests that some Uber drivers have had to return their vehicles to financiers (Luke, 2020). In

South Africa, Uber has extended its service offering into parcels and business deliveries which has helped to absorb some of the revenue losses from the reduction of the passenger base; however, the pandemic has highlighted the vulnerability of gig drivers to shock (Luke, 2020). Metered taxis fell under the same regulations as those of mini-bus taxis where, during the lockdown periods, only essential workers could be transported with limited capacity. Taxis, normally transporting tourists all but stopped, as tourism came to a standstill and the effect has been as devastating as with other forms of transport.

#### PART 4: BUS/COACH AND CAR RENTAL SECTORS

# 4.1 AVIATION, CAR RENTAL AND BUS/COACH INDUSTRY: RESEARCH PROCESS

While each mode of transport (air, water and ground) has its own relevance and importance in the tourism sector, the focus of this study was primarily on air and road (at the same time recognising the interdependence of the various modes). Air travel and road transport play a vital role in the expansion of both international and domestic tourism with air travel enabling a comfortable long-haul transition from tourist originating regions to global destinations and road infrastructure enhancing the accessibility of tourists to regions located in different parts of a country. Road transport, as a cheaper form of travel is regarded as most popular with more than 70% of tourism trips in industrialized countries being taken by car. Intermodal travel (air and road) is generally the means used by international travellers. This, of course has all been severely disrupted by the COVID-19 pandemic.

The novel coronavirus (COVID-19) is challenging the world and unprecedented global restrictions and stay-at-home orders are causing the most severe disruption to the global economy since World War II (Gössling, Scott and Hall, 2020). Many tourism enterprises are facing an acute liquidity crisis and many have already left the sector with severe impacts on jobs. In response to the restrictions on international travel and internal movement, global and domestic tourism came to a virtual standstill placing a severe strain on the tourism-transport relationship, the long-term repercussions of which are still largely unknown. Although some indications exist on how prior crises affected the tourism and transport industries, there is little to no literature that points to the implications of COVID-19 on the tourism-transport relationship. Current debates all across the world centre on the restoration of unrestricted free movement and reopening of borders, safely restoring transport and connectivity, safely resuming tourism services and restoring consumer confidence. Despite initial optimism of a quick recovery, it now appears that tourism growth may take a number of years to recover to pre-COVID-19 levels. While tourism will recover in time, the tourism offering and environment will probably be changed forever. According to Gössling, Scott and Hall (2020) there is much evidence that COVID-19 will be different to previous crises and will be transformative for the tourism sector.

South Africa has been hit particularly hard with the very latest news (IOL, 24 March 2021) headlining the following: "South African travelers shunned, restricted access to 121 countries......According to Skyscanner's live interactive map, most countries across the seven continents have restricted access to South African travelers......As a result, the closure of borders caused airlines to stop flight operations to and from South Africa and made international travelers wary of travelling within South Africa."

We began our analysis of the air, car rental and coach/bus sectors by doing a number of individual discussions with key representatives from the tourism and transport sectors in South Africa (APPENDIX A) to determine their perspective on the impact of COVID-19 on the tourism transport relationship (APPENDICES B and C). Thereafter we looked at trends of recovery of air transport and road traffic in selected markets which we used as a context for South Africa. In seeking markets where response seemed quicker in getting their transport networks back on track to rejuvenate tourism, examples from the global aviation market were more readily available than those of road transport where recovery examples do not appear to have been welldocumented. However, it is important to note that the pandemic is yet to pass so examples of recovery are also limited. Domestic tourism appears to be the mainstay of most markets. After the discussions we did scenario planning in both the aviation and car rental markets to understand the uncertainty in the future of tourism and transport. This methodology is well-suited to addressing the future of tourism in crisis. The process followed a series of steps (adapted from Page et al, 2010) as described below:

Step 1: A review of relevant academic studies on scenario planning, transport and tourism along with current industry and other sources.

Step 2: A brain storming session among the research team and selected individuals to identify and analyse the critical issues from the discussions.

Step 3: We were guided by established scenario planning methodology to consider the range of assumptions identified in Steps 1 and 2 about how the tourism transport relationship and the wider economy might change under each scenario.

Step 4: Two scenario planning workshops (APPENDIX E Car Rental; APPENDIXD Aviation) were held.

56

Step 5: The results and outcomes of the workshop were analysed and interpreted to produce a series of responses and actions with policy implications for the tourism industry.

Against this background we structured our discussion of the aviation sector, car rental and bus/coach industries around three questions:

- 1) How did each mode do pre-COVID?
- 2) How are they doing currently?
- 3) What is the potential for recovery post-COVID?

#### 4.2 BUS/COACH INDUSTRY

#### 4.2.1 Introduction to bus and coach transport

A distinction should be made between coach travel and bus transport. According to Duval (2007) coach transport is often associated with pleasure travel that encompasses numerous destinations (often in circuit routes, involving destinations or places that are usually geographically proximate to one another) over a specific period of time. As such, coach transport is unique in that it involves 1) multiple nodes or destinations; 2) prescribed flows and networks; and 3) highly structured itineraries. As such, one of the more common manifestations of coach travel is large buses shuttling tourists across a wide geographic region with stops at popular attractions and destinations. Clearly passengers using luxury coach travel do so for leisure purposes and there is little confusion as to the purpose of the transport. Luxury coaches are also generally private sector-owned. Tourists travelling on inclusive or package tours do not only make use of large luxury coaches. A range of coaches varying in size are used to accommodate both large, medium and small groups. Small mini-busses and recreational vehicles are also used for inclusive tours as well as charters. Bus transportation, on the other hand, is more difficult to define purely on the basis of recreational travel since this form of transport is used by both tourists and non-tourists. Busses are used for cross-border inter-regional, intra-regional, inter-city and local transport provision. Long-distance bus transport for the purpose of leisure, visiting friends and relatives and other tourist purposes can be measured as tourist transport, especially where tourists fulfil the criteria of overnight stays. However, tourists also use inner-city busses for local transport together with those persons using the bus for utility purposes such as commuting to work running errands etc. The contribution of such transport to the tourism economy is much more difficult to measure.

# 4.2.2 Overview of coach and bus travel in South Africa

Passenger transport is a generic term used to describe both public and private modes of travel for all purposes, whether commuting or other business-related travel, shopping, tourism, recreational and casual travel (DOT Annual Report, 2019/2020). One of the major challenges in determining the market size of the bus and coach transportation industry where travel is undertaken for the purposes of tourism is the lack of data where a clear distinction is made between "utility" passengers and tourists, this has also been confirmed by concerns expressed in the industry discussions conducted. Research done in this study relies on conclusions drawn from:

- The National Household Travel Survey (NHTS) which is a joint venture between Statistics South Africa (Stats SA) and the National Department of Transport (NDoT) and aims to:
  - Understand the transport needs and transport behaviour of households and individuals;
  - Assess attitudes towards transport services and facilities;
  - Ascertain the cost of transport; and
  - Determine accessibility to services (work, health, education, etc.)
- The Domestic Tourism Survey which is conducted jointly by the Department of Tourism (NDT), Statistics South Africa (Stats SA) and South African Tourism (SAT).
- Industry research conducted by associations and organisations representing these industries although this is also limited and where organisations contract such research, it is not readily available to the entire industry.

The bus industry in South Africa (overall) makes a vital contribution to the economic and social development of the country. According to SABOA (2020) the bus and coach industry in South Africa provides mobility to millions of citizens daily, who are dependent on public transport. There are approximately 25 000 buses and coaches in the industry in South Africa of which about 19 000 are involved in formal public transport activities. Available statistics indicate that 80 percent of South Africa's population is totally dependent on public transport (bus, coach, commuter rail and taxis) for its mobility needs. The Industry can be categorized into sub sectors that primarily service segmented markets or contracts but also overlap in service provision. The main funded public transport sector is the Contracted Commuter Transport sector. There are also the sectors for Scholar or Learner Transport, Tourism Transport, Charter Services, Long Distance (Inter City) and Cross Border Transport. The industry also supports a large number of suppliers such as bus and chassis manufacturers, fuel companies, tyre companies, glass and spare part companies, insurance companies *etc.* that are also in some way dependent on the industry for employment. According to Schussler (2018) overall bus passenger numbers have declined since 2011 as shown in figure 4.1 Again, it must be noted that no distinction is made in this graphic between transport for the purposes of tourism so one cannot assume or conclude that bus and coach transport for the purposes of tourism also declined. This figure serves to provide an overall view of bus passenger numbers in South Africa.



Figure 4.1: Trends in bus passenger numbers 2011-2018

Source: Schussler (2018)

### Busses for local inner-city transport

These busses generally serve passengers commuting within cities and are mainly used for utility-purposes. However, as already mentioned tourists also use this form of transport to travel within the cities and this segment of the market cannot be ignored. However, there are no national statistics, and limited local data to indicate what percentage of the total passengers can be categorised as tourists, although, according
to Prof Krygsman of the University of Stellenbosch, the percentage is extremely small, perhaps in the region of 0.5% of total passengers.

#### Bus/coach transport for the purposes of travel and tourism.

This part of the industry offers about 51 000 seating capacity per month and is focused on domestic and international tourism (SABOA, 2020). The industry is formalised and employees' remuneration and conditions of service are governed by Industry Bargaining Council Agreements. In this part of the industry there are several SMME operators that rely on Travel Destination Management companies and corporates to generate revenue. Many of these operators (operating a variety of types and sizes of vehicles/buses) are reliant on international travellers (international tourism) that also attend meetings, conferences, exhibitions and school tours. According to one interviewee growth in this sector was phenomenal before 2016 but has since declined up to 2020 when the impact of the State of Disaster all but decimated the sector. The main players in this market are Cullinan Holdings who provide services such as charters (various sized luxury coaches) and luxury inclusive tours. Cullinan owns established brands such as Hylton Ross Coaches, Springbok-Atlas Safaris and Ikapi Charters, amongst others.

This sector faces numerous challenges, summarised by one interviewee as:

- The complexity of doing business with the issuing of permits and operating licences by the National Public Transport Regulator (NPTR) being the greatest challenge. The NPTR is a regulatory entity established in terms of Section 20 of the National Land Transport Act, 05 of 2009 which:
  - o monitors and oversees public transport in the country;
  - receives and decides on applications relating to inter-provincial operating licenses, accreditation of tourist transport services and any other service designated by the Minister;
  - oversees fares charged for public transport services throughout the country and advises the Minister on the making of regulations in relation to fares or fare structures.

- The lack of tourism statistics against which strategic planning can be done, particularly in distinguishing between commuter and tourism-related road transport.
- The current inadequacy of government structures which causes delays in certification related to fitness to operate (i.e. the Certificate of Fitness – COF) and which affects the continuance of business. The Department of Transport also appears to be unresponsive to industry concerns.
- The challenges presented through the labour environment where government, unions and operators are part of the Bargaining Council.
- Although the main road infrastructure is generally of a good quality, the infrastructure in the more rural and small-town areas present challenges.
- Safety and security, affecting tourist perceptions and decision on where to travel.

Bus and coach transportation in South Africa is represented by the South African Bus Operators Association (SABOA) which is active in representing approximately 700 Industry Member Companies made up of around 640 Principal Members and 60 Associate Members of which 95% of the Principal Members are SMME Constituents. SABOA is active in policy formulation / lobbying causes and promotion of the Industry issues and has done so since 1980.

#### Inter-city/ long-distance/ Cross border transport

According to SABOA (2020) about 1000 coaches are operated in this sector employing in excess of 5000 people with annual revenue estimated at R 5 billion. Operators provide transport in excess of 5 million people who are not able to afford air travel. Significant amounts of personal belongings are also transported. Prior to COVID-19 the sector was under tremendous financial pressure due to increasing costs and currency fluctuations and declining market effects. On average, monthly operating costs amount to R 100m which is only recoverable through the running of services. The COVID measures and phased lockdowns have had an enormous financial impact on this sector, with losses of approximately R100 million per month being incurred due to buses having been parked and not being able to operate during the more stringent lockdown measures with little potential to generate revenue to cover fixed costs. Prof Krygsman of US was of the opinion that cross-border bus travel had increased over the last few months as there was a shift from air travel to bus travel across borders.

#### Busses for intercity travel

Intercity travel occurs between the main cities in South Africa and also have routes to the smaller towns. Intercity travel, as depicted in Table 4.1, shows that in 2019 approximately 50% of overnight bus passengers travelled for VFR purposes.

# Table 4.1: Main purpose of most recent overnight trips by main mode of transport used, January–December, 2019

	Overnight trips (per cent)							
Main purpose	Air	Bus	Car	Тахі				
Leisure	39,0	9,6	25,5	4,2				
Shopping	-	-	0,4	0,5				
Sporting	8,9	0,9	0,8	0,1				
VFR	29,1	50,6	47,9	63,8				
Business and professional	9,4	5,1	3,2	1,8				
Education and training	3,3	13,6	5,1	9,2				
Medical	1,9	12,7	10,6	13,1				
Religious	0,4	1,3	0,9	0,8				
Funeral	-	2,6	0,2	0,9				
Other	8,0	3,8	5,4	5,6				
Total	100,0	100,0	100,0	100,0				

Source: Domestic Tourism Survey (2019)

The main privately-owned luxury operators are, amongst others, Greyhound (which has subsequently closed down due to COVID-19), Intercape and Citiliner, with two bus operators, the luxury brand - Translux and semi luxury brand - City to City, being wholly owned by Auto-Pax, a subsidiary of the Passenger Rail Agency of South Africa (PRASA).

#### Cross-border bus/coach

*Small tour operators* generally serve to provide short, more specialised and bespoke tours such as City tours, wildlife safaris and cultural experiences. These types of operators are generally represented by SABOA and/or the Southern African Tourism Services Association (SATSA)which represents the region's tourism private sector. This sector has been particularly hard-hit by COVID-19. Although no statistics were found that represent this sector in particular, research conducted by Safari Bookings on the impact of COVID-19 on the sector in Africa (including South Africa), showed the high percentage of cancellations resulting from the closure of borders. Figures 4.2 and 4.3 demonstrate the impact of the coronavirus pandemic on Africa's safari industry as a percentage of cancellations for trips planned for March 2021.

# Figure 4.2: Safari Industry: Decrease in actual bookings due to the coronavirus outbreak

Survey Results March 2021 (233 operators responded)



**Source**: https://www.safaribookings.com/blog/coronavirus-outbreak

# Figure 4.3: Safari Industry: Decrease in actual bookings due to the coronavirus outbreak: previous, months compared to March 2021



Previous Months Compared to March 2021



Cross-border bus/coach transport is regulated by the

#### 4.2.3 The regulatory environment for bus and coach transport

In terms of the National Land Transport Act, 05 of 2009 (NLTA), tourist transport services are regulated by the National Public Transport Regulator (NPTR). Accreditation of tourist transport operators is the only function that the Minister of Transport has allocated to the NPTR so applications for Interprovincial services for buses and taxis must still be made to Provincial Regulatory Entities (PRE's) until such time as the Minister allocates this function to the NPTR. The NTPR has the following functions:

- o monitors and oversees public transport in the country;
- receives and decides on applications relating to inter-provincial operating licenses, accreditation of tourist transport services and any other service designated by the Minister;
- oversees fares charged for public transport services throughout the country and advises the Minister on the making of regulations in relation to fares or fare structures.

One of the major and crippling challenges experienced by the industry is the ongoing delays experienced in finalising applications for permits to operate by the NPTR. This situation has been exacerbated by the current State of Disaster. One interviewee is quoted in this regard: "Government through Department of Transport has been trying to find a one size fits all in an industry that is quite diverse and that has compounded the problems because instead of creating an understanding it is creating more problems than solutions".

Cross border bus and coach transport operates within the Southern African Development Community (SADC) of which South Africa is a member and the road transport operators are regulated by the Cross-Border Road Transport Agency (C-BRTA) which came into existence to improve the cross-border flow of commuters and freight operators who make use of road transport. Its function as an interstate operations agency is to reduce mobility constraints for road transport operators, in the form of regulating market access and issuing cross-border permits, while facilitating sustainable social and economic development in the Southern African Development Community region. The C-BRTA are responsible for issuing goods, passenger, taxi and tourist operator permits. Statistics that were obtained from the C-BRTA show the number of permits issued in quarter 1 (Apr-Jun) in the period 2018/2019 and 2019/2020.

#### **Taxi Passenger Permit Statistics**

Permits issued for taxi operations increased by 44.29% during the quarter under review (Q1 Apr- Jun), up from 4118 to 5 942. Table 4.2 provides a statistical overview of the taxi permits issued per country.

Table 4.2: Permits issued for taxi operations during Q1 (Apr- Jun) 2018/19 and2019/20 per country

COUNTRY	2019/20	2018/19	% MOVEMENT
Botswana	245	101	142.57
Democratic Republic of	02	0	200
Congo			
Lesotho	282	230	22.6
Malawi	03	16	(433.3)
Mozambique	1 994	1 563	27.57
Namibia	29	50	(42)
Swaziland	238	169	40.82
Zambia	06	06	-
Zimbabwe	3 143	1 983	58.49
Total	5 942	4 118	44.29

Source: C-BRTA

#### **Bus Passengers Permit Statistics**

Permits issued for bus operations increased by 40.15% during the quarter under review, up from 411 to 513. Table 4.3 shows a statistical overview of the bus permits issued per country.

Table 4.3: Permits issued for bus operations during Q1 (Apr- Jun) 2018/19 and2019/20 per country

COUNTRY	2019/20	2018/19	% MOVEMENT
Botswana	74	22	236.36
Democratic Republic of	03	06	(100)
Congo			
Lesotho	50	30	66.6
Malawi	34	27	25.92
Mozambique	53	52	1.92
Namibia	12	06	100
Swaziland	21	11	90.9
Zambia	03	03	-
Zimbabwe	263	254	3.54
Total	513	411	40.15

Source: C-BRTA

#### **Tourist Permits Statistics**

Permits issued to tourist operations decreased by 9.7% during the quarter under review, down from 577 to 521. Table 4.4 presents a statistical overview of the tourist permits issued for the region.

Table 4.4: Permits issued for tourist operators during Q1 (Apr- Jun) 2018/19
and 2019/20 per country

COUNTRY	2019/20	2018/19	% MOVEMENT
Regional	493	559	(11.8)
Cabotage	28	18	(36.7)
Total	521	577	(9.7)

Source: C-BRTA

In discussions with industry experts a number of challenges in the inter-provincial/long distance and cross border bus and coach transport industry have been identified:

- illegal leasing of permits and vehicles,
- developing a policy for temporary permits over the festive season,

- registering of associations and operators,
- preventing the deregulation of the cross-border bus industry,
- international ranking issues etc.

A Memorandum of Understanding was concluded between SABOA and a number of large operators in 2019 for the purpose of ensuring closer cooperation and support in addressing cross-border issues with the Cross-Border Road Transport Agency (C-BRTA). In addition, an MOU was concluded between the Parties and the C-BRTA. The purpose of the MOU was to ensure that there is a firm commitment from the C-BRTA to diligently deal with the issues and concerns of the cross-border bus and coach sector.

These ongoing challenges in this sector of the industry have also been raised with the Department of Tourism by the cross-border bus and coach sector. However, nothing has been as completely devastating as the impact of COVID-19.

#### Since lockdown (SABOA, 2020):

- Little to no revenue has been generated for the sector;
- Fleets have been stationary;
- Closures and retrenchments with the most in the tourism part of this industry (employees range from general labour to specialized tasks such as tour operators /guides/ translators / drivers)
- In the cross-border market, no tourism licences have been issued since March 2020
- Small tour operators reliant on international visitors have been hit hit hardest
- The possible impact for the year to date is approximately R 4, 6 BILLION
- There has been limited government assistance
- The loss of revenue has been exacerbated by the high cots of safety protocols
- Associated licence costs compounded the problems

This situation is expected to prevail and uncertainty around the opening of international travel is pervasive with agreement in the sector that there will be a very low initial uptake. Operators will then have been without an income for more than 12

months, and in most instances have faced inadequate government assistance. The resultant impact will seriously affect SAs ability to respond to national and international tourism needs in future.

One of the serious concerns raised by interviewees was the lack of communication and response to the industry by the Department of Transport.

#### 4.3 THE CAR RENTAL INDUSTRY

#### 4.3.1 Introduction to the car rental and leasing sector

The most structured segment in self-drive tourism is the rental car industry. Car rental companies offer customers various combinations of car types, rental periods, and pickup and return locations, as well as temporary insurance and refuelling options. Although more expensive for the users, rental cars have the advantages of flexibility and freedom of movement in common with private cars. The main categories of rental for the industry are: corporate/business (mainly Mondays to Fridays); government contracts; insurance replacements; and local leisure. The industry benefits from partnerships with airlines, tourism companies and accommodation providers.

#### 4.3.2 Overview of the industry

In 2017 the South African car rental industry revenue reached an estimated total of R5,2bn with the industry being driven by business travel at 53% (Research & Markets Report, 2018) but has since been struggling to maintain growth. In fact, statistics show that there has been a slight decline over the last few years. According to Statista (2020) up until 2019 there were 2.7m users in the market which has remained the same since 2017.

The car rental market is dominated by a number of large corporations such as Avis (30% market share), Bidvest (15%), Europcar (15%), Budget (10%), Kulula (5%) (Statista, 2020).

The Southern African Vehicle Rental and Leasing Association (SAVRALA) which represents the car rental industry, measures the size and trends in the car rental industry in terms of its revenue, rental days and fleet size/utilisation. Figures 4.4 - 4.6 depict these statistics from 2015 -20199 up to March) and, given the seasonal nature of the industry, over each month of the year.



Figure 4.4: Car rental industry by revenue

Revenue (TMW)					Jan to Dec
Segment	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
Corporate	1 429 872 391	1 425 997 614	1 418 425 161	1 396 338 020	911 123 704
Total	5 293 943 435	5 641 447 524	5 635 946 179	5 788 338 279	3 318 218 497
Total Growth	12%	7%	0%	3%	-43%

Source: SAVRALA (2020)





Rental Days					Jan to Dec
Segment	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
Total	16 940 512	17 364 267	16 952 946	17 320 111	10 664 365
Total Growth	7%	3%	-2%	2%	-38%

Source: SAVRALA (2020)





	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
Avg Fleet	64 784	67 153	64 744	65 253	54 970
Avg Growth	6%	4%	-4%	1%	-15,8%
Avg Util	71,5%	70,9%	71,8%	72,8%	53,1%
Avg Growth	1%	-1%	1%	1%	-27,1%

Source: SAVRALA (2020)

These figures show that South Africa's car rental industry experienced limited/zero growth since 2017. The weak economy caused rental volumes in the corporate, government, local leisure and insurance replacement subsectors to contract in 2019, with declining international and domestic tourism numbers placing further pressure on the stagnating industry.

#### 4.3.3 Challenges facing the industry

Prior to COVID-19 the car rental industry faced a number of challenges i.e. poor economy and declining tourism numbers with certain issues exacerbating the lack of growth namely, the Visa issue, AARTO (infringement/traffic fines redirection) and Natis issues which has resulted in the cost of renting cars to foreigners increasing. Other challenges mentioned by interviewees and substantiated in media remarks made by other executives are safety and security, corruption, over-supply leading to costcutting and the potential impact of ride-hailing although one interviewee mentioned that the impact of this is not as great as was expected. The reason for this is that shortterm rental (e.g. one-day rentals) are not profitable for the car rental industry because revenue is earned for one day but the car has to be washed and follow the same processes as for a longer-term rental. Another challenge may be that the domination of the large companies in the car rental industry leave consumers with less choice. The interviewee also mentioned that car rental outlets at the airport should not become over-taxed as ACSA has a monopoly.

The major challenge facing the industry currently is the effect of the lockdown as a result of the pandemic.

#### 4.3.4 The regulatory environment of the car rental industry

The car rental industry is a self-regulated industry with the members of SAVRALA (which constitutes 90% of car rental companies in the country) committing to their Code of Conduct. Regulations that impact the car rental industry are AARTO and the National Traffic Information System (NaTIS) which is the official register for all vehicle, driving licence, contravention and accident data.

#### 4.3.5 The impact of COVID-19

The coronavirus pandemic and lockdown in South Africa from 26 March 2020 for all non-essential businesses forced car rental companies to cancel all bookings with business returning slowly as the lockdown levels eased but as with the rest of the tourism industry, still very seriously impacted. Figure 4.7 presents a comparison of relevant statistics in the car rental industry.



#### Figure 4.7: Impact of COVID on the car rental industry in the period

#### Source: SAVRALA (2020)

From January to August 2020 the impact of the lockdown had the following effect in the car rental industry (SAVRALA, 2020):

- Fleet size down by 34% from around 70,000 to around 45,000 vehicles
- Kilometres driven down 66% from around 150m to around 50m
- Revenue down 71% from just under R600m per month to around R170m
- Rental days down 64% to just under 600,000 rental days
- Utilisation of vehicles is less than 50% with the average rental vehicle being used for only 13 days a month during August. This was the best month since lock down.

As mentioned previously car rental is driven mainly by business travel and one effect that the lockdown has had was on the nature of meetings. With the acceptance and normalisation of virtual meetings such as Zoom and Teams it may take many years before people fly again for meetings. Statista (2020) has predicted that the number of car rental users will only return to pre-COVID levels in 2025.

#### 4.3.6 Results from Car Rental Scenario Planning Workshop

#### Background to the car rental workshop

Future scenarios were developed during a multi-stakeholder workshop on 23 February 2021 held with representatives of the car rental and leasing industry and stakeholders from the Department of Tourism on CAR RENTAL INDUSTRY SCENARIOS facilitated by Marius Oosthuizen from GIBS.

Participants in the session reflected on the way in which their sector enabled mobility, facilitates human interaction and are crucial to the development of an inclusive and growing tourism sector. This, they noted, was due to their ability to provide accessible, cost effective and technology-based solutions for reliable and affordable transport.

The workshop explored possible alternative future outcomes for the industry, given trends in politics and policy, economics and the business environment, technology, regulation and the post-Covid public health environment.

The scenarios were intended to assist stakeholders in identifying strategic options, supporting their decision-making, finding innovative solutions, and mitigating the risks in the current environment. It was concluded that collaboration was required in the realm of policy and regulatory options and aligning industry stakeholders behind a shared agenda for recovery.

#### **Key Strategic Questions**

Participants outlined several strategic issues that were required to enable the industry to survive, return to profitability and thrive, especially given the long-term impacts of the pandemic such as a dramatically reduced demand environment:

- What will the state and shape of the sector after COVID-19;
- How might the sector coordinate their efforts
- How might the sector enhance the communication between stakeholders

#### Potential trends identified by participants

Looking at the prospects of the COVID pandemic and recovery, participants identified a number of potential trends and drivers that would shape the industry (figure 4.8):

- a third but smaller wave of infections would occur,
- that vaccines would take two years to distribute regionally, and
- that new variants would likely emerge, but
- that these developments would not lead to a new "hard lockdown" for the country, allowing tourism to resume.

#### Figure 4.8 Global/Health Pandemic Trends identified by participants



Participants were asked to assess the potential impact and uncertainty of the trends and drivers of change likely to shape the sector. Participants ranked "health developments" and "overall economic performance" the most impactful, and also highly uncertain, but noted that the "recovery of international tourism" was also uncertain (figure 4.9).

Figure 4.9: Impact and uncertainty of the drivers/trends identified



Based on these trends, participants identified four likely scenarios for the sector, and outlined the strategic direction required to towards a prosperous future. The strategic agenda covered (figure 4.10):

- Advocacy: Addressing regulation within the sector
- Partnership: Identifying with whom to collaborate
- Business strategy: the strategic business options within the sector

#### Figure 4.10 Likely Scenarios and the Strategic Agenda

## **Strategic Agenda**

Sectoral, trade industry level collaboration is going to be key! Working WITH government.

	1. Engine failure, Armageddon 2021-2025 Continued pandemic, no economic or tourism recovery. We are here	2. Jump-start e.g Recreational vehicles internal/ domestic travel "Story about rebuilding not only the sector, but the overall economy ?" (MOBILITY SERVICE)	3. ENGINE OVERHAUL Old Normal / Balancing Act Work on the issues that are within our control Debt to GDP, Unemployed, budget and fiscal management, reform agenda.	4. Grand Prix / Spring / Prosperity: ACTIONS to be taken to get us there? Government not ready to facilitate economic recovery 2021 2022 2023.
Advocacy agenda: <i>Regulation</i> (What is our message? our pain points?)	Government should liberalise the informal economy, relax labour laws and easing of policy, with economic stimulus. Cancellation fo restrictive regulation, no new regulation (e.g. ARTO)	Not much to do Practical, improve ease of doing business, gov. to focus on economic recovery.	Government should liberalise the informal economy, relax labour laws and easing of policy, with economic stimulus. Practical, ease of bus. policy.	Policy certainty - focussed on economic growth.
Partnership Agenda: (Gov / Business), who do we need to work with?	Tourism, labour, local government, health, international communication and all stakeholders need to move to GREATER TRANSPARENCY, CO-CREATION AND PREDICTABLITY, IMPROVE TRUST IN THE SECTOR. Leasing: Everyone needs to take pain not just business, e.g. Government wage bill needs to be addressed.	Not much to do Meaningful engagement, with real outcomes, not just talk shops.	-Flexibility and meaningful engagement.	-
Business Strategy Agenda, what are our strategic options?	MORE JOB LOSSES, rationalisations, consolidation of competitors, discontinuance of larger and smaller companies. Business should be core focus, risk averse, way of work (digital) negative impact, look for synergies and collaboration in the industry -	Despite economic growth, health regulations mean that demand is depressed, because individuals don't tragen-dancies overhand-overlanes normal dependencies overhand-overlanes normal depression of the second second second depression of the second second second cannot be balanced easily - high fixed cost scenario, not sustainable under current conditions. Con focussed, some expansion. New opportunity growth. Neutral way of work impact.	Driven by government's flexibility in terms of loosening regulations, allowing the sector to be able to react more quickly in term of labour. Core focus, looking for growing what you have synergies, collaboration, consolidation.	Drive efficiency, reemploy for demand high employment industry. Using technology to expand and improve efficiencies, ways of work offer some possible opportunities. New competitors entering landscape. (Technology, disruptive business.)

#### Engine failure scenario



The worst-case scenario would be (red) would be a situation where worsening health development and poor economic performance further damage the sector. In addition, international tourism remains depressed or in decline.

Participants felt that this was where they are currently and emphasised the need for government to play a role in liberalising the informal economy as a means to stimulate

the sector. In addition, aggressive steps needed to be taken between tourism, labour, local government, health and their international counterparts to ensure a partnership-approach to dealing with the constraints on the sector.

Given the impending job losses and business pressures that would arise if the current scenario persisted, it is likely that there would have to be rationalisation of the sector, including consolidation between competitors. This called for more focus by business on their core services and the rapid adoption of technologies to make business models more efficient.

#### Jump start scenario

2. Jump-start e.g Recreational vehicles... internal/ domestic travel.. "Story about rebuilding... not only the sector, but the overall economy... ?" (MOBILITY... SERVICE)

It was possible, the participants felt, to move into a better scenario if the economy improved in spite of an ongoing health pandemic. In this scenario work could still be done in improving the ease of doing business in the sector.

The scenario would require meaningful engagement between sectoral stakeholders, with counterparts in government and elsewhere, but these would have to lead to practical outcomes and steps to improve the sector's fortunes.

In this scenario the would be a heightened need for clarity about the health protocols required for businesses to remain operational. Customers and staff would have to be protected from the health risks, while operating fully. This would require improvements in the co-creation and collaboration between business forums and government in formulating regulation.

#### **Engine overall**



Participants felt it is very likely that the lingering economic difficulties would persist in spite of a improvement in the health pandemic. This meant that sector was in need of adjustment to cope with national-level economic stagnation and lower demand. Government would in this environment be called upon to liberalise the sector and the informal economy, to allow businesses to be more flexible and adaptive to changing conditions. This scenario represented the most likely one for the future.

#### **Grand Prix scenario**



In the event that an economic upturn accompanied the end of the health pandemic, the sector would expect government to provide policy certainty and a focus on economic growth.

While business would still be driving technology adoption for greater efficiency, there would be a need to rapidly increase capacity to accommodate demand for services. It is likely in this scenario that new competitors would enter the sector.

In their research of the industry in the USA, the organisation ResearchandMarkets (2020) said that recovery in the car rental industry would depend greatly on a re-

invention of business models through innovative strategies and suggested some of the following:

- Adopting connectivity technologies
- Adding dynamic fleet planning capabilities
- Enabling remote vehicle diagnosis and driver behavior monitoring
- Implementing location detection technologies to increase customer engagement
- App based booking and online booking
- Competitive service pricing on a subscription basis
- Increased adoption of car rental software and self-service technologies to boost competitiveness and quality of service (QoS)
- Development of online social platforms to support peer-to-peer (P2P) car sharing.

#### PART 5: THE SOUTH AFRICAN AIR TRANSPORT INDUSTRY

### 5.1 ORIENTATION TO THE SOUTH AFRICAN AIR TRANSPORT INDUSTRY Annual passenger flows in 2018

The annual passenger flows in 2018 (origin-destination in 1000s) by region by all airlines (including foreign airlines) are set out in figure 5.1 below.



#### Figure 5.1: Map of South Africa's Air Connectivity

Source: IATA. The Importance of Air Transport to South Africa. 2019

IATA's Air Connectivity Indicator demonstrates South Africa's growth in connectivity to other destinations in figure 5.2 below.

The Air Connectivity Indicator is calculated by the total route capacity (in terms of seats available) weighted by the destination airport's relative capacity (calculated as the ratio of seats available at that airport relative to the capacity at the airport with most available seats) divided by the population size of the country.

It should be noted that connections via the Middle East (which have also grown the fastest of all long-haul routings to higher levels than European routing) have become an essential contributor to South Africa's connectivity to the world.



#### Figure 5.2: Map of South Africa's air connectivity

Source: IATA. The Importance of Air Transport to South Africa. 2019

#### **Aviation Benefits for South Africa**

The benefits for South Africa of aviation, based on the 2019 calendar year data (Before COVID19) determined by the Air Transport Action Group (ATAG) (in Aviation: Benefits Beyond Borders. September 2020), are set out in Figure 5.3 below.

#### Figure 5.3: Aviation benefits for South Africa

SOUTH AFRICA						
AIRLINES	18	TOURISM COMPETITIVENESS	61/140		364,000	\$7.6 br
AIRPORTS	26	TOURISM SPEND	. \$850	TOURISM CATALYTIC	232,000	\$4.1 bn
PASSENGERS (2019)	LION	CONNECTIVITY RANKING 12	2= [195]	CATALITIC		
FLIGHTS (2019)	7,600					
TOURISM % OF GDP	7.0			INDUCED	33,000	\$738 m \$1.2 br
AVIATION INFRASTRUCTURE SCORE		AIRPORTACCESSIBILITY		INDIRECT AVIATION	52,000	
3.3		81%		DIRECT	47,000	\$1.6 br
3.3		81%			JOBS	GDP

**Source:** Air Transport Action Group (ATAG) (in Aviation: Benefits Beyond Borders. September 2020

#### Explanation:

• Airports: commercial airports in South Africa.

- Passengers 2019: number of passengers departing airports in South Africa, excluding connecting passengers)
- Flights 2019: number of flights operated from airports in South Africa
- Tourism % of GDP: 2019 numbers (World Travel & Tourism Council) including direct, indirect and induced contributions of the tourism sector.
- Aviation infrastructure score: 1–7 score. Higher is better. (World Economic Forum Travel and Tourism Competitiveness Report, 2019). Quality of the aviation infrastructure (Indicators such as available seat kilometres, the number of departures, airport density and the number of operating airlines, quality of air transport infrastructure for domestic and international flights).
- Tourism competitiveness: Ranking out of 140 countries, #1 is the most competitive. (World Economic Forum Travel and Tourism Competitiveness Report, 2019).
- Tourism spend: U.S. dollars spent on average by each arriving foreign tourist, 2018 UN World Tourism Organization Tourism Dashboard and the World
- Bank)
- Connectivity ranking: ICAO Air Transport Bureau 2018 analysis ranking each country based on the number of countries and territories that can be easily reached by air, directly or with one stop in square brackets ([]).
- Airport accessibility: Percentage of South Africa's population within 100 kilometres of either
- an international airport or a domestic airport with connectivity to an international airport (ICAO iStars Database). The global average is 74.41%.

#### **Relative Size of South Africa's Air Transport Activities**

The production of seats produced and the operation of flights by South Africa's airlines on both international and domestic air services comprise a tiny part of 0,5% (2019) and 0,4% (2020) in comparison to seats produced and the operations of all IATA scheduled airlines worldwide. All Africa's airlines only produced 2,6% and 2,1% of the world's seat production and 2,1% (2109) and 1,5% (2020) of the worlds' airlines' flights. South Africa's airlines produced 18% (2019) and 17% (2020) of Africa's seats and 19% (2019) and 16% (2020) of Africa's flights. This is summarised in table 5.1 below.

Seats Produced (Domestic & Int	ernational)		_			
Region of Origin	2019	2020	Difference	% Difference	2019 % of Total	2020 % of Total
ASIA/PACIFIC	2 113 685 198	1 211 785 747	- 901 899 451	-43%	35,7%	37,5%
EUROPE	1 455 040 163	643 309 920	- 811 730 243	-56%	24,6%	19,9%
NORTH AMERICA	1 534 841 294	994 476 152	- 540 365 142	-35%	25,9%	30,8%
LATIN AMERICA/CARIBBEAN	420 990 220	209 015 389	- 211 974 831	-50%	7,1%	6,5%
MIDDLE EAST	245 788 307	103 888 889	- 141 899 418	-58%	4,1%	3,2%
AFRICA	156 090 173	68 478 761	- 87 611 412	-56%	2,6%	2,1%
Grand Total	5 926 435 355	3 230 954 858	- 2 695 480 497	-45%	100,0%	100,0%
South Africa	28 556 123	11 492 562	- 17 063 561	-60%	0,5%	0,4%
% South Africa to Africa	18%	17%				
Flights Undertaken (Domestic	& International)					
Region of Origin	2019	2020	Difference	%		2020 % of
	2015		Billerente	Difference	Total	Total
ASIA/PACIFIC	12 871 466	7 958 163	- 4 913 303	-38%	28,0%	26,2%
EUROPE	9 059 307	4 293 028	- 4 766 279	-53%	0,2%	0,1%
NORTH AMERICA	18 879 052	15 667 774	- 3 211 278	-17%	41,1%	51,5%
LATIN AMERICA/CARIBBEAN	3 035 749	1 566 460	- 1 469 289	-48%	6,6%	5,1%
MIDDLE EAST	1 172 253	499 955	- 672 298	-57%	2,6%	1,6%
AFRICA	952 740	442 475	- 510 265	-54%	2,1%	1,5%
Grand Total	45 970 567	30 427 855	- 15 542 712	-34%	100,0%	100,0%
South Africa	176 904	71 308	- 105 596	-60%	0,4%	0,2%
% South Africa to Africa	19%	16%				

Table 5.1: Relative Size of South Africa's Air Transport Activities

### Relative Size of South Africa's Domestic Air Transport Market to all African Domestic Air transport Markets

The South African scheduled domestic air transport market is the largest domestic air transport market in Africa, comprising 39% of pax traffic in all Africa's domestic markets in 2019 and 29% of pax traffic in all Africa's domestic markets in 2020. This is illustrated by table 5.2 below (compiled from ICAO Annual Passengers carried), which reflects the annual number of pax carried by the top domestic pax markets in Africa for 2019 and 2020.

Passengers carried in the top twenty African Domestic Markets are set out in table 5.2 below.

1000	5)							
Rank				Difference	%	% of	% of	Rank
on	Country	2019	2020	2019 to	Decline	2019	2020	on
2019				2020	200	-015		2020
1	SOUTH AFRICA	131 843	55 530	76 313	-58%	39%	29%	1
2	CANARY ISLANDS	54 656	48 104	6 552	-12%	16%	25%	2
3	ETHIOPIA	26 575	16 531	10 044	-38%	8%	9%	3
4	EGYPT	22 570	6 002	16 568	-73%	7%	3%	8
5	MOROCCO	20 048	8 322	11 726	-58%	6%	4%	6
6	NIGERIA	19 150	12 102	7 048	-37%	6%	6%	4
7	ALGERIA	11 819	3 208	8 611	-73%	4%	2%	10
8	KENYA	10 108	10 410	- 302	3%	3%	6%	5
9	ANGOLA	8 971	2 102	6 869	-77%	3%	1%	12
10	UNITED OF TANZANIA	6 284	6 180	104	-2%	2%	3%	7
11	NAMIBIA	3 758	1 794	1 964	-52%	1%	1%	14
12	TUNISIA	3 473	2 036	1 437	-41%	1%	1%	13
13	CAPE VERDE	1 650	994	656	-40%	0%	1%	16
14	MOZAMBIQUE	1 635	2 467	- 832	51%	0%	1%	11
15	CAMEROON	1 457	976	481	-33%	0%	1%	17
16	MADAGASCAR	1 370	1 134	236	-17%	0%	1%	15
17	CONGO	1 243	888	355	-29%	0%	0%	18
18	BOTSWANA	1 187	395	792	-67%	0%	0%	26
19	DRC (CONGO)	1 092	365	727	-67%	0%	0%	27
20	SENEGAL	867	731	136	-16%	0%	0%	19

 Table 5.2: Passengers carried in African Domestic Markets In 2019 and 2020 (in 1000s)

**Source:** Source: ICAO https://data.icao.int/coVID-19/operational.htm

#### Impact of COVID19 restriction measures on Domestic Markets

The effect of COVID19 restriction measures in South Africa caused an annual reduction of passengers of 58% (from 131 843 000 (2019) to 55 530 000 (2020)), as can be identified in the column '% Decline' in figure 5.3 above. This percentage decline is more significant than the percentage reduction than the 43% reduction experienced overall in African domestic markets.

This implies that South Africa's domestic market has in size reduced more than was the case for African domestic markets as a whole as a result of COVID19 restrictions.

However, the negative impact in some countries was however larger than in South Africa. These include Egypt (73% decline), Algeria (73% decline) Angola (73% decline) and Botswana (67% decline).

However, some African countries achieved positive growth in their domestic markets, despite the impact of COVID19 measures. Notable examples are Kenya (3% increase), Mozambique (51% increase) and a substantial rise in Seychelles (4425%).

#### Growth in African Domestic Markets from 2019 to 2020

Other than the general declining trend in Africa, some countries achieved growth in the domestic markets from 2019 to 2020, despite COVID19 regulations, as set out in table 5.3 below. They include Seychelles, Mozambique and Kenya.

Country	2019	2020	Rank on % Decline	% Increase	% of 2019	% of 2020
SEYCHELLES	91	4 118	1	4425%	0%	2%
UGANDA	8	117	2	1363%	0%	0%
REUNION	110	462	3	320%	0%	0%
GHANA	49	201	4	310%	0%	0%
TOGO	21	74	5	252%	0%	0%
MAURITANIA	14	38	6	171%	0%	0%
LIBERIA	14	37	7	164%	0%	0%
BURKINA FASO	95	237	8	149%	0%	0%
MAURITIUS	31	61	9	97%	0%	0%
SUDAN	359	587	10	64%	0%	0%
MOZAMBIQUE	1 635	2 467	11	51%	0%	1%
BENIN	15	22	12	47%	0%	0%
SAO TOME AND PRINCIPE	9	12	13	33%	0%	0%
GAMBIA	5	6	14	20%	0%	0%
EQUATORIAL GUINEA	203	238	15	17%	0%	0%
GABON	159	174	16	9%	0%	0%
KENYA	10 108	10 410	17	3%	3%	6%

Table 5.3: Growth in African Domestic Markets from 2019 to 20

Source: Source: ICAO https://data.icao.int/coVID-19/operational.htm

#### 5.2 WHAT WERE THE TRENDS PRE-COVID19?

#### Long Term Foreign Tourist Arrival Trends

The volume of air traffic, usually measured in terms of passenger (pax) carried by airlines, is directly affected by the airlines' level of openness to enter, operate, and exist air transport markets.

This is regulated (constrained) by legislation and regulations based on an air transport policy (economic regulation) adopted in a particular country (State) and for international (cross-border) routes, by the two countries (State) in which the points of departure and destination on the route are located.

For a very long time (56 years), South Africa's transport policies, including aviation policies, were geared towards protecting the State's operation of air transport activities, South African Airways (SAA), since its acquisition from the private sector in 1934. SAA effectively enjoyed an effective monopoly in the domestic air transport market until 1990, when the domestic market was economically deregulated. Before 1990, the supplier's interest (the monopoly airline, SAA) was paramount in South African air transport policy (as a 'public enterprise').

From 1990, the domestic monopoly market (on trunk routes) was replaced by a competitive market (between suppliers (airlines)) to enable consumers to obtain the benefits of competition. Al domestic licenced airlines could choose which routes to operate, the service levels and frequency, and the pricing that could attract sufficient demand for their service offerings.

In 1992, when South Africa's international air transport market was liberalised, certain restrictive elements (barriers) of bi-lateral air service agreements (BASAs) were removed, which enabled foreign airlines (designated by the BASA partner States) to increase their frequency of weekly services and aircraft seat capacity.

National Interest became a fundamental principle of the Airlift Strategy 2006 to determine the negotiating mandates for BASAs to ensure greater alignment with government policies and strategies, particularly with the Tourism Growth Strategy.

Inbound tourism developed substantially from 2006 due to the lifting (removal) of BASA regulatory capacity constraints (through the Airlift Strategy 2006).

Figure 5.4 illustrates the foreign tourist arrivals and major air transport policy instruments, and some international 'black swan' events.

It is clear that, from 2005 until 2014, foreign tourist arrivals to South Africa increased substantially. Unfortunately, following two major international 'black swan' events, inbound tourist arrivals slowly started to drop off from 2016 until 2019, in which new

88

VISA restrictions and tourism unfriendly policies reversed the tempo of increases that resulted from more open regulatory regime.

It is clear that, even before COVID19, new policy impetus was necessary to resuscitate a higher trajectory of growth in inbound tourism, which would translate into a higher level of employment and contribute to the economy.



Figure 5.4: South Africa Inbound Tourist Arrivals In 1 000 (World Bank Data)

Source: Data from World Bank https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ST.INT.ARVL

The same line curve of tourist arrivals is compared to the percentage year-on-year increases and significant policy instruments and important 'black swan events.

Apart from the decline in 2009, due to the European Sovereign Debt crisis, the salient air transport policy instruments resulted in substantial increases in inbound tourists between 2005 and the Crude Oil Crises, following which inbound tourism growth levelled out and declined in 2019, ahead of the COVID19 pandemic.



Figure 5.5: South Africa Inbound Tourist Arrivals Percentage increase

Source: Data from World Bank https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ST.INT.ARVL

### 5.3 TOURIST ARRIVAL TRENDS IN THE PERIOD IMMEDIATELY PRECEDING COVID19 MEASURES

#### INBOUND TOURIST SOURCE MARKETS

This section analyses inbound tourists according to their source markets, classified in three geographic area groupings. The first is the top ten overseas markets (intercontinental routes normally operated by long-haul wide-body aircraft). Then the top ten SADC markets and after that, the top 10 non-SADC (other) African source markets are identified and analysed. Inbound tourists from each of the geographic areas are then analysed by figures that illustrate the numbers graphically, a table demonstrating the number of annual inbound tourists and a table which analyse the relative size (composition of each of the origin of the three main source markets, followed by a table which demonstrates the annual growth (percentage increase) or decline in the annual number of tourist arrivals, compared to the previous' year.

Inbound tourism from all these source markets clearly demonstrates a significant decline in volumes for the 2020 year. These source market also demonstrated a slight decline in 2019, prior to the impact of the COVID19 outbreak.



Figure 5.6 Air: Annual Inbound Tourists from Main Source Market Areas

Source: Data - StatsSA

	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual
Overseas Top 10	1 430 181	1 652 718	1 743 300	1 719 771	1 692 875	426 502
SADC Top 10	422 373	439 718	458 729	504 729	473 104	126 508
Other' African Top 10	137 095	151 158	136 791	140 438	123 264	32 199
Major Source Markets	1 989 649	2 243 594	2 338 820	2 364 938	2 289 243	585 209

### Table 5.4: Geographic Origin of Inbound tourists

Source: Data - StatsSA

Table 5.5 demonstrates that tourist arrivals from the top 10 overseas markets represented 73% of annual inbound tourists, whilst the top 10 SADC markets generated 22% and the top 10 non-SADC (other) African source markets only 6% of inbound tourists. These relationships have been very stable over the 2015 to 2020 period, irrespective on the actual growth or declines in inbound tourists.

% Composition of	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
Source Markets	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual
Overseas Top 10	72%	74%	75%	73%	74%	73%
SADC Top 10	21%	20%	20%	21%	21%	22%
Other' African Top 10	7%	7%	6%	6%	5%	6%
Major Source Markets	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%

Table 5.5: Percentage composition of the three main source origin areas

#### Source: Data - StatsSA

Table 5.6 demonstrates the percentage increases (and decreases) of inbound tourists from all three main source origin areas. In the last year (2020) the three groupings experienced similar percentage declines (73% to 75%). In 2019 all three areas also experienced declines, although at different rates of declines. In 2016 all three areas also experienced growth, although at different rates. The Overseas top 10 source markets however outpaced the SADC and Other African source markets. Divergent rates of growth and declines were experienced during 2017 and 2018.

 Table 5.6: Percentage increase of the three main source origin areas

% Annual increase of	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
Source Markets	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual
Overseas Top 10	16%	5%	-1%	-2%	-75%
SADC Top 10	4%	4%	10%	-6%	-73%
Other' African Top 10	10%	-10%	3%	-12%	-74%
Major Source Markets	13%	4%	1%	-3%	-74%

**Source:** Data - StatsSA

#### Air: Inbound Tourist Arrivals: Intercontinental Source Markets

Figure 5.7 and 5.8 illustrates the top ten overseas source markets, of which the data is analysed in table 5.7 and 5.8. The dominance of the three origin markets the UK, the USA and Germany is clearly illustrated in figure 5.7.

Figure 5.7: Overseas Top 10



Source: Data - StatsSA



Figure 5.8: Overseas Top 10 International Source Markets

	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual
Overseas Top 10	1 430 181	1 652 718	1 743 300	1 719 771	1 692 875	426 502
UK	381 446	415 334	415 764	401 943	408 195	126 700
USA	270 873	314 003	339 051	345 102	345 196	65 752
Germany	230 105	272 467	306 795	302 763	288 433	93 435
France	107 920	126 108	152 649	148 137	136 436	35 764
The Netherlands	100 539	118 379	126 535	119 831	119 162	31 477
Australia	92 526	101 073	107 758	106 824	103 044	19 336
China	80 181	111 740	92 327	92 998	89 070	11 530
India	69 118	84 385	87 792	83 559	84 727	16 152
Canada	49 783	54 200	59 511	59 923	59 318	15 914
Italy	47 690	55 029	55 118	58 691	59 294	10 442

Table 5.7: Overseas Top 10 - Data

#### Source: Data - StatsSA

The UK generated between 23% and 30% of the top ten overseas markets. The USA represented 19% to 20% which reduced to only 15% during 2020. Germany's generation increased from 15% to 17% and to 22% in 2020.

Source: Data - StatsSA
	% C	omposit	ion of To	tal of Ea	ch Grouj	oing		9	6 Increas	e	
	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual
Overseas Top 10	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	16%	5%	-1%	-2%	-75%
UK	27%	25%	24%	23%	24%	30%	9%	0%	-3%	2%	-69%
USA	19%	19%	19%	20%	20%	15%	16%	8%	2%	0%	-81%
Germany	16%	16%	18%	18%	17%	22%	18%	13%	-1%	-5%	-68%
France	8%	8%	9%	9%	8%	8%	17%	21%	-3%	-8%	-74%
The Netherlands	7%	7%	7%	7%	7%	7%	18%	7%	-5%	-1%	-74%
Australia	6%	6%	6%	6%	6%	5%	9%	7%	-1%	-4%	-81%
China	6%	7%	5%	5%	5%	3%	39%	-17%	1%	-4%	-87%
India	5%	5%	5%	5%	5%	4%	22%	4%	-5%	1%	-81%
Canada	3%	3%	3%	3%	4%	4%	9%	10%	1%	-1%	-73%
Italy	3%	3%	3%	3%	4%	2%	15%	0%	6%	1%	-82%

Table 5.8: Overseas Top 10 – Data Analysis

#### Source: Data - StatsSA

#### Air: Inbound Tourist Arrivals: Top SADC Source Markets

Figure 5.9 and 5.10 illustrates the top SADC source markets, of which the data is analysed in table 5.9 and 5.10. The dominance of the three origin markets Zimbabwe, Namibia and Angola clearly illustrated in figure 5.9 and 5.10.

#### Figure 5.9: SADC Top 10



Source: Data - StatsSA



Figure 5.10: SADC Top 10 Source Markets

Source: Data - StatsSA

Table 5.9:	SADC To	op 10 Sourc	e Markets – Data
			c marnets Data

	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual
SADC Top 10	422 373	439 718	458 729	504 729	473 104	126 508
Zimbabwe	125 500	141 976	151 292	178 542	155 205	46 710
Namibia	59 009	62 455	62 754	62 272	58 437	12 811
Angola	46 195	41 580	47 364	60 321	56 442	13 685
Zambia	44 470	41 852	44 226	44 176	40 151	10 812
Mozambique	39 794	36 544	34 295	33 333	33 887	9 472
Botswana	26 144	27 676	30 521	32 040	35 895	7 256
DRC	21 741	22 748	23 412	28 418	26 856	7 602
Malawi	20 423	23 633	24 436	24 604	24 081	7 792
Tanzania	23 512	23 506	22 207	22 311	21 288	6 026
Mauritius	15 585	17 748	18 222	18 712	20 862	4 342

Source: Data - StatsSA

#### Table 5.10: SADC Top 10 Source Markets – Data Analysis

Zimbabwe generated between 30% and 37% of the top ten overseas markets. Namibia represented 10% to 14% which reduced to 10% during 2020. Angola generated about 11% of the SADC top ten source markets.

	% C	ompositi	ion of To	tal of Ea	ch Group	oing		9	6 Increas	e	
	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual
SADC Top 10	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	4%	4%	10%	-6%	-73%
Zimbabwe	30%	32%	33%	35%	33%	37%	13%	7%	18%	-13%	-70%
Namibia	14%	14%	14%	12%	12%	10%	6%	0%	-1%	-6%	-78%
Angola	11%	9%	10%	12%	12%	11%	-10%	14%	27%	-6%	-76%
Zambia	11%	10%	10%	9%	8%	9%	-6%	6%	0%	-9%	-73%
Mozambique	9%	8%	7%	7%	7%	7%	-8%	-6%	-3%	2%	-72%
Botswana	6%	6%	7%	6%	8%	6%	6%	10%	5%	12%	-80%
DRC	5%	5%	5%	6%	6%	6%	5%	3%	21%	-5%	-72%
Malawi	5%	5%	5%	5%	5%	6%	16%	3%	1%	-2%	-68%
Tanzania	6%	5%	5%	4%	4%	5%	0%	-6%	0%	-5%	-72%
Mauritius	4%	4%	4%	4%	4%	3%	14%	3%	3%	11%	-79%

Source: Data - StatsSA

#### Air: Inbound Tourist Arrivals: Top Other African Top 10 Source Markets

Figure 5.11 and 5.12 clearly demonstrate Nigeria's importance as a source for inbound tourists of the other African top ten source markets. Kenya and Ghana as source markets follow-on Nigeria as source markets.



Figure 5.11: Other African Top 10 Source Markets Compared per Annum

Source: Data - StatsSA





 Table 5.11: Other African Top 10 Source Markets – Data

	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual
Other African Top 10	137 095	151 158	136 791	140 438	123 264	32 199
Nigeria	54 900	60 522	46 620	49 485	35 127	9 331
Kenya	24 977	26 775	26 811	26 843	27 640	6 260
Ghana	15 390	16 057	16 810	19 984	17 388	5 027
Uganda	10 199	11 939	12 599	12 280	13 357	3 146
Egypt	6 954	8 281	8 043	7 396	7 936	2 469
Gabon	7 653	9 262	7 941	6 331	6 188	1 815
Ethiopia	6 347	7 329	7 658	8 156	5 913	1 767
Cameroon	4 712	4 959	4 651	4 689	4 680	1 237
Congo	3 664	3 537	3 301	2 662	2 308	542
Côte d'Ivoire	2 299	2 497	2 357	2 612	2 727	605

Source: Data - StatsSA

Source: Data - StatsSA

Inbound tourists from Nigeria initially generated 40% of the traffic in 2015 and 2016 as is evident from table 5.12. However, tourism traffic reduced substantially (by 29%) in 2019, before COVID19. Traffic from all source markets declined in the 70% in 2020, with the smaller generating source markets more than 70%. Inbound tourists from Kenya

	% C	omposit	ion of To	tal of Ea	ch Grouj	oing	% Increase (Decrease)				
	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual
Other African Top 10	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	10%	-10%	3%	-12%	-74%
Nigeria	40%	40%	34%	35%	28%	29%	10%	-23%	6%	-29%	-73%
Kenya	18%	18%	20%	19%	22%	19%	7%	0%	0%	3%	-77%
Ghana	11%	11%	12%	14%	14%	16%	4%	5%	19%	-13%	-71%
Uganda	7%	8%	9%	9%	11%	10%	17%	6%	-3%	9%	-76%
Egypt	5%	5%	6%	5%	6%	8%	19%	-3%	-8%	7%	-69%
Gabon	6%	6%	6%	5%	5%	6%	21%	-14%	-20%	-2%	-71%
Ethiopia	5%	5%	6%	6%	5%	5%	15%	4%	7%	-28%	-70%
Cameroon	3%	3%	3%	3%	4%	4%	5%	-6%	1%	0%	-74%
Congo	3%	2%	2%	2%	2%	2%	-3%	-7%	-19%	-13%	-77%
Côte d'Ivoire	2%	2%	2%	2%	2%	2%	9%	-6%	11%	4%	-78%

Source: Data - StatsSA

#### GATEWAY (ENTRY AIRPORT) OF INBOUND TOURIST SOURCE MARKETS

This section analyses the airports through which inbound tourists enter South Africa. The main gateways are:

- 01 Cape Town International Airport
- 02 King Shaka International Airport
- 03 Oliver Tambo International Airport

Entry through other airports are all grouped under the heading: 04 Other Airports. Figure 5.13 illustrates the inbound traffic volumes per airport. It also demonstrates the dominance of Oliver Tambo International Airport for inbound tourists.. However, inbound tourism already declined prior to COVID19.





Figure 5.13 illustrates the inbound traffic volumes per specific year, overall as well as per airport.





 Table 5.13 Air: Inbound Tourists on Direct Flights to South Africa per Airport of

 Entry - Data

	Air	01 Cape Town International Airport	02 King Shaka Internation al Airport	03 Oliver Tambo International Airport	04 Other Airports
2015 Total	2 535 470	557 050	37 162	1 932 096	9 162
2016 Total	2 893 268	674 122	50 499	2 158 946	9 701
2017 Total	3 060 339	805 295	48 593	2 196 306	10 145
2018 Total	3 088 524	859 451	49 041	2 168 291	11 741
2019 Total	3 006 254	856 507	56 019	2 082 049	11 679
2020 Total	719 106	255 795	11 921	449 525	1 865

Table 5.14 demonstrates the share of inbound Tourists through each airport.

Table 5.14: Percentage share of inbound Tourists on Direct Flights via Airport of Entry (StatsSA) per Airport

	Air	01 Cape Town Internati onal Airport	02 King Shaka Internati onal Airport	03 Oliver Tambo Internati onal Airport	04 Other Airports	
2015 Total	100%	22%	1%	76%	0%	
2016 Total	100%	23%	2%	75%	0%	
2017 Total	100%	26%	2%	72%	0%	
2018 Total	100%	28%	2%	70%	0%	
2019 Total	100%	28%	2%	69%	0%	
2020 Total	100%	36%	2%	63%	0%	
	100%	26%	2%	72%	0%	

Figure 5.15 illustrates the percentage share of inbound traffic through each airport. The largest port of entry, Oliver Tambo International Airport's share of inbound traffic reduced from 76% in 2015 to 69% in 2019 and to 63% during the COVID19 period of 2020. Cape Town International Airport's share of inbound traffic increased from 22% in 2015 to 28% in 2019 and to 36% during the COVID19 period of 2020.





Figure 5.16 illustrates the abovementioned conclusion clearly per airport. The largest port of entry, Oliver Tambo International Airport's share of inbound traffic reduced from 76% in 2015 to 69% in 2019 and to 63% during the COVID19 period of 2020. Cape Town International Airport's share of inbound traffic increased from 22% in 2015 to 28% in 2019 and to 36% during the COVID19 period of 2020.

## Figure 5.16: Inbound Tourists on Direct Flights via Airport of Entry (StatsSA) per Airport

Figure 5.16 illustrates the abovementioned conclusion clearly per airport. The largest port of entry, Oliver Tambo International Airport's share of inbound traffic reduced from 76% in 2015 to 69% in 2019 and to 63% during the COVID19 period of 2020. Cape Town International Airport's share of inbound traffic increased from 22% in 2015 to 28% in 2019 and to 36% during the COVID19 period of 2020.



Figure 5.18 illustrates the percentage Increase in inbound tourists on direct flights via airport of entry. Inbound tourists at the smaller airports, Cape Town and King Shaka increased substantially over the period 2016 to 2019. The percentage decline in 2020 were in excess of 70%.

### Figure 5.17: Percentage Increase in Inbound Tourists on Direct Flights via Airport of Entry



## Table 5.15: Percentage increase in Inbound Tourists on Direct Flights viaAirport of Entry

	Air	01 Cape Town Internati onal Airport	02 King Shaka Internati onal Airport	03 Oliver Tambo Internati onal Airport	04 Other Airports	
2015 Total						
2016 Total	14%	21%	36%	12%	6%	
2017 Total	6%	19%	-4%	2%	5%	
2018 Total	1%	7%	1%	-1%	16%	
2019 Total	-3%	0%	14%	-4%	-1%	
2020 Total	-76%	-70%	-79%	-78%	-84%	

#### Air: Monthly Inbound Tourist Arrivals Per Gateway (Main Airport)

Inbound on direct flights to South Africa per airport of entry on a monthly basis is set out in figure 5.19. The salient conclusions are as follows.

- Inbound tourists through ORTIA are higher than at Cape Town.
- However, inbound traffic through Cape Town is demonstrating large seasonal swings monthly
- At ORTIA, slight monthly variations (zigzags) are seasonally followed by sharp downturns.
- Inbound traffic through both main airports experienced a substantial decline due to COVID19 travel restrictions in 2020.

Figure 5.18 Air inbound on direct flights to South Africa per airport of entry



#### 5.4 IMPACT OF COVID19 RESTRICTIONS ON TRENDS

Inbound traffic through the three main airports were in a declining trend during 2019, prior to the COCID19 pandemic, and experienced a substantial decline due to COVID19 travel restrictions in 2020.

## Conclusions on the percentages increase and decrease at each of the geographic origin area

The conclusions with regard to the three geographic areas are set out next to the underlying numeric data in ta le 5.16.

Annual % Increase (Decrease)	2016 Annual	2017 Annual	2018 Annual	2019 Annual	2020 Annual	Overseas Top10     already 1% down in
Overseas Top 10	16%	5%	-1%	-2%	-75%	2018
SADC Top 10	4%	4%	10%	-6%	-73%	<ul> <li>Slight average</li> </ul>
Other' African Top 10	10%	-10%	3%	-12%	-74%	declines (2% to 12%)
Major Source Markets	13%	4%	1%	-3%	74%	already visible in the
						<ul> <li>2019 year</li> <li>Significant average decline (73% to 74%) in the 2020 calendar year</li> </ul>

#### Table 5.16: Percentage increase of the three main source origin areas

Source: Data - StatsSA

## Percentage Annual Increase and Decrease of the three main source airports in each origin areas

The conclusions with regard to the source countries of the overseas top ten source markets are set out next to the underlying numeric data in table 5.17.

## Table 5.17: Percentage Increase and Decrease from Overseas Top 10 sourcemarkets

		% Incr	ease (Deo	crease)		Slight average decline (2% t
	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	8%) already visible in the
	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	2019 year
Overseas Top 10	16%	5%	-1%	-2%	-75%	<ul> <li>Significant average decreas</li> </ul>
UK	9%	0%	-3%	2%	-69%	(74% to 82%) in the 2020
USA	16%	8%	2%	0%	-81%	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Germany	18%	13%	-1%	-5%	-68%	calendar year
France	17%	21%	-3%	-8%	-74%	
The Netherlands	18%	7%	-5%	-1%	-74%	
Australia	9%	7%	-1%	-4%	-81%	
China	39%	-17%	1%	-4%	-87%	
India	22%	4%	-5%	1%	-81%	
Canada	9%	10%	1%	-1%	-73%	
Italy	15%	0%	6%	1%	-82%	

Source: Data - StatsSA

### Table 5.18: Percentage Increase and Decrease from SADC Top 10 sourcemarkets

		% Incre	ease (De	crease)		• Slight average decline (2% to
	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	13%) already visible in the
	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	Annual	2019 year
SADC Top 10	4%	4%	10%	-6%	73%	However, some source
Zimbabwe	13%	7%	18%	-13%	-70%	markets grew in the 2019
Namibia	6%	0%	-1%	-6%	-78%	0
Angola	-10%	14%	27%	-6%	-76%	year (Mozambique (2%);
Zambia	-6%	6%	0%	-9%	-73%	Mauritius (11%) and
Mozambique	-8%	-6%	-3%	2%	-72%	Botswana (12%)
Botswana	6%	10%	5%	12%	-80%	<ul> <li>Significant average decline</li> </ul>
DRC	5%	3%	21%	-5%	-72%	(73% to 80%) in the 2020
Malawi	16%	3%	1%	-2%	-68%	calendar year
Tanzania	0%	-6%	0%	-5%	-72%	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Mauritius	14%	3%	3%	11%	79%	

The conclusions with regard to the source countries of the SADC top ten source markets are set out next to the underlying numeric data in table 5.17.

Source: Data - StatsSA

The conclusions with regard to the source countries of the other African top ten source markets are set out next to the underlying numeric data in table 5.19.

Table 5.19: Percentage Increase and Decrease from Other African Top 10	
source markets	

		% Incre	ease (Deo	crease)	$\sim$
Other African Top 10	10%	-10%	3%	-12%	-74%
Nigeria	10%	-23%	6%	-29%	-73%
Kenya	7%	0%	0%	3%	-77%
Ghana	4%	5%	19%	-13%	-71%
Uganda	17%	6%	-3%	9%	-76%
Egypt	19%	-3%	-8%	7%	-69%
Gabon	21%	-14%	-20%	-2%	-71%
Ethiopia	15%	4%	7%	-28%	-70%
Cameroon	5%	-6%	1%	0%	-74%
Congo	-3%	-7%	-19%	-13%	-77%
Côte d'Ivoire	9%	-6%	11%	4%	-78%

- Slight average decline (2% to 29%(Nigeria)) already visible in the 2019 year
- However, some source markets grew in in the 2019 year (Kenya (3%); Uganda (9%); Egypt (7%); Cote d'Ivoire (4%)
- Significant average decline (73% to 80%) in the 2020 calendar year

Source: Data - StatsSA

The conclusions with regard to the three gateway airports are set out next to the underlying numeric data in table 5.20.

	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
	Total	Total	Total	Total	Total
Air	14%	6%	1%	-3%	76%
01 Cape Town International Airport	21%	19%	7%	0%	-70%
02 King Shaka International Airport	36%	-4%	1%	14%	-79%
03 Oliver Tambo International Airport	12%	2%	-1%	-4%	-78%
04 Other Airports	6%	5%	16%	-1%	-84%

Table 5.20: Percentage increase (decrease) of the main gateway entry airports

#### **Concluding Comments:**

- In 2016 the three major gateway airports experienced double-digit growth. King Shaka International Airport (DUR) was exceptional with a 36% increase in pax, whilst Cape Town International Airport (CPT) achieved a 21% increase in pax, whilst Oliver Tambo International Airport (JNB) increased by 12%
- In 2017 Cape Town International Airport (CPT) experienced double-digit growth of 19%.
- In 2018, pax growth at all three gateway airports reduced to between 1% and 7%.
- Foreign tourist arrivals increased via King Shaka International Airport (DUR) increased by 14%, in 2019 whilst such arrivals at Cape Town International Airport (CPT) and Oliver Tambo International Airport (JNB) declined by 3% and 4%.
- Significant average declines (70% to 84%) were experienced in the 2020 calendar year through all three gateway airports.
- The monthly percentage declines are steeper than the annual percentage declines
- The annual percentage declines include the first months of the 2020 year, which were not affected by COVID19. These months were followed by a profound percentage declines in the following months, substantially more than the average decline for the year.

### Capacity: Scheduled Seats Produced by Airlines (Percentage Change year-overyear)

The percentage decline in seat production globally, in particular countries and South Africa is set out in table 5.21 and figures 5.20 and 5.21 below. The numbers compare each month to the equivalent month in the previous year, i.e., January 2021 versus January 2020.

	Feb-20	Mar-20	Apr-20	May-20	Jun-20	Jul-20	Aug-20	Sep-20	Oct-20	Nov-20	Dec-20	Jan-21
Global	-5,0%	-18,9%	-67,2%	-70,1%	-66,6%	-55,1%	-49,4%	-50,1%	-48,4%	-48,0%	-45,9%	-48,3%
Australia	0,4%	-10,6%	-87,5%	-90,7%	-87,3%	-82,4%	-82,2%	-80,9%	-79,1%	-74,4%	-54,3%	-60,7%
Brazil	2,4%	-7,4%	-91,0%	-91,7%	-86,2%	-78,1%	-71,1%	-60,1%	-51,4%	-44,0%	-38,4%	-35,5%
China	-50,0%	-41,5%	-45,9%	-31,2%	-22,0%	-17,0%	-9,4%	-4,4%	-1,1%	-3,6%	-4,2%	-14,4%
France	4,6%	-19,1%	-91,2%	-91,9%	-88,4%	-64,0%	-49,8%	-56,0%	-61,4%	-75,0%	-66,7%	-64,6%
Germany	-2,6%	-33,6%	-92,5%	-90,0%	-87,7%	-72,1%	-64,0%	-67,0%	-70,1%	-79,5%	-80,2%	-82,0%
India	9,5%	0,7%	-65,6%	-53,8%	-69,1%	-57,1%	-62,3%	-54,7%	-47,6%	-44,1%	-36,9%	-32,1%
Japan	0,6%	-18,6%	-46,0%	-49,6%	-49,0%	-43,0%	-39,4%	-46,7%	-46,4%	-44,5%	-42,7%	-48,2%
Mexico	11,6%	0,1%	-57,2%	-83,5%	-64,0%	-51,8%	-50,5%	-41,1%	-38,6%	-32,2%	-28,6%	-26,9%
Singapore	-7,7%	-43,8%	-93,3%	-96,3%	-95,0%	-93,7%	-92,6%	-92,8%	-92,2%	-90,9%	-88,0%	-87,2%
South Africa	1,2%	-16,4%	-74,3%	-91,0%	-83,6%	-91,1%	-88,3%	-81,8%	- <b>70,1%</b>	-58,4%	-44,6%	-54,7%
South Korea	-3,8%	-49,4%	-60,0%	-51,6%	-52,9%	-51,2%	-43,7%	-51,1%	-44,5%	-44,9%	-52,1%	-55,4%
Spain	2,3%	-26,6%	-93,0%	-87,0%	-91,0%	-64,5%	-46,2%	-61,1%	-67,5%	-72,5%	-67,2%	-69,6%
UAE	1,5%	-26,1%	-87,9%	-85,2%	-85,8%	-75,1%	-69,4%	-68,8%	-67,3%	-66,2%	-63,1%	-61,3%
United Kingdom	0,9%	-22,6%	-89,9%	-85,9%	-89,5%	-77,6%	-62,3%	-65,1%	-67,6%	-81,0%	-75,6%	-81,6%
USA	5,9%	-1,2%	-55,0%	-75,9%	-68,7%	-52,0%	-48,0%	-51,5%	-48,6%	-42,7%	-43,2%	-43,9%

Table	5.21:	Global	Scheduled	Seats	Percentage	Change	year-over-year
-------	-------	--------	-----------	-------	------------	--------	----------------

Source: OAG-WEEKLY-TRACKER-22-February-2021. https://www.oag.com/coronavirus-airline-schedules-data#sec-two

In South Africa's case, the scheduled seats for the month of February was slightly lower than the previous year. From April 2020 onwards, scheduled seats reduced substantially per annum, with an almost collapse (more than 85% decline in May 2020 until September 2021.

2019	9 Base Year		2020		
	AFRICA		AFRICA		
January	2,559,690	January			3,609,294
February	2,443,640	February			3,401,815
March	3,173,164	March		2,528,845	
April	3,228,101	April 122,799			
May	3,138,384	May 118,817			
June	3.204.851	June 318,620			
July	3,259,442	July	808,187		
August	3.448.271	August	1,126,429		
September	3,395,576	September	1,209,563		
October	3,571,484	October	1,675,552		
November	3,355,909	November	1,848,210		
December	3,671,938	December		2,464,528	

Figure 5.19: Comparison of declines in African Domestic Seat Production

#### Figure 5.20: Comparison of declines in African International Seat Production

AFRICA January February 8,462,4	9,590,404	January			AFRICA	1	
February 8,482		January					
							9,904,
	505	February					9,111,693
March	9,574,955	March				5,923,795	
April	9,104,340	April	492,995				
May	,929,185	May	522,016				
June	9,440,355	June	926,171				
July	10,567,929	July	2,324,7	742			
August	10.943.047	August		3,249,504			
tember	9,709,592	September		3,100,766			
Detober	9,491,500	October		3,578,573			
occose	9,201,734	November		3,673,570			
ecember	10,047,852	December			4,534,169		

The seat production in 2020 demonstrates that from the second quarter onwards, volumes were substantially down, much more than has been shown by average annual downturns.

## Figure 5.21: The decline in Daily Aircraft Departures at ORTIA and Cape Town Airports



Source: https://www.icao.int/safety/pages/covid-19-airport-status.aspx

#### Some Observations of the Impact of COVID19 Regulatory Measures

- Vaccines are not the silver bullet expected
- Vaccines are coming, but their effectiveness and their effective duration are uncertain
- Vaccine production, distribution issues and rollout in all counties will take time.
- The second and third waves (perhaps more) of the pandemic to follow
- Every Government takes its own COVID19 restrictive measures (unpredictable and not coordinated with other Governments or International Agencies)
- International cooperation becomes more important than vaccines.
- International markets require some intermediate period allowing people to travel between nations. Crossing borders must be acceptable to each of the countries involved.
- International flying will remain unstable for a long time until predictable border opening is restored and passenger confidence returns.
- Many passengers remain fearful of air travel despite vaccine and alignment on procedures and processes in the travel chain despite substantial pent-up demand for travel.
- Generally, due to economic contraction, there is lower disposable income and a lower propensity to fly (due to recessionary economic conditions)
- Booking pattern curves are compressed (due to later reservations closer to flight departures)
- Price increases, free cancellation or changes
- Airlines' passenger pool and revenue are forecasted to be between a third and a half of 2019. This implies a fundamental decline, which CAPA refers to as the 'revenue funnel' as set out in figure 5.23.





**Source**: (CAPA. Aviation 2020 to 2030. A COVID reality check for airlines. 04-Dec-2020. https://centreforaviation.com/analysis/reports/aviation-2020-to-2030-a-covid-reality-check-for-airlines-545006)

#### **Observations of the impact of COVID19 measures**

- Social distancing & personal safety issues remain
- Older, larger and inefficient aircraft retired & grounded
- Lower OTD & turnaround times
- Intermediate versus direct flights
- insufficient belly freight capacity, Cargo leads Pax (Combi operations)
- Little predictability, historical data & trends, identify & enter new markets
- The survival of many airlines, airports and industry participants in question
- Consolidation and market exits are inevitable as debt mounts and interest payments may profit levels
- Surviving airlines have to be restructured (right-sized) to a much smaller scale of operations rapidly, the adaption of business models
- New entrants approach markets differently.
- Airlines need to experiment & take risks.
- Environmental pressures will affect future operations

### Meaningful Fundamental Change that may affect Tourism to South Africa Pricing of long-haul flights may reduce the propensity of long-haul tourism journeys

- Business traffic is affected by:
  - The closure of borders for international flights or foreign passport holders
  - The general use of virtual events, doing business online, online meetings, working from home (WFH) is expected to be used in future.
  - The pressure of corporate cost-cutting to reduce spending
- The business and premium pricing model (higher-yielding traffic) supported long haul flying by cross-subsidising economy (coach) cabins for leisure passengers.
- Cargo revenue (for belly freight) is also essential to contribute to the infrastructure of wide-body aircraft.
- This may lead to a resurgence of long-haul narrow-body aircraft operations (as already deployed on North Atlantic routes), which will affect the pricing model of economy seating on long haul flights.
- Increase economy-priced tickets may affect direct long-haul tourist destinations like South Africa. negatively

Airline survival kit	Required Policy: An enabling environment
<ul> <li>Adapt to operate under uncertainty</li> <li>Agility to take advantage of new opportunities and rapid exploratory reaction</li> <li>More dynamic scheduling</li> <li>Creativity</li> <li>Experimentation</li> <li>Risks taking</li> <li>Balancing supply to lower demand levels</li> <li>Viability &amp; Sustainability</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Better Government co-ordination of COVID19 restrictions</li> <li>A shift in the regulatory policy to an enabling approach (more flexible to support industry to respond to market opportunities (which may be short term), especially for sub-sectors with substantial regulatory, time and compliance requirements</li> <li>Open regulatory framework to facilitate agility (to counter the restrictiveness of COVID19 regulations)</li> <li>Opening of and lifting economic restrictions to accelerate air travel development</li> <li>Clarity on rules</li> <li>Competitive neutral Industry State financial aid</li> </ul>

5.5	WHAT IS THE POTENTIAL FOR RECOVERY POST COVID 19?

#### Air Traffic demand expected to be lower

2021 RPKs are weaker than expected & risk of policy response to new virus variants and slow vaccinations



Figure 5.23: 2021 RPKs are weaker than expected

**Source**: IATA. Economics COVID-19 Airline industry cash burn now expected to continue through 2021. 24 February 2021

#### Shapes of Economic Recession and Recovery

#### World passenger traffic collapses with an unprecedented decline in history

The long-term traffic demand growth curve demonstrated that traffic growth returns over the long term after recovering from communicable diseases and other black swan events. This is shown by the following figure 5.10 that illustrate the world passenger traffic evolution 1945 – 2020.

The decline of demand due to COVID 19 restrictions is much deeper than ever before.





Source: ICAO. Effects of Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) on Civil Aviation: Economic Impact Analysis Montréal, Canada 24 February 2021 Economic Development – Air Transport Bureau. https://www.icao.int/sustainability/Pages/Economic-Impacts-of-COVID-19.aspx

#### Airline Industry Outlook

However, in the interim, airline losses expected to increase with possible recovery later (at an uncertain time).

- The airline industry is expected to remain cash negative throughout 2021, expect cash positive only in 2022.
- Industry cash burn estimates for 2021 of \$48 billion now expected to be \$95 billion.
- Weak Start for 2021:
  - Governments have tightened travel restrictions in response to new COVID-19 variants.
  - Forward bookings for summer (July-August) are 78% below levels in February 2019.
- Optimistic Scenario: Travel restrictions gradually lifted once the vulnerable populations in developed economies have been vaccinated, then 2021 demand would be 38% of 2019 levels.
- Pessimistic Scenario: Airlines burn through \$95 billion during the year. Governments retain significant travel restrictions through the peak northern summer travel season. 2021 demand only 33% of 2019 levels.

- Governments tightening border restrictions, 2021 will be much more ٠ challenging than previously expected. Risks of massive airline failures before the crisis ends.
- If governments close their borders, they have to open their wallets with financial • relief to airlines
- Vital that governments and the industry are fully prepared to restart the moment governments agree that it is safe to re-open borders.

Source: IATA: COVID-19 Cash Burn Continues - Urgent Preparations for Restart https://www.iata.org/en/pressroom/pr/2021-24-02-01/

#### Traffic demand expected to be lower in RPKs

### 2021 is weaker than expected & risk of policy response to new virus variants and slow vaccinations



#### Figure 5.25: Demand expected to be lower

Global RPKs, billions per quarter

Source: IATA. Economics COVID-19Airline industry cash burn now expected to continue through 2021. 24 February 2021

#### Shapes of Economic Recession and Recovery

#### Figure 5.26: Five possible curves of different demand recovery scenarios



**Source**: BCG (Boston Consulting Group). (Dirk-Maarten Molenaar, Fernando Bosch, Jason Guggenheim, Pranay Jhunjhunwala, Hean Ho Loh, and Ben Wade). The Post-COVID-19 Flight Plan for Airlines.

Informal classification to describe different types of recovery curves:

- V-shaped: standard shape for recession, a brief period of sharp economic decline
- followed by quick/smooth recovery
- U-shaped: prolonged contraction and muted recovery to trend line growth
- L-shaped (depression): a long-term downturn in economic activity, steep drop
- followed by a flat line with the possibility of not returning to trend line growth
- W-shaped: a double-dip recession, "down up down up" pattern before full recovery
- "Nike swoosh"-shaped\*: bounce back sharply but blunt quickly

(Brookings Institution/WEF)

The exact path (depth, length and shape) of the recovery curves depends on various factors,

Including the duration and magnitude of the outbreak, containment measures, availability of government assistance, consumer confidence, and economic conditions. However, the future (<u>time scale</u>) remains highly uncertain.

#### Latest ICAO Africa Recovery Scenarios

The ICAO scenarios indicate possible paths or consequential outcomes out of many changing circumstances from which the potential economic implications of the pandemic can be gauged.

ICAO concluded that the 'overall severity and duration of the COVID-19 pandemic are still uncertain.

ICAO developed four (4) different recovery paths in March 2021 under two (2) indicative scenarios. These are:

- **Baseline**: The originally-planned scenario or business, as usual, the counterfactual scenario, in which the COVID-19 pandemic does not occur.
- Scenario 1: Two (2) different paths (similar to Nike swoosh- and W-shaped)
- Scenario 2: Two (2) different paths (similar to U- and L-shaped)
- **Reference**: Based on the latest airline schedules (similar to V-shaped)

International and domestic scenarios under the same path number may have a different combination of scenarios/paths.

(ICAO. Economic Development – Air Transport Bureau. effects of Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) on Civil Aviation: Economic Impact Analysis. Montréal, Canada 17 March 2021)

#### **Detailed Assumptions**

Baseline: originally-planned or business as usual

 Counterfactual hypothesis that is expected to occur in the absence of COVID-19 pandemic

- Supply: airlines' originally-planned schedules supplemented by trend line growth
- Demand: trend line growth of demand from 2019 (pre-COVID-19) level

#### Scenario 1: Nike swoosh- and W-shaped

#### International

– Path 1: Smooth capacity recovery by picking up pent-up demand but at a diminishing rate of growth

- Path 1a: Capacity to start with smooth recovery but then turn back down due to overcapacity

#### Domestic

 Path 1: Swift capacity rebound pushed by pent-up demand but at a diminishing rate of growth

 Path 1a: Capacity to start with smooth recovery but then turn back down due to overcapacity

#### Scenario 2: U- and L-shaped

International

 Path 2: Accelerating the return to trend growth after slow progression of capacity recovery

 Path 2a: Capacity recovery at diminishing speed due to respite and continuous demand slump

Domestic

- Path 2: Gradual capacity recovery, followed by the acceleration of growth

- Path 2a: Capacity recovery at diminishing speed due to sluggish demand growth

#### Reference: V-shaped

 Information-only scenario that reflects airlines' most recent expectation or a "signal" of airlines' plan to the market (not necessarily realistic)

 Supply: based on the latest update of airline schedules filed, which are adjusted weekly by airlines according to the expectation of the evolving situation (quite often managing capacity for a short period due to the uncertainties)

- Demand: quickly returning to Baseline level

#### Notes:

International and domestic passenger traffic has separate scenarios/paths in terms of supply and demand, the scale of output or seat capacity change and the degree of consumer confidence that affect demand or load factor as a proxy.

Supply and demand are influenced by:

- Different timing and speed of recovery by region, international/domestic, and intra-/inter-region
- Global economic contraction
- No consideration is made to social distancing requirements on aircraft, etc.

(ICAO. Economic Development – Air Transport Bureau. Effects of Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) on Civil Aviation: Economic Impact Analysis. Montréal, Canada 17 March 2021)

### ICAO SCENARIO PROJECTIONS FOR AFRICA

#### Figure 5.27: African Domestic Markets



(ICAO. Economic Development – Air Transport Bureau. effects of Novel Coronavirus

(COVID-19) on Civil Aviation: Economic Impact Analysis. Montréal, Canada 17 March 2021)





(ICAO. Economic Development – Air Transport Bureau. effects of Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) on Civil Aviation: Economic Impact Analysis. Montréal, Canada 17 March 2021)

# Proposed OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19) in the aviation industry

- The aviation industry is a crucial enabler of many other economic activities.
- The dramatic drop in demand for passenger air transport (and freight, to a lesser extent) due to the COVID-19 containment measures is <u>threatening many</u> <u>airlines' viability</u>, with many jobs at stake.
- <u>State financial aid (loans, loan guarantees, wage subsidies, and equity</u> injections) raise concerns about competition and public resources' efficient use.
- Government policies should:
  - Prioritise <u>sector-wide measures</u> and <u>competitive sustainability</u>.
  - Strike a <u>balance</u> between the <u>need for support</u> and the <u>risk of distorting</u> <u>competition</u>.
  - Firm-specific support measures should <u>not tilt the playing field</u> with other firms in the aviation industry.
  - Preserve business dynamics and <u>allow exit</u>.
- Demand may be lower and structurally different from that before the crisis,
- Governments should:
  - Foster restructuring and avoid backing non-viable firms, but support displaced workers.
  - Encourage investments in the green transition and environmental improvements.
  - Address the <u>sustainability</u> of the <u>whole aviation value chain</u>, including aircraft manufacturers and airports.
- Policy responses in the aviation industry should be integrated across sectors in the <u>low-carbon transition strategies</u>

(https://www.oecd.org/coronavirus/policy-responses/covid-19-and-the-aviation-industry-impact-and-policy-responses-26d521c1/)





Note: AEs = advanced economies; EMDEs = emerging market and developing economies; WEO = World Economic Outlook.

Over time there has been somewhat of a correlation (not perfect, but indicative) between GDP growth and air travel demand. As a result of personal social distancing issues, perceptions of personal safety, and COVID19 restrictions on air travel, it is expected that there might be substantial short-term deviations between GDP growth and air travel demand in the short term.

### 5.6 SCENARIOS FOR THE SOUTH AFRICAN AIR TRANSPORT INDUSTRY Background to the aviation workshop

Apart from the information assembled in the preceding paragraphs through literature study and statistical analysis, practical issues within the South African context required examination.

Future scenarios were developed during a multi-stakeholder workshop on 22 February 2021 held with representatives of the airline industry and stakeholders from the

Source: IMF staff estimates.

Department of Tourism on AIRLINE INDUSTRY SCENARIOS facilitated by Marius Oosthuizen from GIBS.

The workshop explored possible alternative future outcomes for the industry, given trends in politics and policy, economics and the business environment, technology, regulation and the post-Covid public health environment.

The scenarios were intended to assist stakeholders in identifying strategic options, supporting their decision-making, finding innovative solutions, and mitigating the risks in the current environment. It was concluded that collaboration was required in the realm of policy and regulatory options and aligning industry stakeholders behind a shared agenda for recovery.

#### **Key Strategic Questions**

Participants outlined several strategic questions or issues, including:

- What is the long-term future of aviation in South Africa and the Government's specific intentions in this regard?
- What is the likelihood and pace of recovery in passenger demand in the sector?
- What regulatory, operational and health and safety changes will be required for the industry to recover?
- How will the industry finance the considerable losses it has incurred due to the pandemic response, and how can this be done during the period before revenues recover?
- When will the aviation industry be fully operational once again?
- What must be done to align the Department of Tourism, and tourism in general, to the aviation industry recovery, and vice versa, to ensure sustainability and alignment in stakeholder agendas?
- How to resolve the uncertainty in the regulatory environment as it pertains to Covid 19?
- How might technology be utilised to ensure passenger safety, the efficiency of services and create confidence in the industry's ability to mitigate risk associated with the pandemic?
- What will be the state and shape of the Africa-wide and regional aviation industry?
- How might international and domestic passenger's appetite and confidence in travel be restored?
- How might South African stakeholders align with international aviation stakeholders and their agendas?

- How could South African air travel's various segments be positioned globally for optimal benefit?
- How might non-aeronautical revenues be grown for facilities and airports?

The participants agreed that a strategy was required to address the industry's concerns over timescales of one-year, three- year as well as five-years. Such a strategy ought to take into account the political, economic, technology, and policy and regulatory needs and preferences of all stakeholders.

The above is somewhat similar to those identified by the IMF below.

#### IMF World Economic Outlook Fundamental questions

The fundamental questions posed by the IMF World Economic Outlook (January 2021) on GDP recovery are:

- How long will the pandemic last, and what will be the severity levels?
- How deep and how long will the global recession be?
- How long will lockdowns and travel restrictions continue?
- How fast will consumer confidence in air travel be restored?
- Will there be a structural shift in industry and consumers' behaviour?
- How long can the air transport industry withstand financial adversity?

(IMF World Economic Outlook (January 2021))

#### Dealing with uncertainty

The uncertainties associated with public health (infection rates, vaccines and mutations) and regulatory uncertainty remained the most impactful drivers of change in the industry's future.

Stakeholders were that passenger confidence would recover somewhat in late 2021, despite anticipated vaccine delays. However, passenger levels would not recover to pre-pandemic levels. Instead, airports were expected to reach total operational capacity as late as 2024/2025 as partial travel restrictions remain, and a form of "Covid travel passport" becomes the norm.

A lingering economic downturn in South Africa was expected to dampen air travel demand in the short and medium-term.

The impact and the level of uncertainty of drivers were summarised in the following figure 5.31.





(Source: M Oosthuizen. GIBS. Aviation Industry Scenarios. Navigating the Covid-19 impact and beyond. 22 February 2021)

#### Alternative scenarios

As a result of the uncertainties, four wildly divergent scenarios were considered plausible. These included a Quicksand scenario, a Rainbow scenario, a Swamp scenario and a Blue skies scenario.

The relationship between the scenarios is illustrated in the following figure 5.32 below.

A schematic diagram of the alternative scenarios are set out in figure 5.32 below.

#### Figure 5.31: Alternative Scenarios

HEALTH: Variants create uncertainty, delays in vaccine roll-outs, which mean that the pandemic has long-tai impact to 2023

REGULATION: regional/ technology-enabled travel bubble but uneven vaccine distribution complicates mobility rules (Hassle and

No new regulation, positive technological innovation = steady removal of barriers to travel recovery

HEALTH: variants non-issue, vaccine roll-outs accelerate recovery

(Source: M Oosthuizen. GIBS. Aviation Industry Scenarios. Navigating the Covid-19 impact and beyond. 22 February 2021)

These scenarios are discussed below. Following a description of the particular scenario, the tasks at the levels of Airline Association and Airline, Departments Tourism & Transport and Airports are discussed below.

#### Quicksand



#### Quicksand

In a quicksand scenario, public health's negative trajectory would combine with new and cumbersome regulations and uncertainty that destabilise the industry further. Under such conditions, the sector would spiral further into a *dark hole* of financial underperformance, weakening industry actors and leading to closures and consolidations.

With as little as 25% of pre-Covid passenger levels, the entire air transport landscape would become under threat from new international entrants, and the prospects of domestic, regional and African aviation participation would be undermined in the long term.

#### **Airline Association and Airlines**

Develop a plan for a "health journey", and marks would be unhelpful, but vaccines crucial.

Workgroups and protocols development, working with international guidelines. Find our way out... back into brainstorming.

#### Depts Tourism & Transport

Global response required; health guidelines needed.

Vaccines need to be expedited

#### Airports

No commercial air services.

#### Swamp

Swamp Where we are now climbing out MUDDLE THROUGH / Indecision / impasse (Swamp - drag you down and living organisms) SA's repetitional impact lags arising from variant Red-tape/

#### Swamp

In the swamp scenario, the dissipating public health challenges are favourable for the industry. Still, prolonged regulatory and policy uncertainty undermines passengers' confidences to take to the skies and investors to support businesses, which results in the sector being dragged down into an unsustainable stalemate between stakeholder interests.

Stakeholders felt that the Swamp scenario represented the <u>current situation</u> and expressed a view that the industry can move from Swamp into all of the alternatives, depending on how the stakeholders navigated the year ahead
#### **Airline Association and Airlines**

Stakeholder engagements are crucial. Must balance supply and demand, adjust to a lower level of demand as a matter of survival.

Must receive government assistance since cutting back on capacity is not easy

#### **Depts Tourism & Transport**

Tourism must harmonise with "ICAO" rules and work with airlines and airports on the risk-adjusted strategies.... aligning with the needs of airports and airlines.

Very important to rebuild confidence, positive images, rebrand ourselves (especially important from a Tourism perspective)

#### Airports

Work with the health sector for pro-active health protocols. Scale down operations and assets. but be technology & innovative, in retail, in particular, using an online retailing environment

#### Rainbow



#### Rainbow

In the Rainbow scenario, the public health challenges remain, but due to regulatory certainty, alignment between Government and business, and concerted efforts to stabilise the position of incumbents, passenger levels can recover to 50-60% of pre-Covid levels rapidly

## **Airline Association and Airlines**

Travel picking up. But effectively, technology adoption to enable development, new stakeholder, in the form of Dept Health stimulating demand required stakeholders disappearing.

New airlines enter.

Operating certificates

Collaboration for industry-wide betterment

### Depts Tourism & Transport

Constant) marketing) reassurance in the public domain, Education about regional readiness.

Regional policy consistency alignment across borders and the removal of barriers and constraints.

To look at incentives to attract passengers. e.g., accommodation. This has been applied in Australia and China.

### Airports

Contact tracing working toward confidence and positioning for growth.

#### **Blue Sky**



#### Blue Sky

In the Blue-Sky scenario, there is an alignment of public health issues' dissipation, and the regulatory environment stabilises and improves. This would see traffic levels pick up to 60-80% of 2019 levels domestically, 50-60% internationally, while there is an acceptance that digital/remote working would somewhat reduce business travel in particular.

#### **Airline Association and Airlines**

Maximise marketing, reinvest in infrastructure, re-employ, human capital, investment planning... growing demand.

Ramp up capacity, assuming marketing will produce confidence.

Perhaps deregulating marks (unease) In the interests of the collective, not own.

#### **Depts Tourism & Transport**

Reactivate all to meet the demand.

Needs to work together and have combined effort.

Protect domestic market, then regional, require agreements in place.

## Airports

Efficiency through technology, better experience... wifi etc.

## SWOT Analysis

Strengths	Opportunities
<ul> <li>New start-up airlines and route entry possible (replacing inefficient airlines)</li> <li>Surviving airlines need to be restructured (right-sized) and adapt their business models</li> <li>Aviation policy can focus demand side (customers) to assure sufficient competition</li> <li>Instead of protecting incumbent State-owned airlines</li> <li>Under the AfCTA more liberalisation measures can create a fully internal aviation market (on the lines of the EU).</li> <li>Large one-stop networks (that accumulate traffic) for long haul operations to can restart inbound tourism without subsidies of State financial assistance.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Tourism development as focus can drive reform, co-ordination of all modes of transport, removal of barriers and the restart of the economy.</li> <li>International and regional cooperation becomes more important (for international travel) than vaccines.</li> <li>An intermediate period is necessary to allow people to travel between nations (due to Vaccine).</li> <li>Regional crossing borders must be acceptable to each of the countries involved. The AfCTA could serve catalyst to springboard further aero political liberalisation measures to create an internal aviation market (on the lines of the EU).</li> <li>Substantial leisure pent-up demand for travel</li> <li>Focus on the sustainability of the whole aviation value chain.</li> <li>Prioritize sector-wide measures and competitive sustainability.</li> <li>Strike a balance between the need for support and the risk of distorting competition.</li> <li>Foster airline restructuring.</li> <li>Allow exit non-viable firms and avoid backing unviable airlines, but support displaced workers.</li> <li>Support large one-stop networks (that accumulate traffic) for long haul operations to restart inbound tourism.</li> <li>Encourage investments in the green transition and environmental improvements and low-carbon transition strategies</li> </ul>
Weaknesses	Threats

<ul> <li>Vaccines are not the silver bullet</li> <li>Every Government takes its own COVID19 restrictive measures (unpredictable and not co-ordinated)</li> <li>International (long haul) flying will remain unstable for a long time until predictable border opening is restored and passenger confidence returns.</li> <li>Many passengers remain fearful of air travel despite vaccine and alignment on procedures and processes in the travel chain despite (low business demand)</li> <li>Business travel accustomed to virtual events, doing business online; online meetings, working from home (WFH). The pressure of corporate cost-cutting to reduce spending</li> <li>Weakness of economies to recover (less personal disposable income)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Second and third waves (perhaps more) of the pandemic to follow, threatening the future viability of many airlines</li> <li>State financial aid (loans, loan guarantees, wage subsidies and equity injections) to State-owned airlines, raise concerns about competition and the efficient use of public resources</li> <li>Long haul business premium pricing model and belly freight cargo which together cross-subsidised economy (coach) cabins for leisure passengers is broken. Implies increase economy priced tickets on direct long-haul tourist destinations (due to resurgence of long-haul narrow-body and smaller wide-bodied aircraft operations). This may favour large one-stop networks for long haul operations.</li> <li>State owned airline, firm-specific support measures could tilt the playing field in the aviation industry and result in State subsidised monopoly</li> </ul>

### 5.7 RECOMMENDATIONS TO ACHIEVE THE BEST-CASE SCENARIO

#### **COVID19** Impact

- The dramatic drop in demand for passenger air transport (and freight, to a lesser extent) due to the COVID-19 containment measures is threatening many airlines' viability, with many jobs at stake.
- COVID19 restrictions seem arbitrary, excessive concerning their purpose, cause uncertainty and hamper air transport movements.
- Due to limits on workforce capacity and work-from-home, some administrative measures have been abandoned pr require excessive time for adjudication.
- Demand may be lower and structurally different from that before the crisis, and new opportunities may be limited in terms of period.

#### **Objectives achieve the best-case scenario**

Focus on two objectives to achieve the best-case scenario.

- Foster a competitive airline industry
- Develop an enabling regulatory framework and sector cohesion

#### 1) Foster a competitive airline industry

A competitive airline industry can attract visitors to support and increase tourism activities in a sustainable way.

Within a competitive market, the customers (consumers) are entitled to the benefits of competition (e.g., choice and price) as opposed to a monopoly or centrally directive (planned) market economy. This implies that focus should remain on the demand side interests, users, customers, passengers and related tourism sector (the National Interest).

The economic regulation of suppliers should support the freedom of choice on which the demand side of the industry depends. These represent individual voluntary contracts of carriage (tickets & AWBs) concluded. Any specific national carrier does not own pax.

Implications on supply-side regulation should be enabling (rather than restrictive in nature) and should not impose entry and expansion barriers.

The current air transport policy is that 'civil aviation policies should encourage participation in the aviation industry by creating an environment where investors can realise adequate returns on their investments and economic decisions should, as far as possible, be subject to general competitive principles'.

Avoid or reduce barriers to entry

- Barriers to entry are obstacles or hindrances that make it difficult for new companies to enter the market.
- Barriers to entry reduce choice, inhibits competition and increase average prices. Technical, operational, safety measures mustn't become barriers to entry.
- The COVID19 regulations are restrictive and act as barriers to entry and operation, cause uncertainty and hamper air transport activities.

#### 2) Develop an enabling regulatory framework and sector cohesion

In order to lessen the negative impact of the COVID19 restrictions and support shortterm opportunities, other regulatory current restrictions on the entry and the time delays involved must be re-assessed to enable the agility required.

Sector cohesion towards developing tourism is necessary as a central theme to provide for priority setting, planning and policy-making. Initiatives and policies should be coordinated.

Opening of markets (routes) and lifting economic restrictions accelerates air travel development

A strategy to catch-up administrative, regulatory delays (due to COVID19 workforce and work-from-home limitations) is necessary.

COVID19 restrictions need to provide more certainty, be rational and commensurate (not excessive) to the risks that have to be addressed.

COVID19 restrictions need to demonstrate that they represent the lowest level of intervention to any immediate threat and how they have been structured to minimise the economy's negative impact.

Better internal Government co-ordination and alignment with international bodies are required. COVID19 regulators need to take account of sector-specific measures already implemented when considering new COVID19 regulations.

There needs to be a shift in the existing regulatory policy to an enabling approach (more flexible to support industry to respond to market opportunities (which may be short term), especially for sub-sectors with substantial regulatory, time and compliance requirements.

COVID19 regulations need to be clear, rational and focused on preventing the spread of the COVID19 pandemic and not achieving any other objectives. They need to reflect on what way they represent the minimum impact on achieving their objectives.

There needs to be clarity on rules, which require sufficient industry consultation before implementation to avoid unintended consequences and enable time for planning and adjustment.

There needs to be co-ordination between sector regulatory bodies and the COVID19 regulations to ensure clarity on the implementation requirements.

Sector-wide comprehensive measures should be prioritised to ensure competitive sustainability. Integrated measures recently adopted in Australia may serve as guidance.

State assistance needs to be competitively neutral, especially in mixed markets, where State financial support to owned enterprises may distort competition and tilt the playing field with other firms in the aviation industry.

State should allow the exit of firms to preserve business dynamics.

The actual implementation of measures by South Africa to implement African regional economic integration measures like the AfCTA, SAATM and the YD through regulatory instruments would enable South Africa to be integrated into a new free-trade area in a post COVID19 environment.

#### PART 6: CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

#### 6.1 OVERALL CONCLUSIONS

Overall conclusions relating to the tourism transport interface in South Africa and the modes of transport were drawn from the study and are presented below:

#### **Tourism Transport Interface**

- Definitional clarity between transport for tourism and transport for utility purposes is still required for data analysis, especially in road transport in urban areas where there is a blurring of these statistics. More particularly, these challenges are evident in local bus transport and the transport of tourists' vs commuters in minibus taxis.
- Transport modes influence potential tourists' decisions as it is a driver of demand and through factors such as distance and cost, determines the selection of South Africa as a tourist destination.
- Transport mode, infrastructure and intermodal connectivity influences the tourist experience contributing to positive or negative perceptions of the trip as a whole.
- Transport forms a substantial portion of tourism expenditure, especially in the domestic travel market in South Africa.
- Tourism makes a substantial contribution to the transport sector's revenue.
- Transport is a determinant of the competitiveness of South Africa as a tourist destination and there has been a declining trend in the rating of the TTCI on perceptions of transport infrastructure over the past few years.
- While South Africa has a sophisticated transport network, tourists are not well served in entering South Africa from neighbouring countries where a variety of challenges are experienced in the cross-border bus/coach industry.
- Although the main road infrastructure is generally of a good quality, the infrastructure in the more rural and small-town areas present challenges.
- Safety and security, affecting tourist perceptions and decision on where to travel is a major challenge.

• While investment in road infrastructure is evident from the Department of Transport and the private sector, negative perceptions still persist.

### Transport modes (Pre-COVID)

- Road transport is used by an overwhelming majority of tourists with about half of the trips being taken by private cars, and about a third using taxis. These overnight tourists were also mainly visiting friends and relatives.
- Inbound road transport reflects the majority with about 70%, of tourists coming in from neighbouring countries.
- Both road and air inbound arrivals demonstrate substantial variation in monthly seasonal trends.
- Rail travel, both short- and long-distance, has been declining for a number of years and requires serious investment and marketing as a potential means of transport for both international and domestic tourism.
- In air travel:
  - The high level of growth in inbound tourism, experienced from 2005 to 2013 (due to the opening-up of air transport barriers), flattened out into a steady decline from 2017 to the end of 2019.
  - Foreign airlines generated most inbound tourists to South Africa without any subsidies from the South African Government.
  - SAA, the South African State-owned flag carrier, only generated about
     12% of inbound passenger traffic by the end of 2019, at a high cost.
  - By 2019, about 70% of inbound tourists entered South Africa through whilst Oliver Tambo International Airport (JNB) or (ORTIA) as gateway airport, 28% through Cape Town International Airport (CPT and about 2% through King Shaka International Airport (DUR).
- Bus/Coach travel consists of mainly cross-border (C-BRTA), inter-urban and small operators and has remained fairly stable (with little to no growth) over the last number of years (pre-COVID). The tourism component experienced financial pressure due to increasing costs and currency fluctuations and declining market effects even before the pandemic.

- The bus/coach industry faces other challenges, with the complexity of doing business and the issuing of permits and operating licences being the most severe.
- Car rental for tourism has been declining for a number of years due to depressed economic growth and declining international and domestic tourism demand. It is
  - Highly dependent on air travel, both inbound and domestic
  - Derive bulk of revenue from airport locations limited airport operations severely affected their bottom line.
  - Dominated by a number of large corporations:
  - Responsible thousands of jobs directly and thousands more across the value chain (vehicle sales, insurance, repairs, maintenance)

## Transport modes (impact of the COVID-19 lockdown measures)

- All modes of transport were severely impacted by the pandemic with an immediate decline in passenger numbers and resultant loss of revenue, job losses and closures of businesses in all sectors.
- Cruise travel came to a complete standstill.
- In the bus/coach sector:
  - Little to no revenue has been generated for the sector;
  - Fleets have been stationary;
  - Closures and retrenchments with the most in the tourism part of this industry (employees range from general labour to specialized tasks such as tour operators /guides/ translators / drivers)
  - In the cross-border market, no tourism licenses have been issued since March 2020
  - Small tour operators reliant on international visitors have been most severely affected
  - The possible impact for the year to date is approximately R 4, 6 billion
  - o There has been limited government assistance
  - The loss of revenue has been exacerbated by the high costs of safety protocols
  - Associated licence costs compounded the problems

- The car rental industry experienced
  - the cancellation of all bookings in all the non-essential businesses.
  - o Decrease of the fleet size down by a third
  - Kilometres driven down by two-thirds
  - Revenue down by approximately 71%
  - Rental days down by two-thirds.
- The air transport industry
  - The dramatic drop in demand for passenger air transport (and freight, to a lesser extent) due to the COVID-19 containment measures is threatening many airlines' viability, with many jobs at stake.
  - Inbound tourists reduced by 74% for the 2020 year. This includes a few months early in the year, which were positive, flowed by an almost cessation of inbound tourists in later months. In 2020, there was a 78% decline through Oliver Tambo International Airport, 70% decline through Cape Town International Airport (CPT and 79% decline through King Shaka International Airport (DUR).
  - Cape Town International Airport (CPT) was more resilient than ORTIA during the COVID19 period. In 2020, about 63% of inbound tourists entered South Africa through whilst Oliver Tambo International Airport (ORTIA) as a gateway airport, 36% through Cape Town International Airport (CPT) and about 2% through King Shaka International Airport (DUR).
  - All the inbound tourists entering through Cape Town International Airport (CPT) and King Shaka International Airport (DUR) were generated by foreign airlines. Most of the inbound tourists at ORTIA was also generated by foreign airlines.
  - COVID19 restrictions seem arbitrary, excessive concerning their purpose, cause uncertainty and hamper air transport movements.
  - Due to limits on workforce capacity and work-from-home, some administrative measures have been abandoned pr require excessive time for adjudication.
- Transport modes are currently experiencing a worst-case scenario

#### Post-COVID Scenarios and Strategies – Overall conclusions

- Great uncertainty persists on future COVID19 restrictions, their timing and effect. Upon recovery, demand will be lower and structurally different from that before the crisis.
- This uncertainty requires a shift in the regulatory policy approach towards a
  more flexible and open enabling environment, maximum economic freedom for
  the transport tourism industry to respond to market opportunities (which may
  be transitional) to support the agility required under these circumstances. This
  is especially the case for sub-sectors with substantial regulatory or compliance
  requirements and where adjudications' timing is problematic.
- Develop an enabling regulatory framework and sector cohesion

#### 6.2 RECOVERY FOR TOURISM TRANSPORT POST-COVID

In reviewing the potential for recovery into a prosperous future for tourism and transport, the strengths, weakness, opportunities and threats (SWOT) were identified for the tourism transport sector by the researchers. An awareness of South Africa's internal weaknesses and strengths and its external opportunities and threats will allow better strategising by both the public and private sectors. This SWOT analysis is presented in Table 6.1.

Strengths	Weaknesses
<ul> <li>Renewed investment in transport</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Vaccine uncertainty and delays</li> </ul>
infrastructure	<ul> <li>COVID19 restrictive measures</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>New start-up airlines and route entry</li> </ul>	(unpredictable and not coordinated)
possible (replacing inefficient airlines)	<ul> <li>International (long haul) flying will remain</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Liberation of the informal economy</li> </ul>	unstable for a long time
<ul> <li>Restructuring and consolidation within</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Many passengers remain fearful of air</li> </ul>
transport sectors	travel despite vaccine and alignment on
<ul> <li>Renewed awareness of transport</li> </ul>	procedures and processes
challenges	<ul> <li>Business travel accustomed to virtual</li> </ul>
• Renewed awareness of the importance to	events, doing business online, online
tourism	meetings, working from home (WFH). The
<ul> <li>Ability and capacity for technological</li> </ul>	pressure of corporate cost-cutting to
innovations	reduce spending
<ul> <li>Good transport infrastructure</li> </ul>	Weakness of the economy to recover
<ul> <li>World class airport infrastructure</li> </ul>	(less personal disposable income)
<ul> <li>Well-known and established tourism</li> </ul>	Restrictive business environment e.g.
product	labour, operating licences
	<ul> <li>Slow recovery of travel demand</li> </ul>

 Table 6.1: Tourism Transport Interface SWOT Analysis for South Africa

Entrepreneurial spirit and capacity within tourism environment	<ul> <li>Negative perceptions of government support to tourism operators</li> </ul>
Opportunities	Threats
<ul> <li>Prioritising transport investment in infrastructure</li> <li>Refocusing on developing and investing in 'new' or renewed transport modes such as NMT and rail</li> <li>Developing and promoting new and existing routes achieving a greater geographic spread of visitors, relieving potential transport blockages in urban areas.</li> <li>Prioritising transport as a tourist experiencing i.e. cruising, rail travel through aggressive promotion, pricing and distribution</li> <li>Taking aggressive steps to foster partnerships between tourism, transport, labour, local government, health and other stakeholders to ensure an enabling environment.</li> <li>Removing restrictive legislation and regulations to allow the sectors to be more agile and adaptive to changing conditions.</li> <li>Creating an open and competitive environment driven by market forces with few government restrictions and protectionist policies.</li> <li>Urgently aligning transport and tourism policies.</li> <li>Immediately removing constraints on the sectors (e.g., tourism transport licenses).</li> <li>Harnessing substantial leisure pent-up demand for travel with marketing campaigns, e.g., transport pricing.</li> <li>Focussing on a renewed sustainability policy for tourism recovery where the focus of tourism shifts to "greener" transport modes ie. NMT</li> <li>Aligning all neighbouring countries policies for regional border crossings</li> <li>Fostering airline restructuring, which drives other forms of transport</li> <li>Supporting distressed organisations and displaced workers by creating new opportunities within the transport for tourism sector.</li> <li>Encouraging investments in the green transition and environmental improvements and low-carbon transition strategies.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Second and third waves (perhaps more) of the pandemic to follow, threatening the future viability of transport modes</li> <li>Perceptions of further "South African" variants</li> <li>State financial aid (loans, loan guarantees, wage subsidies and equity injections) to State-owned airlines raise concerns about competition and the efficient use of public resources and result in State subsidised monopoly</li> <li>Operators envisaged being without income for a further period seriously affecting SA's ability to respond to national and international tourism needs in future.</li> <li>Increasing competition from competitor destinations</li> <li>Inability of transport sectors to recover sufficiently to meet rejuvenated tourism demand.</li> <li>Persistent safety and security issues related to transport modes.</li> <li>The debilitating effect of ongoing corruption on the potential for renewed investment in South Africa and its infrastructure, including transport</li> </ul>

#### 6.3 SOME FUTURE TRENDS

We have seen that the lasting impact of COVID-19 will influence mobility, driving changes in the macro-economic environment, regulatory trends, technology and consumer behaviour. South Africa will have to develop its own unique response to each of these trends:

 More travellers will emphasize health, safety and reliability, particularly making choices on the basis of reducing the risk of infection and not only considering cost and convenience in selecting transport modes. This will hold true for both leisure, private and business travel. This is illustrated in figure 6.1.

# Figure 6.1: Reducing the risk of infection as primary reason for selection of transport mode

Reducing the risk of infection has become the primary reason for the choice of a mode of transportation.



Key reasons to choose a mode of transportation,<sup>1</sup> rank

#### Source: McKinsey & Company (2020)

 Policy makers will increasingly shape the future of mobility (and the transporttourism relationship). Regulators will want to increase their influence over mobility, either favouring low-emission vehicles or relaxing emission standards.

- 3) Regional differences will amplify the ways in which mobility modes will shift. South Africa will have to assess the shifts in the way in which tourists choose and use modes and its impact on destination development.
- 4) Industry consolidation appears to be a greater possibility due to the vulnerabilities of certain companies and business models in the transport tourism sector.
- 5) The pandemic has compelled industry to concentrate on their day to day businesses, adjusting their operations to keep their workers safe but after the crisis it is predicated that the focus will shift strongly to innovative practices in mobility.

### 6.4 AREAS OF FURTHER RESEARCH

The transport tourism sector requires far more in-depth research. Some areas that have been identified from this research is:

- 1. The level of co-operation between government departments in a 'whole-Government' approach to tourism and transport.
- 2. The impact of the statutory and regulatory environment on the development of tourism in South Africa.
- 3. An assessment of transport policies impacting tourism.
- **4.** The influence of perceptions of transport infrastructure and/or specific modes on travel decisions in South Africa.
- 5. The contribution of each transport mode to tourism development in South Africa.
- 6. The challenges in regional cross-border tourism transport.
- The potential for the development of rail transport as a tourist attraction in South Africa.
- **8.** Factors that influence South Africa's global competitive position in tourism transport.

#### 6.5 **REFERENCES**

ACSA. 2018. Presentation to the Tourism Portfolio Committee. November 2018. Parliamentary Monitoring Group (PMG)

Air Transport Action Group (ATAG) (in Aviation: Benefits Beyond Borders. September 2020

Baranowski, S. 2007. Common ground: linking transport an tourism history. Journal of Transport History, 28: 120–124

BCG (Boston Consulting Group). (Dirk-Maarten Molenaar, Fernando Bosch, Jason Guggenheim, Pranay Jhunjhunwala, Hean Ho Loh, and Ben Wade). The Post-COVID-19 Flight Plan for Airlines

Bieger, T., & Wittmer, A. 2006. Air transport and tourism – Perspectives for destinations, airlines and governments. Journal of Air Transport Management, 12(2006): 40-46.

CAPA. Aviation 2020 to 2030. A COVID reality check for airlines. https://centreforaviation.com/analysis/reports/aviation-2020-to-2030-a-covid-reality-check-forairlines-545006.04-Dec-2020.

C-BRTA. 2021. Cross-Border Road Transport Agency.

Czeglédy, André P. (2004). Getting around town: transportation and the built environment in postapartheid South Africa. City and Society, 16 (2), 63-92.

Department of Tourism. Domestic Tourism Survey (2019) 20Report%20(STR)%202016\_17.pdf

DoT. 2020. Department of Transport Annual Report 2019/2020.https://www.transport.gov.za/documents/11623/41419/Final\_DoT\_Annual+Report\_201 920\_02\_11\_2020.pdf/da1f3c68-3103-4df8-a67c-5532599d9acd

Department of Transport.Public entities and their services. (2021)

Domestic Tourism Survey. 2019. STATISTICAL RELEASE P0352.1 Domestic. Statistics South Africa.

Donaldson, R. (2006). Mass rapid rail development in South Africa's metropolitan core: towards a new urban form? Land Use Policy, 23, 344-352.

Duval, D.T. 2007. Tourism and Transport: modes, networks and flows. Channelview Publications: Clevedon.

Duval, D.T. 2013. Critical Issues in Air Transport and Tourism. Tourism Geographies, 15(3): 494-510. Tourism and transport: Commission's guidance on how to safely resume travel and reboot Europe's tourism in 2020 and beyond\*. Press release by the European Commission on 13 May 2020. Access https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip\_20\_854

Efthymiou, M. & Papatheodorou, A. 2015 Intermodal passenger transport and destination competitiveness in Greece, Anatolia, 26:3, 459-471, DOI: 10.1080/13032917.2015.1012171

Glocker, D. & P. Haxton (2020), "Leveraging tourism development for sustainable and inclusive growth in South Africa", OECD Economics Department Working Papers, No. 1621, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/457c263d-en.

Gössling, S., Scott, D. & Hall, C.M. 2020. Pandemics, tourism and global change: a rapid assessment of COVID-19, Journal of Sustainable Tourism, DOI: 10.1080/09669582.2020.1758708.

Gross, S. & Klemmer, L. 2014. Introduction to Tourism Transport. Cabi: Oxfordshire.

Guillaume Burghouwt, Pablo Mendes De Leon, Jaap De Wit. International Transport Forum at the OECD. The EU Air Transport Liberalisation Process, Impacts and Future Considerations. Process, impacts and future considerations Discussion Paper No. 2015-04. January 2015. https://www.itf-oecd.org/sites/default/files/docs/dp201504.pdf

Gumbo, T. & Moyo, T. 2020. Exploring the interoperability of public transport systems for sustainable mobility in developing cities: lessons from Johannesburg Metropolitan City, South Africa.

Hall, D.R. 1999. Conceptualising tourism transport: inequality and externality issues. Journal of Transport Geography, 7 (1999): 181-188.

Hopkins, D. 2020. Sustainable mobility at the interface of transport and tourism, Journal of Sustainable Tourism, 28:2, 129-143, DOI: 10.1080/09669582.2019.1691800

IATA. 2018. https://www.iata.org/publications/economics/Reports/Industry-Econ-Performance/IATA-Economic-Performance-of-the-Industry-December-2018-report.pdf

IATA. The Importance of Air Transport to South Africa. 2019

IATA. Economics COVID-19 Airline industry cash burn now expected to continue through 2021. 24 February 2021

ICAO https://data.icao.int/coVID-19/operational.htm

ICAO. Effects of Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) on Civil Aviation: Economic Impact Analysis Montréal, Canada 24 February 2021 Economic Development – Air Transport Bureau. https://www.icao.int/sustainability/Pages/Economic-Impacts-of-COVID-19.aspx

ITF (2015), ITF Transport Outlook 2015, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/9789282107782-en.

Khan, S., Qianli, D., SongBo, W., Zaman, K. & Zhang Y. 2017. Travel and tourism competitiveness index: The impact of air transportation, railways transportation, travel and transport services on international inbound and outbound tourism, Journal of Air Transport Management 58 (2017) 125 - 134

Khosa, Meshack M. (1988). 'Black' Bus Subsidies in 'White' South Africa, 1944-1986. MA, Department of Geography, University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg.

Kneale, L. 2016. The Metered Taxi Industry in South Africa. Report by African Business Information. https://www.whoownswhom.co.za/store/info/3284?segment=Transportation

Lamb, B. & Davidson, S. 1996. Tourism and Transportation in Ontario, Canada, in L. Harrison and W. Husbands (eds) Practicing Responsible Tourism: International Case Studies in Tourism Planning, Policy and Development, Chichester: Wiley, 261-76.

Lew, A.A. Hall, M. & Williams, A.M. 2014. The Wiley Blackwell Companion to Tourism. ProQuest Ebook Central, https://ebookcentral-proquest-com.uplib.idm.oclc.org/lib/pretoria-ebooks/detail.action?docID=1666473.

Lohman, G & Duval, D.T. 2011. Critical Aspects of the Tourism-Transport Relationship. Contemporary Tourism Reviews, Series.

Lubbe, B.A., Fairer-Wessels, F., Douglas, A. & du Preez, E. 2013; 2016; 2017; 2018. Department of Tourism Research Reports, University of Preoria.

Luke, R., 2020, 'The impact of COVID-2019 on transport in South Africa', Journal of Transport and Supply Chain Management 14(0), a545. https://doi.org/10.4102/jtscm.v14i0.545

Lumsden, L. & Page, S. 2004. Progress in Transport and Tourism Research: Reformulating the Transport-Tourism Interface and Future Research Agendas. Tourism and Transport. 1–27. Elsevier: Amsterdam.NTSS. 2017. National Tourism Sector Strategy. Published by the Department of Tourism, South Africa.

Mthimkhulu, N., (2017). Southern African solutions to public transport challenges. 6th Southern African Transport Conference (SATC 2017) ISBN Number: 978-1-920017-3-6.

NTSS. 2017. National Tourism Sector Strategy. Department of Tourism, RSA.

OAG-WEEKLY-TRACKER-22-February-2021. https://www.oag.com/coronavirus-airline-schedules-data#sec-two

OECD (2016), OECD Tourism Trends and Policies 2016, OECD Publishing, Paris.

**OECD Tourism Statistics (2020)** 

Oosthuizen.M., GIBS. Aviation Industry Scenarios. Navigating the Covid-19 impact and beyond. 22 February 2021

Page, S.J., Yeoman, I. Connell, J. & Greenwood, C. 2010. Scenario planning as a tool to understand uncertainty in tourism: the example of transport and tourism in Scotland in 2025, Current Issues in Tourism, Vol. 13, No. 2, March 2010, 99–137.

Peeters, P., Szimba, E. & Duijnisveld, M. 2007. Major environmental impacts of European tourist transport. Journal of Transport Geography, 15(2):83-93.

Pirie, G.H. 1919. Reorienting and restructuring transportation in Southern Africa. Journal of Economic and Human Geography, 82 (5): 345-354.

Pirie, Gordon H. (2011). Non-urban motoring in colonial Africa in the 1920s and 1930s. South African Historical Journal, 63 (1), 38-60.

ResearchAndMarkets.com, 2020: "Car Rental Business - Global Market Trajectory & Analytics" https://www.researchandmarkets.com/reports/338373/car\_rental\_business\_global\_market\_traject ory

Rogerson, C. 2006. Pro-Poor local economic development in South Africa: The role of pro-poor tourism, Local Environment. The International Journal of Justice and Sustainability, Volume 11, (1):37-60

SABOA.2020. South African Bus Operators Association.

SAVRALA. 2020. Southern African Vehicle Rental and Leasing Association (SAVRALA).

Safaribookings. https://www.safaribookings.com/blog/coronavirus-outbreak

Schussler, M. 2018. Overview of the South African Economy & Expectations for 2018/2019. Presentation at the 2018 SABOA AGM

Seetaram. N. (2016), "Introduction" Tourism Economics, Special Issue: Tourism and Transport, 22(1), pp 203-206.

Simonsen, M., Gössling, S. & Walnum, H.J. 2019. Cruise ship emissions in Norwegian waters: A geographical analysis. Journal of Transport Geography, 78 (June 2019): 87-97.

Spasojevic, B., Lohmann, G. & Scott, N. 2018. Air transport and tourism – a systematic literature review (2000–2014). Current Issues in Tourism, 21(9): 975-997.

Stanford, D. & Guiver, J.W. 2015. Process and partnership: factors of success for sustainable visitor transport projects in protected areas. Journal of Sustainable Tourism, 24(3): 484-505.

Stats SA, Tourism Satellite Account (2015)

Stats SA, Domestic Tourism Survey (2019).

Stats SA, Tourism Satellite Account (2019)

StatsSA, Land transport survey (December 2020)

Statista. 2021. Passenger Rail Transport South Africa 2009 – 20218 https://www.statista.com/statistics/1062322/rail-passenger-traffic-south-africa/

Statista. Car Rentals. https://www.statista.com/outlook/270/112/car-rentals/south-africa. 2020

StatsSA. Tourists by mode year and month. 2015-2020

Stats SA (2020) Stats in Brief

Surovitskikh, S. and Lubbe, B. 2015. The Air Liberalisation Index as a tool in measuring the impact of South Africa's aviation policy in Africa on air passenger traffic flows. Journal of Air Transport Management, 42, 159-166.

https://www.tourismupdate.co.za/article/new-rail-tourism-model-cards-it-feasible

TSA. 2018. Tourism Satellite Account. Stats SA.

TTCI. 2019. Travel and Tourism Competitiveness Index. WEF. https://www.weforum.org/reports/the-travel-tourism-competitiveness-report-2019

TTF, QUEENSLAND TOURISM ON THE MOVE An integrated tourism and transport policy June 2016 www.ttf.au.org

Venter, C., Hayes, G. & van Zyl, N. 2020. Covid-19 and the future of public transport in South Africa. Civil Engineering. SAICE October 2020. https://www.up.ac.za/media/shared/649/ZP\_Files/civil-eng-saice-mag-october-2020-ctd-covid-article.zp198103.pdf

Walters, J. (2008). Overview of public transportation policy developments in South Africa. Research in Transportation Economics, 22, 98-108.

Witz, L., Rassool, C. & Minckley, G. (2005). Repacking the past for South African tourism. In G. Corsane (Ed.), Heritage, Museums and Culture: An Introductory Reader, New York: Routledge.

World Economic Forum (WEF) Travel and Tourism Competitiveness Index (TTCI) (2019)

World Bank. South Africa Inbound Tourist Arrivals.https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ST.INT.ARVL World Data (2021)

## 6.6 APPENDICES

## APPENDIX A: LIST OF INTERVIEWEES

Road Transport				
Organisation				
Cullinan Holdings				
University of Stellenbosch				
SAVRALA/Pace Car Rental				
Buja Tours				
SATSA				
SABOA				
TBCSA				
SAVRALA				
I				
AASA				
Airlink				
Lanseria				
ACSA				

#### APPENDIX B

#### **Questions for the Air Transport Interviewees**

#### **Draft Questions**

Your kind assistance is requested for a study on the 'Impact of covid-19 on the tourism -transport interface in South Africa' being conducted by the University of Pretoria, appointed by the Department of Tourism under RFQ number: 2020/03/Dm581 - appointment of higher education institutions. The study is conducted by Prof Berendien Lubbe and Dr Joachim Vermooten.

The scope of the study explores amongst others, the following broad objectives:

- To describe the tourism-transport interface in South Africa
- To identify trends and factors in the tourism-transport relationship that have an impact on the growth of tourism
- To assess the impact of COVID-19 on the tourism-transport relationship.
- To develop a future scenario where the tourism-transport relationship might create opportunities for tourism to prosper post COVID-19.

We would appreciate if you could assist us with regard to the following issues.

 Was there any impact of traffic volume (domestic and international) decline prior to the imposition of COVID19 regulations?

If so, from which origin markets was this identifiable?

- 2. The trends of passenger (pax) volumes (domestic and international):
  - Pre-COVID19
  - During the period of COVID19 grounding orders
  - Domestic air travel during the period subsequent to the lifting of the COVID19 grounding orders, split between the periods during which domestic air travel was restricted to business travel and thereafter, when leisure travel was allowed.
  - International air travel during the period subsequent to the lifting of the COVID19 grounding orders, split between the periods during which international air travel was restricted to particular countries and thereafter.

- 3. It would appreciate if the numbers could be provided with regard the abovementioned answers.
- 4. How the airline industry (as well as your airline) met with demand both before and after COVID19 regulations? (Changes in business approach, business model, capacity determination and deployment).
- 5. The challenges that the industry had to contend with before COVID, like policy issues and the impact of the COVIS19 regulations on these matters.
- 6. Industry operators hardest hit, in business rescue or out of business or in liquidation during this year. Specific reasons why some operators were hit differently to others?
- 7. Was any support granted from Government to the airline industry during COVID? What was the basis for such support? Was this done on an industry level and on an equal basis?
- 8. What are the future prospects for the industry in terms of recovery to prior levels (if at all), changes you envisage in demand and behaviour etc.
- 9. What are the main challenges the industry will face in the future and any strategies and actions you believe will be necessary for a full recovery and future growth?
- 10. Anything else that you believe may be pertinent that you would like to share.
- 11. **Specific question to ACSA:** Airline, flight and slot requests for IATA seasons in comparison to previous years' requests as well as the take-up of actual flights operated previously.

#### APPENDIX C

#### **Questions for the Road Transport Interviewees**

#### **Draft Questions**

Your kind assistance is requested for a study on the 'Impact of covid-19 on the tourism -transport interface in South Africa' being conducted by the University of Pretoria, appointed by the Department of Tourism under RFQ number: 2020/03/Dm581 - appointment of higher education institutions. The study is conducted by Prof Berendien Lubbe and Dr Joachim Vermooten.

The scope of the study explores amongst others, the following broad objectives:

- To describe the tourism-transport interface in South Africa
- To identify trends and factors in the tourism-transport relationship that have an impact on the growth of tourism
- To assess the impact of COVID-19 on the tourism-transport relationship.
- To develop a future scenario where the tourism-transport relationship might create opportunities for tourism to prosper post COVID-19.

We would appreciate if you could assist us with regard to the following issues.

- 1. The growth of the car rental/small operators//e-Hailing/Coach transport industry over the last number of years (before COVID) in terms of tourist demand and how your industry is meeting (or met) that demand.
- 2. The challenges that the industry had to contend with before COVId, perhaps looking at things like policy issues, road infrastructure, etc.
- 3. The impact of COVID on the industry in terms of:
  - a. Operators in your industry that have been hardest hit or even gone out of business during this year.
  - b. Support from Government during COVID.
  - c. Future prospects for the industry in terms of recovery to prior levels (if at all), changes you envisage in demand and behaviour etc.
- 4. What are the main challenges the industry will face in the future and any strategies and actions you believe may be pertinent that you would like to share.

APPENDIX D: INVITATION AND ATTENDEES AT THE AIR TRANSPORT SCENARIO PLANNING WORKSHOP



# Fwd: Tourism Study 'Impact of covid-19 on the tourism -transport i Planning Workshop : PLEASE REGISTER BY RESPONDING

Inbox

## Chris Zweigenthal <chris@aasa.za.net>

to Joachim, Chris, me, AASA

Feb <b>22</b> Mon	Air Transport Sector Scenario Planning View on Google Calendar					
	<ul> <li>When Mon 22 Feb 2021 9am – 1pm (SAST)</li> <li>Where https://gibs.zoom.us/j/92048378596?pwd=SncvVWJHK09xT3hkcV</li> <li>Who Marius Oosthuizen*</li> </ul>					

From: Chris Zweigenthal < chris@aasa.za.net >

# Subject: Re: Tourism Study Impact of covid-19 on the tourism -transport interface in South BY RESPONDING

Date: 19 February 2021 at 09:29:58 SAST

To: Marie Joseph Malé <<u>mjmale@air-austral.com</u>>, Jean-Marc Grazzini <<u>jmgrazzini@air-austral.co</u>< <<u>akhunwana@airbotswana.co.bw</u>>, Carla Da Silva <<u>cdasilva@airmauritius.com</u>>, Joseph Makonis 'Rodger Foster' <<u>raf@flyairlink.com</u>>, Chris Hoare <<u>ChrisH@flyairlink.com</u>>, 'Karin Murray' <<u>karinm</u> Glenn Orsmond <<u>glenn@comair.co.za</u>>, Gabriel Moritz <<u>gabriel.moritz@comair.co.za</u>>, Desire Bal <<u>norbert.sengamali@congoairways.com</u>>, Joao Jorge <<u>joao.jorge@lam.co.mz</u>>, William Ndlovu <<u>WilliamNdlovu@flymango.com</u>>, <u>noelan.rungasamy@flymango.com</u>, <u>tony.irwin@proflight-zambia</u> Lindsay Olitzki <<u>LindsayOlitzki@flysaa.com</u>>, Thuli Mpshe <<u>tmpshe@flyexpress.aero</u>>, josephdlan Epps <<u>gregory.epps@flytaag.com</u>>, Wouter Nel <<u>wnel@airmauritius.com</u>>, "Carlos Vasco Sitoe (L <<u>carlos.sitoe@lam.co.mz</u>>

**Cc:** Chris Zweigenthal < <u>chris@aasa.za.net</u>>, AASA Global Group < <u>aasa@aasa.za.net</u>>

#### **Dear Colleagues**

#### I REFER TO MY E-MAIL BELOW INVITING YOU OR YOUR REPRESENTATIVES TO THE ABOV REQUESTED TO PLEASE REGISTER BY ACCEPTING THE INVITATION. IT WOULD BE APPRE FROM YOUR AIRLINE.

#### AIR TRANSPORT IN SOUTH AFRICA – WORKSHOP ON SCENARIOS FOR A POST-COVID FUTURE 22 FEBRUA

Air transport in South Africa s facing severe challenges and it is time to look forward and how we can best shape our fu

The Department of Tourism is working with the University of Pretoria to present a virtual Future Scenarios Planning V 2021 from 9:00 to 13:00.

Mr Marius Oosthuizen from GIBS will facilitate this Workshop for us.

Marius has worked with business leaders, policymakers and civil society activists using his expertise in stakeholder dialogue, scenario planning, strategic foresight and systems thinking to create a futureorientated strategy. He is a member of the Advisory Council of the Association of Professional Futurists and recent participant in the London-based School of International Futures and a recent contributor to the European Strategy and Policy System, the foresight think tank of the European Parliament.

The overall purpose of the Workshop is to develop a strategic perspective on the future prospects of air transport in Se

In the scenario building process, we will examine the economic, political and regulatory, market, technology and other available for business and their counterparts in government, to make the most of the post-COVID-19 period.

We envisage the development of three or four scenarios which examine alternative future pathways, shaped by the key and some a "mixed bag", but all of them will be useful in formulating a strategic response.

The process itself during which the scenarios are developed, ought to be seen as a strategic engagement and will enrice in the future.

#### The potential benefits for the industry

The Workshop will allow the industry to reach a level of consensus on what they believe the future holds under differen

This will empower industry representatives to work at the strategic level in their organisations and through the regulator

#### Structure of the Workshop

The Workshop will be structured in two sessions of two hours each, following a process based on the scenarios' meth commit to a frank, open strategic conversation with peers. The sessions will follow the Chatham House Rules principle, attributable to individual participants. As such, participants will be able to speak freely and openly about the issues.

- Hour 1: Environmental scanning process an exploration of the trends and the drivers of change.
- · Hour 2: Assessment of the impact and uncertainty associated with various trends and drivers of change in the
- Hour 3: After a break, insights will be used to formulate possible alternative scenarios and their accompanying r
- Hour 4 will be spent formulating **strategic and policy insights and recommendations** for the scenarios.

#### To attend this critical morning Workshop, please register on the following link:

#### https://gibs.zoom.us/j/92048378596?pwd=SncvVWJHK09xT3hkcVptRmtpd2w4Zz09

The Zoom invite is as follows:

CLED Programmes is inviting you to a scheduled Zoom meeting.

Join Zoom Meeting https://gibs.zoom.us/j/92048378596?pwd=SncvVWJHK09xT3hkcVptRmtpd2w4Zz09

Meeting ID: 920 4837 8596 Passcode: 482958 One tap mobile +27214268190,,92048378596# South Africa +27214268191,,92048378596# South Africa

Dial by your location +27 21 426 8190 South Africa +27 21 426 8191 South Africa +27 87 550 3946 South Africa +27 87 551 7702 South Africa Meeting ID: 920 4837 8596 Find your local number: <u>https://gibs.zoom.us/u/acyAisTsHo</u> Join by SIP: <u>92048378596@zoomcrc.com</u>

With kind regards

Chris Zweigenthal Chief Executive Airlines Association of Southern Africa Tel. +27 11 6090050 Mobile +27 82 8518706 Fax +27 11 6090169 / 0865112332 e-mail <u>chris@aasa.za.net</u> www.aasa.za.net

#### **Disclaimer**

This e-mail and its attachment(s) is the property of AASA. It may contain proprietary, confidential and legally privileged dissemination, distribution, copying or use of the information contained in this communication is strictly prohibited. Plea this communication immediately. You must not, directly or indirectly, use, disclose, distribute, print, or copy any part of e-mail are those of the sender unless clearly stated as those of AASA. AASA accepts no liability for any loss or damage AASA does not warrant the integrity of this e-mail nor that it is free from errors, viruses, interception or interference as a

	Mouse Se	elect Text Draw	Stamp Spotlight	Eraser	Format Undo	Redo	<b>UII</b> Clear
Chris Zweigenthal	Marius Oosthuizen - G	Zeria	Vermooten	E	Berendien L	ubbe	
Mpumi Mpofu %	Mpumi Mpof	fu Ca	arlos Sitoe	X	Vimla Mais	stry	
X Vees Lochan	Thabile Math	ne Vio	let Moatshe	X	ADITI THAI	KER	
an update on south	Gopolang Per	me 🔏 Senzo N	kala	×	Duke Pha	hla	

## APPENDIX E: INVITATION AND ATTENDEES AT THE CAR RENTAL AND LEASING SCENARIO PLANNING WORKSHOP



#### Car Rental and Leasing - Alternative Scenarios for a Post - COVID Future Dear member.

Amidst the current challenges that we all face, it is time to look to what the future may hold and the opportunities that we can create for our industry to prosper post COVID-19!

SAVRALA is working with the University of Pretoria and the National Department of Tourism to present a virtual Future Scenarios Planning Workshop for the industry. The Workshop will take place on the 23<sup>rd</sup> of February 2021 from 09/00 to 13b00. Mr Marins Oosthutzen from GIBS will facilitate this Workshop for us.

Marius has worked with business leaders, policy makers and civil society activists using his expertise in stakeholder dialogue, scenario planning, strategic foresight and systems thinking to create future-orientated strategy. He is a member of the Advisory Conneil of the Association of Professional Futurists and recent participant in the London-based School of International Futures, as well as a recent contributor to the European Strategy and Policy System, the foresight think tank of the European Parliament. ivists using his

The overall **purpose** of the Workshop is to develop a strategic perspective on the future prospects of the Car Rental and Leasing sector post-COVID-19.

In the scenario building process, we will examine the economic, political, and regulatory, market, technology and other factors that will shape the industry going forward and explore what strategic options are available for business and their counterparts in government, to make the most of the post COVID-19 period.

We envisage the development of three or four scenarios which examine alternative future pathways, shaped by the key uncertainties and trends. As such, some scenarios might be preferred, some undesimble and some a "mixed bag", but all of them will be useful in formulating a strategic response.

The process itself during which the scenarios are developed, ought to be seen as a strategic engagement and will enrich all participant's understanding of the environment of business and what might happen in future.

#### The potential benefits for SAVRALA and its members

The Workshop will provide the opportunity for SAVRALA Executives to reach a level of consensus on what they believe the future holds for the industry under different scenarios an the direction they would prefer to go in future, post COVID-19.

This will empower SAVRALA members to work at the strategic level in their businesses as well as at the regulatory and legal level, should the need exist, to maximise the alignment between SAVRALA and government or other stakeholders in the industry.

#### Structure of the Workshop

The workshop will be structured in two sessions of two hours each, following a process based on the scenarios' methodology. Participants will not have to do any pre-reading or preparation, but will need to commit to a frank, open strategic conversation with peers. The sessions will follow the Chatham House Rules principle, where comments will be quoted in the report that arises from the process but will not be attributable to individual members. As such, members will be able to speak freely and openly about the issues.

- Hour One Environmental scanning process exploration of the trends and the drivers
  of change
   Hour Two Assessment of the impact and uncertainty associated with various trends
  and drivers of change in the sector
   Hour True After a break, insights will be used to formulate alternative possible
  scenarios and their accompanying narratives
   Hour True Will be used to Formulate strategic and policy insights and
  recommendations for the scenarios.

Please kindly register in advance on the Zoom link below to confirm your attendance of this important workshop.

#### Please see registration link: <u>https://gibs.zoom.us/meeting/register/tJErfuurTgsHN0x0h6zTDzXTh45HMG8HHVZ</u>





Registrants	Email Address
Ahmed Moosa	ahmed.moosa@motuscr.co.za
jody naidoo	jody.naidoo@motuscr.co.za
Yvette van Driel	yvette.vandriel@europcar.co.za
Joachim Vermooten	joachim@icon.co.za
Martin Lydall	martin.lydall@europcar.co.za
Henri Erasmus	Henrie@cabs.co.za
Bradley Salters	bradleys@58fleet.co.za
Corne Venter	cventer@motuscorp.co.za
Grenville Salmon	gren@pacecarrental.co.za
Laeticia Jacobs	Ljacobs@tourism.gov.za
Pinkie Mandimo	pinkie@fleethorizon.co.za
Jacqui Parkin	jparkin@efm.co.za
Wils Raubenheimer	wils@hertz.co.za
Berendien Lubbe	berendien.lubbe@up.ac.za
Essa Suleman	essa@woodford.co.za
Helen Esterhuizen	helen.esterhuizen@kempston.co.za

Peter Jacobs	peter@pacefleet.co.za
Sandile Ntseoane	gm@savrala.co.za
CLED Programme (this	

CLED Programme (this attendee did not reflect his name, only this reference